

THE EFFECTS OF INCREASED RESPIRATORY MUSCLE WORK ON BIOMARKERS OF MUSCLE DAMAGE

A Thesis submitted by

Muneeb Iqbal (BSc Physiotherapy, M.Phil. Physiology)

For the award of

Doctor of Philosophy

2024

ABSTRACT

The current techniques to measure respiratory muscle damage are invasive and/or costly. A simple and minimally invasive approach to identify the presence of muscle damage that can accommodate the internal location of the respiratory muscles is the use of blood biomarkers. The overall aim of this research was to investigate whether damage to the respiratory muscles occurs after increased respiratory muscle work and to determine if serum biomarkers can be used to measure respiratory muscle damage. Study 1 investigated respiratory muscle damage following inspiratory pressure threshold loading (ITL). Seven healthy men (33 ± 2 years) undertook 60 minutes of ITL at a resistance equivalent to ~0% (Sham ITL) and 70% of their maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (P_{Imax}) two weeks apart. Serum was collected before and at 1, 24, and 48 h after each ITL session. Creatine kinase muscle-type (CKM) was higher at 1 and 24 hours, fast skeletal troponin-I (sTnI) at 1 hour, while slow sTnI was higher at 48 hours post-ITL. Study 2 investigated the effects of volitional hyperpnea (VH) on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage. Eight healthy men (33 ± 2 years) undertook 10 min of volitional hyperpnea (VH) and rest (control) two weeks apart. VH involved mimicking the breathing and diaphragm recruitment patterns in a square wave manner to a level equivalent to those at 85% of their maximum minute ventilation produced during a maximal incremental cycling test. Serum was collected before and at 1, 24, and 48 hours after both control and VH trials. Only slow sTnI was significantly higher at 24 h post VH as compared to same time point of control trial. Study 3 investigated the effects of inspiratory muscle training (IMT) on muscle damage biomarkers, respiratory function, and functional capacity in coronavirus disease (COVID-19) recovered young adults, successfully weaned from mechanical ventilation. The IMT group performed 30 dynamic inspiratory efforts twice daily at 50% of their P_{Imax} while the Control group performed 60 inspiratory efforts at 10% of P_{Imax} daily. Serum was collected at baseline, week two, and week four. CKM and slow sTnI were lower at two and four weeks for the IMT compared to the control group. This thesis provides evidence that serum CKM and fast sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage immediately, while CKM and slow sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage at later stages following conditions or diseases that elevate respiratory muscle work or activity and cause respiratory muscle damage.

CERTIFICATION OF THESIS

I Muneeb Iqbal declare that the PhD Thesis entitled **The effects of increased respiratory muscle work on biomarkers of muscle damage** is not more than 100,000 words in length including quotes and exclusive of tables, figures, appendices, bibliography, references, and footnotes.

This Thesis is the work of Muneeb Iqbal except where otherwise acknowledged, with the majority of the contribution to the papers presented as a Thesis by Publication undertaken by the student. The work is original and has not previously been submitted for any other award, except where acknowledged.

Date: 10-01-2024 Endorsed by:

Associate Professor Dean E. Mills Principal Supervisor

Dr Ben Hoffman

Associate Supervisor

Professor Eliza Whiteside

Associate Supervisor

Student and supervisors' signatures of endorsement are held at the University.

STATEMENT OF CONTRIBUTION

Paper 1:

Published manuscript: Muneeb Iqbal, Edward Bliss, Eliza Whiteside, Ben Hoffman, Dean E. Mills. (2023). Biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage following inspiratory pressure threshold loading in healthy young men. *Journal of Applied Physiology 134:* 1038–1046. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00656.2022</u>

<u>Conference presentation</u>: Respiratory failure and mechanical ventilation conference by European Respiratory Society at Berlin, Germany, held on 9-11 June, 2022.

Published abstract: Muneeb Iqbal, Edward Bliss, Eliza Whiteside, Ben Hoffman, Dean E Mills (2022). Respiratory Muscle Damage Biomarkers in Response to Inspiratory Pressure Threshold Loading in Healthy Young Adults. *European Respiratory Journal Open Research; 8: Suppl. 9,* 11. <u>https://dx.doi.org/10.1183/23120541.Rfmvc-2022.11</u>

<u>Statement of contribution</u>: Muneeb Iqbal contributed 70% to this paper. Edward Bliss, Eliza Whiteside, Ben Hoffman, Dean E. Mills collectively contributed the remainder.

Paper 2:

<u>Submitted manuscript:</u> Muneeb Iqbal, Edward Bliss, Eliza J. Whiteside, Ben Hoffman, Dean E. Mills. The effects of volitional hyperpnea on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in healthy young men. Manuscript has been submitted to the Journal of Applied Physiology and is at revision stages.

<u>Statement of contribution</u>: Muneeb Iqbal contributed 70% to this paper. Edward Bliss, Eliza J. Whiteside, Ben Hoffman, Dean E. Mills collectively contributed the remainder.

Paper 3:

<u>Submitted manuscript:</u> Muneeb Iqbal, Kumail Hassan, Eliza J. Whiteside, Ben Hoffman, Dean E. Mills. The effects of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. Manuscript has been submitted to Chronic Respiratory Disease and is currently under review.

Conference presentation: 47th Annual Meeting of the Austrian Society for Pulmonology at Graz, Austria; held on 23 - 25 October, 2023.

<u>Published abstract:</u> Muneeb Iqbal, Kumail Hassan, Eliza J. Whiteside, Ben Hoffman, Dean E. Mills (2023). *The Central European Journal of Medicine* 135: 548– 589. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00508-023-02286-1</u> (P30).

<u>Statement of contribution</u>: Muneeb Iqbal contributed 70% to this paper. Kumail Hassan, Eliza J. Whiteside, Ben Hoffman, Dean E. Mills collectively contributed the remainder.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I extend heartfelt thanks to the University of Southern Queensland for providing me with this opportunity and the essential facilities. I wish to acknowledge the collaborative efforts of my supervisory team. The impact of Dean Mills has been transformative, and my gratitude knows no bounds. Dean, you have guided me into the field of research as if holding a child's hand. From practical experimental trials in the lab, through data analysis, write-ups, and up to publication and thesis, you have worked harder than me at every step. Guiding me not only through academic challenges but also through the intricate maze of being an international student during difficult times, your mentorship went beyond scholarly guidance, offering a compassionate hand through personal and global uncertainties. Professor Eliza J. Whiteside, I extend my sincere gratitude for your expert guidance throughout. Your encouragement and support during the times of rejection infused me with hope and enthusiasm. Dr. Ben Hoffman, I appreciate your exceptional and detailed expert reviews on all of my work. Your contributions significantly elevated the quality of my writings and research, Thank you. I would like to mention the wonderful practical support and expert advice on all blood-related matters provided by Dr. Edward Bliss. Appreciation is extended to all those involved during my PhD journey, including my research participants, UniSQ staff and the supportive Graduate Research School team.

Lastly, heartfelt thanks to my parents, siblings, wife, and kids for their ongoing support. To my parents, your prayers have been my guiding light, infusing my journey with strength and resilience. To my life partner, Tanzeela Nisar, I offer profound thanks for firm support, enduring patience, and an unshakeable belief in my capabilities. Love to my kids Hoorain Fatima and Muaz Iqbal; being with you is always a big relief for me from any kind of stress and tough times.

This research has been supported by the Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABS	STRACT		i
CERTIFICATION OF THESISii			
STATEMENT OF CONTRIBUTIONiii			
ACK	NOWLEDG	EMENTS	V
TAB	LE OF CON	ITENTS	vi
LIST	F OF TABLE	S	ix
LIST	f of figur	ES	Х
ABE	BREVIATION	IS	xi
CHA	APTER 1: IN	TRODUCTION	1
	1.1.	Research aims and hypotheses	3
CHA	APTER 2: LI	TERATURE REVIEW	5
	2.1.	Exercise-induced skeletal muscle damage	5
	2.2.	Measurements of skeletal muscle damage	7
	2.2.1.	Creatine Kinase	9
	2.2.2.	Lactate dehydrogenase	9
	2.2.3.	Aldolase	10
	2.2.4.	Aspartate transaminase/aspartate aminotransferase	10
	2.2.5.	Myoglobin	11
	2.2.6.	Carbonic Anhydrase III	11
	2.3.	Immunoassay-based muscle damage biomarker panel	11
	2.3.1.	Skeletal troponin I	12
	2.3.2.	Myosin light chain 3	13
	2.3.3.	Fatty acid–binding protein 3	14
	2.4.	The respiratory system	14
	2.5.	The respiratory muscles	17
	2.6.	Respiratory muscle damage	20
	2.6.1.	Respiratory muscle damage and dysfunction in respiratory	
dise	ases		22
	2.6.2.	Respiratory muscle damage in COVID-19	24
	2.6.3.	Problems associated with respiratory muscle damage	27
	2.6.4.	Experimental techniques to increase respiratory muscle work .	29
	2.6.5.	Measurement of respiratory muscle damage	32

2.6.6.	The use of biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle dama	ge
		35
2.7.	Interventions to reduce respiratory muscle damage	35
2.7.1.	Inspiratory muscle training	37
2.8.	Summary	42
CHAPTER 3:	PAPER 1 – Biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage	
following inspi	ratory pressure threshold loading in healthy young men	44
3.1.	Introduction	44
3.2.	Published paper	45
3.3.	Links and implications	54
CHAPTER 4:	PAPER 2 – The effects of volitional hyperpnea on biomarkers of	
respiratory mu	iscle damage in healthy young men	55
4.1.	Introduction	55
4.2.	Submitted paper	56
4.3.	Links and implications	83
CHAPTER 5:	PAPER 3 – The effects of inspiratory muscle training on biomarke	rs of
muscle damag	ge in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanica	I
ventilation		84
ventilation 5.1.	Introduction	84 84
ventilation 5.1. 5.2.	Introduction Submitted paper	84 84 85
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3.	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications	84 84 85 105
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6:	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION	84 84 85 105 106
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings	84 84 85 105 106 106
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings piratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings piratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading 6.3. Resp	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings biratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107 110
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading 6.3. Resp 6.4. Mech	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings biratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre biratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea biratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107 110 111
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading 6.3. Resp 6.4. Mech 6.5. Effec	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings biratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre biratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea hanisms of respiratory muscle damage ts of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of respiratory m	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107 110 111 uscle
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading 6.3. Resp 6.4. Mech 6.5. Effect damage in rec	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings biratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre biratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea hanisms of respiratory muscle damage cts of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of respiratory m covered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventila	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107 110 111 uscle tion
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading 6.3. Resp 6.4. Mech 6.5. Effect damage in rec	IntroductionSubmitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings biratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre biratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea hanisms of respiratory muscle damage cts of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of respiratory m covered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventila	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107 110 111 uscle tion 113
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading 6.3. Resp 6.4. Mech 6.5. Effec damage in rec 6.6. Effec	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings biratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre biratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea hanisms of respiratory muscle damage cts of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of respiratory m covered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventila	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107 110 111 uscle tion 113 tional
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading 6.3. Resp 6.4. Mech 6.5. Effec damage in rec 6.6. Effec capacity in rec	Introduction Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION. all findings biratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre biratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea hanisms of respiratory muscle damage ts of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of respiratory m covered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventila cts of inspiratory muscle training on respiratory function and func- covered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventila	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107 110 111 uscle tion 113 tional tion .
ventilation 5.1. 5.2. 5.3. CHAPTER 6: 1 6.1. Over 6.2. Resp loading 6.3. Resp 6.4. Mech 6.5. Effec damage in rec 6.6. Effec capacity in rec	IntroductionSubmitted paper Submitted paper Links and implications DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION all findings biratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure thre biratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea hanisms of respiratory muscle damage cts of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of respiratory m covered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventila cts of inspiratory muscle training on respiratory function and func- covered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventila	84 84 85 105 106 106 shold 107 110 111 uscle tion 113 tional tion . 115

6.8.	Future directions	119
6.9.	Summary	121
REFERE	ENCES	123

LIST OF TABLES

 Table 2.1 Biomarkers of skeletal muscle damage
 8

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 2.1 Muscle injuries and mechanisms	
Figure 2.2 Established skeletal muscle injury biomarkers, creatine kinase (CK)	and
aspartate transaminase (AST) activity, and muscle injury biomarker panel clea	rance
kinetics following acute intramuscular Marcaine induced skeletal muscle injury	
Figure 2.3 The respiratory system consists of the airways, the lungs, and the	
respiratory muscles that mediate the movement of air into and out of the body	
Figure 2.4 The respiratory muscles involved in the generation of respiration	
Figure 2.5 Muscles of inspiration and expiration	
Figure 2.6 Causes of respiratory muscle damage	
Figure 2.7 Manifestations of diaphragm dysfunction in chronic obstructive pulm	ionary
disease (COPD)	
Figure 2.8 Graphical representation of the direct and indirect influence of SARS	S-
CoV-2 infection on diaphragm structure and functions	
Figure 2.9 Graphical summary of the possible strategies to support and monito	oring of
COVID-patients healing process	
Figure 2.10 Schematic of inspiratory pressure threshold loading device 31	
Figure 2.11 Overview of currently used respiratory muscle imaging techniques	:
ultrasound and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)	
Figure 2.12 Interventions to manage respiratory muscle weakness in the intens	sive
care unit	
Figure 2.13 Example of commercially available pressure threshold inspiratory r	nuscle
training device	

ABBREVIATIONS

6MWT	Six minute walk test
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
AST	Aspartate transaminase
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
Bf	Breathing frequency
BMI	Body mass index
CA III	Carbonic anhydrase III
CK	Creatine kinase
СКМ	Creatine kinase muscle type
CO ₂	Carbon dioxide
CON	Control
COPD	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
COVID-19	Coronavirus disease
cTnl	Cardiac troponin I
DOMS	Delayed onset muscle soreness
ECG	Electrocardiogram
EMG	Electromyography
EMG _{int}	Electromyography of the intercostal
EMG _{para}	Electromyography of the parasternal
EMG _{scm}	Electromyography of the sternocleidomastoid
EELV	End-expiratory lung volume
EILV	End-inspiratory lung volume
ELISA	Enzyme linked immunosorbent assay
FABP3	Fatty acid-binding protein 3
FEV ₁	Forced expiratory volume in 1 second
FVC	Forced vital capacity
HR	Heart rate
IC	Inspiratory capacity
IMT	Inspiratory muscle training
ITL	Inspiratory pressure threshold loading
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase

O ₂	Oxygen
MRI	Magnetic resonance imaging
Myl3	Myosin light chain 3
P _{di}	Transdiaphragmatic pressure
P _{di} Peak	Peak transdiaphragmatic pressure
P _{es}	Esophageal pressure
P _{ET} CO ₂	Partial pressure of end-tidal carbon dioxide
P _{ga}	Gastric pressure
P _M	Inspiratory mouth pressure
P _{Imax}	Maximal inspiratory mouth pressure
PTPe	Esophageal pressure time product
PTP _{di}	Transdiaphragmatic pressure time product
QoL	Quality of life
RMS	Root mean squared
RPD	Rating of perceived dyspnea
SaO ₂	Estimated arterial oxygen saturation
SD	Standard deviation
sTnl	Skeletal troponin I
Tnl	Troponin I
Ti/ToT	Duty cycle
VAS	Visual analogue scale
ν _E	Minute ventilation
Υ _{Emax}	Maximum minute ventilation
VH	Volitional hyperpnea
VO ₂	Oxygen uptake
[.] VO _{2max}	Maximal oxygen uptake
V _T	Tidal volume

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Chapter 2 is a literature review evaluating exercise-induced skeletal muscle damage and the available methods to measure this damage, including commonly used and recommended blood biomarkers of skeletal muscle damage. This chapter then reports respiratory muscle work and respiratory muscle damage in various respiratory conditions (i.e., coronavirus disease; COVID-19). The review evaluates potential causes, underlying mechanisms, and what are the problems associated with respiratory muscle damage and why is it important to measure this damage. The review also examines how currently available methods to measure peripheral skeletal muscle damage are not suitable or applicable to measure respiratory muscle damage. The chapter also describes the use of blood biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage and interventions to reduce respiratory muscle damage in various respiratory diseases. A summary of this literature review is provided at the end of this chapter, describing the literature gap and the need for the research studies.

Chapter 3 is the first study of the PhD thesis and titled "Biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage following inspiratory pressure threshold loading (ITL) in healthy young men". The chapter describes how detecting respiratory muscle damage induced by whole-body exercise, such as cycling, through the interpretation of blood biomarkers can be challenging due to the unidentifiable site of release. An experimental method that allows isolated exercise of respiratory muscles, excluding peripheral muscle involvement, is ITL. This study used this technique to increase inspiratory muscle work in resting healthy individuals, isolating respiratory muscles and attributing any changes in systemic blood biomarkers to these muscles. A panel of biomarkers including creatine kinase muscle-type (CKM), myoglobin, fatty acidbinding protein-3 (FABP3), myosin light chain-3 (Myl3), and fast and slow skeletal troponin-I (sTnI) were employed to assess respiratory muscle damage in response to ITL undertaken on separate occasions at 70% (high ITL) and ~0% of maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (P_{Imax}) (Sham ITL) in healthy young men. This chapter concluded that CKM and fast sTnl could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage immediately (+1 h), and CKM and slow sTnl could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage 24 and 48 h following conditions that cause elevated inspiratory muscle work.

Chapter 4 describes the second study of the PhD thesis and titled "The effects of volitional hyperpnea (VH) on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in healthy young men". In this study, another experimental approach was used that also allows respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement which was VH performed at rest. This is a more ecologically relevant way to test whether respiratory muscle damage occurs following high intensity exercise hyperpnea. The VH challenge mimicked the breathing (tidal volume, breathing frequency and duty cycle) and diaphragm recruitment (transdiaphragmatic pressure) patterns achieved during high intensity exercise. In this chapter, the response of a panel of serum biomarkers, consisting of CKM, and fast and slow sTnl was used to detect the presence of respiratory muscle damage in response to VH and control trials undertaken on separate occasions in healthy young men. This chapter concluded that that only slow sTnI was higher at +24 h post VH compared to the same timepoint after control trial. CKM and fast sTnl did not increase after VH compared with the control trial. These results suggest that respiratory muscle damage was present at +24 h following VH based upon the serum slow sTnl findings, but not evidenced by the serum CKM and fast sTnl findings.

Chapter 5 investigated the effects of inspiratory muscle training (IMT) on biomarkers of muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. COVID-19 patients experience respiratory muscle damage, leading to reduced respiratory function and functional capacity often requiring mechanical ventilation which further increases susceptibility to muscle weakness. This chapter details that IMT has been found to be beneficial in the recovery from mechanical ventilation-induced respiratory muscle dysfunction and can improve respiratory function and functional capacity by increasing muscle strength and endurance. IMT may help to restore the muscle coordination lost during mechanical ventilation, by training the muscles to work together in a synchronized manner, resulting in a more enhanced respiratory muscle function. This may result in lower concentrations of biomarkers of muscle damage. However, whether IMT could reduce biomarkers of muscle damage and improve respiratory function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation was not studied before. This study investigated the effects of IMT on muscle damage biomarkers, respiratory function, and functional capacity in COVID-19 recovered young adults, successfully

weaned from mechanical ventilation. Participants were randomly allocated to either an IMT or control (CON) intervention for four weeks. The IMT group performed 30 dynamic inspiratory efforts twice daily, at 50% of their P_{Imax} while the CON group performed 60 inspiratory efforts at 10% of P_{Imax} daily. Statistical analysis revealed time x group interaction effects for CKM and slow sTnI, but not for fast sTnI. Both were lower at two and four weeks for the IMT compared to the CON group. Time x group interaction effects were observed for forced expiratory volume in one second, forced vital capacity, P_{Imax} and right- and left-hand grip strength. These were higher for the IMT compared to the CON group. In conclusion, four weeks of IMT decreased muscle damage biomarkers and increased respiratory function and grip strength in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. This chapter suggested the inclusion of IMT into the management of COVID-19 patients, particularly for intensive care patients, could assist with their recovery.

1.1. Research aims and hypotheses

The overall aim of this research was to investigate whether damage to the respiratory muscles occurs after increased respiratory muscle work and to determine if serum biomarkers can be used to measure respiratory muscle damage. To achieve this, three research studies were undertaken:

Study 1 (Chapter 3): An observational study was conducted to examine changes in respiratory muscle damage biomarkers in response to ITL in healthy young men. Accordingly, the aim of this study was to investigate the response of a panel of biomarkers including fast and slow sTnI, CKM, FABP3, Myl3 and myoglobin in response to ITL undertaken on separate occasions at 70% (high ITL) and ~0% of P_{Imax} (Sham ITL) in healthy young men. The hypothesis was that these biomarkers would increase following the 70% ITL condition compared to the sham ITL condition.

Study 2 (Chapter 4): An observational study was conducted to examine the effects of VH on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in healthy young men. Accordingly, the aim of this study was to investigate the effects of VH on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage including CKM, and fast and slow sTnI. The hypothesis was that CKM, fast and slow sTnI would increase following VH compared to a control trial.

Study 3 (Chapter 5): A randomized control trial was conducted to investigate the effects of IMT on biomarkers of muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. Accordingly, the aim of this study was to investigate the effects of IMT on biomarkers of muscle damage, respiratory function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. The hypothesis was that IMT would reduce muscle damage and improve respiratory function and functional capacity.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1. Exercise-induced skeletal muscle damage

Skeletal muscle damage can be defined according to morphological or physiological indices. More commonly, muscle damage is expressed as decreased force-producing ability due to disruptions in regular myofibrillar structure [1]. Exercise-induced skeletal muscle damage can be defined as structural disruption in the skeletal muscle caused by increased exercise and/or physical activity [2, 3]. The causes are typically excessive, intense or unaccustomed exercise [4]. Following such exercise, there is muscle soreness, decreased pressure pain threshold, localized swelling, and temporary reductions in muscle strength, power and range of motion in the affected limb [4]. This results in various functional impairments depending upon the location of the affected skeletal muscle [5]. Skeletal muscle damage can be particular to just a few macromolecules of muscle tissue, or result in large tears in the sarcolemma [6], z-disk [7], basal lamina [8], and supportive connective tissues [9], and induce damage to the cytoskeleton and contractile elements [10-13]. Muscle injury and exerciseinduced muscle damage have been described as a continuum of injury whereby microtears (muscle damage) lead to muscle strain injury [14]. Figure 2.1 demonstrates muscle damage and mechanisms, depicting the structural characteristics of skeletal muscle, showing the temporal aspects of muscle performance following exerciseinduced damage, and the potential mechanisms behind exercise-induced muscle injuries.



Figure 2.1 Muscle damage and mechanisms. (A) Structure of skeletal muscle; (B) muscle performance over time after exercise-induced muscle damage; and (C) mechanisms of exercise-induced muscle damage and injury [15].

2.2. Measurements of skeletal muscle damage

Multiple methods can be used to measure skeletal muscle damage, and each has limitations. Participant self-reporting of clinical symptoms or history can be ambiguous and subjective in nature with differences in terminology [16]. Muscle biopsies with histopathology would be considered a reference method but are invasive, require skilled technical resources, and are often unnecessary for diagnosis [16]. Several imaging modalities are available including ultrasound, computed tomography scans, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), magnetic resonance spectroscopy, and positron emission tomography. All of these imaging techniques are costly and outcomes can be technique dependent [17]. Functional assessments such as electromyography (EMG) may be difficult to administer and interpret due to participant cooperation and motivation, and issues with between day reliability [16]. Laboratory diagnostic tests using blood or urine samples are frequently included in myopathy diagnoses. These tests are readily available, provide quantitative, broadly accepted results, and are relatively inexpensive to perform (Table 2.1) [16].

Biomarker and reference	Peak increase	Peak time
	from baseline	
Creatine kinase [18, 19]	4-fold	- 8 h after acute resistance exercise
		[20]
		- 2-7 days after acute eccentric
		exercise (knee flexion ranged from 40°
		to 110°) [21]
		- 24 h after prolonged exercise (100
		km race) [22]
Lactate dehydrogenase	2-fold	- 3-5 days after eccentric exercise
[23]		(eccentric exercise of the forearm
		flexors) [24]
Aldolase A [25]	6-fold	- 3-5 days after acute eccentric
		exercise (one-leg calf-raise exercise)
		[26]
Aspartate transferase [27]	1.1-fold	- Immediately after exercise until 24 h
		(21 km run) [28]
Myoglobin [29]	4-fold	- 30 min to 5 h after exercise (a soccer
		match) [30]
Carbonic anhydrase III [31]	3-fold	- 24 h after 21 km running [32]
Immunoassay-based muse	cle damage biom	narker panel
Skeletal troponin I [33]	5-fold	- 6-24 h after 20 min downhill running
		[34]
Myosin light chain 3 [16]	2.15-fold	- 4 and 7 h after inducing localized
		skeletal muscle damage after
		anesthesia [16]
Fatty acid-binding protein		- 2 h after inducing localized skeletal
3 [16]		muscle damage utilizing anesthesia
		[16]
Creatine kinase measured	9.7-fold	- 7 h after isoproterenol-induced
by a mass assay [16]		myocardial injury [16]

Table 2.1 Biomarkers of skeletal muscle damage.

2.2.1. Creatine Kinase

Creatine kinase (CK) is a dimeric globular protein consisting of two subunits with a molecular mass of 43-45 kDa for each subunit. CK buffers cellular adenosine triphosphate (ATP) and adenosine diphosphate concentrations by catalyzing the reversible exchange of high-energy phosphate bonds between phosphocreatine and adenosine diphosphate produced during muscular contraction. At least five isoforms of CK exist: three isoenzymes in the cytoplasm [CK-MM (found in skeletal muscle and heart), CK-MB (found in the heart and rises when heart muscle is damaged) and CK-BB (found mostly in brain)] and two isoenzymes (non-sarcomeric and sarcomeric) produced in the mitochondria that are increased in mitochondrial myopathies [35]. The cytoplasmic isoenzymes (CK-MM, CK-MB, CK-BB) provide specific information on injured tissue because of their tissue distribution. CK-MM is found in several domains of the myofiber where ATP consumption is high and is a biomarker of muscle disease [36]. Strenuous exercise that damages skeletal muscle cell structures at the level of sarcolemma and Z-disks [27] results in an increase in total CK [19] in serum. When exercise intensity is within the normal range of metabolism, the muscle tissue is exercised without significant changes in membrane permeability. However, when exercise intensity exceeds this range, permeability changes and CK appears in the circulation [37].

The linkage of these biomarkers or their pattern of appearance to specific damage etiologies is incompletely defined. As a result, the interpretation of an elevated serum CK concentration is challenging in an individual in whom the etiology of muscle damage is unclear. The CK elevation may have resulted from a self-limited process like the transient injury of recent exercise [38], underlying muscle disease [39] or drug-induced muscle damage [40]. Additionally, an elevated CK concentration does not indicate the age of the damage, or if the process is ongoing and thus exposing the individual to a risk of subsequent rhabdomyolysis [41].

2.2.2. Lactate dehydrogenase

Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) is an enzyme involved in anaerobic glycolysis that interconverts pyruvate and lactate, with concomitant interconversion of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide and is critical for meeting rapid high-energy demands [42]. There are normally five isoenzymes (LDH1, LDH2, LDH3, LDH4, LDH5) expressed in living

cells, which are made of the combination of M-polypeptide chains and H-polypeptide chains. M chains catalyze the conversion of pyruvate to lactate, while H chains improve the aerobic oxidation of pyruvate [27]. Serum LDH activity is a biomarker of cell damage, and the specific increase in isoenzymes (such as in LDH5 [43]) may be helpful for the diagnosis of non-traumatic acute rhabdomyolysis [27]. Exercise induces a significant increase in LDH and the degree of increase depends on the intensity and duration of exercise [27]. An eccentric bout of exercise induces a much greater increase in serum enzyme activity (showing more muscle damage) than concentric exercise [24].

2.2.3. Aldolase

Aldolase has a molecular weight of 160 kDa and is a glycolytic enzyme which catalyzes the reversible cleavage of fructose 1-6-biphosphate to glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate and dihydroxyacetone phosphate in the glycolysis metabolic pathway [44]. Aldolase is localized in the cytoplasm and in the cell nucleus, where it is located in the heterochromatin region [44]. In vertebrate tissues, three aldolase isoenzymes have been observed: the muscle isoenzyme, aldolase A, the liver isoenzyme, presents also in the kidney, aldolase B, and the brain isoenzyme, aldolase C [44]. The isoform of fructose-1,6-bisphosphate aldolase that binds to the actin-containing filament of the cytoskeleton is aldolase A (muscle type), exhibits a tissue specific binding pattern [27]. An increase in serum aldolase is found in myotonic muscle disease, such as progressive muscular dystrophy and polymyositis [27]. Isolated serum aldolase A is also recommended as a biomarker of damaged early regenerating muscle cells in myositis patients [45].

2.2.4. Aspartate transaminase/aspartate aminotransferase

Aspartate transaminase (AST) is an aminotransferase that catalyzes the reaction: aspartate + α -ketoglutarate \rightarrow oxaloacetate + glutamate. This reaction occurs between the mitochondria and cytosol and provides energy to the cells in the form of ATP. The enzyme, localized primarily in the skeletal and myocardial muscle, liver and erythrocytes, has a molecular weight of 90 kDa and is mainly a biomarker of liver disease [27]. AST activities also increase immediately after exercise as well, remaining elevated for 24 h [28]. The rise is also related to the duration of exercise [46], and it can occur even without clinical symptoms. Even moderate-intensity exercise of prolonged duration can induce asymptomatic exertional rhabdomyolysis [47]. CK and AST activity assays work well for detecting higher grade myopathies but are poor predictors of low-grade histopathology findings [48].

2.2.5. Myoglobin

Myoglobin is an abundant haem-containing oxygen (O₂) carrier expressed predominantly in type I skeletal muscle fibers and is a clinically useful muscle damage biomarker [49]. Following strenuous exercise, myoglobin is released as a result of degradation of protein structures within muscle [50]. Plasma, serum and urine myoglobin measurements might be useful for identifying minor skeletal muscle damage [51]. Myoglobin has been declared as a "gold standard" for prognosis, especially in patients with non-traumatic rhabdomyolysis [52].

2.2.6. Carbonic Anhydrase III

Carbonic anhydrase III (CA III) is a zinc metalloenzyme known to catalyze the reversible hydration of carbon dioxide (CO₂) to bicarbonate ions. CA III is approximately 300-fold less enzymatically active compared with the most efficient carbonic anhydrases. Hence, its physiological relevance is still unclear, however, it has been proposed to be associated with muscle contraction, protection from oxidative stress, and regulation of adipogenesis [53]. CA III is another useful indicator of muscle damage because it is present in skeletal muscle but not in the myocardium, and is released into the circulation following damage [54]. It is clinically applicable as a diagnostic biomarker for muscle disease, and probably reflects type I fiber abnormalities, with greater sensitivity than CK and aldolase [31].

2.3. Immunoassay-based muscle damage biomarker panel

Through the Critical Path Institute's Predictive Safety Testing Consortium, a novel immunoassay-based muscle damage biomarker panel has been evaluated that includes the analytes skeletal troponin I (sTnI), myosin light chain-3 (Myl3), fatty acid-binding protein-3 (FABP3), and CK measured by a mass assay (CKm). These analytes can be measured using serum and/or plasma samples and commercially available reagent systems [16]. Goldstein [16] evaluated the release and clearance dynamics of muscle damage biomarkers using a panel that includes CK, AST activity, and immunoassay-based muscle damage biomarker panel. Acute localized muscle injury

was induced using Marcaine, and blood samples were collected at various intervals. The goal was to compare biomarker kinetics after injury. Results showed similar timing between immunoassay-based muscle damage biomarker panel (sTnI, Myl3, FABP3) and traditional biomarkers (CK, AST activity), with elevated levels at 2 hours postinjury and peak concentrations between 4 and 7 hours. The immunoassay-based muscle damage biomarker dynamic range, indicating improved sensitivity compared to CK and AST activity biomarkers (Figure 2.2).



Figure 2.2 Established skeletal muscle injury biomarkers, creatine kinase (CK) and aspartate transaminase (AST) activity (left hand panel), and muscle injury biomarker panel including analytes skeletal troponin I (sTnI), myosin light chain-3 (MyI3), fatty acid-binding protein-3 (FABP3) (right hand panel). These demonstrate similar release and clearance kinetics following acute intramuscular Marcaine induced skeletal muscle injury. The muscle injury biomarker panel demonstrated enhanced dynamic range with greater fold-change increases over baseline values than CK and AST suggesting improved sensitivity to detect skeletal muscle injury [16].

2.3.1. Skeletal troponin I

Troponin I (TnI) is a regulatory protein that plays an essential role in the contraction of skeletal and cardiac muscle. TnI is a troponin complex subunit that inhibits actomyosin-adenosine triphosphatase activity thereby disrupting actin and myosin

interaction during the relaxed state of the muscle [55]. Tnl exists in three isoforms: cardiac (cTnl); slow skeletal; and fast skeletal (sTnl). The assay for cTnl is well established, has superior tissue specificity and enhanced diagnostic sensitivity to damage compared with conventional biomarkers of cardiac muscle damage including CK [56, 57]. sTnl is the only skeletal muscle specific protein biomarker included in the muscle damage biomarker panel [16]. sTnl is a component of myofilaments and can exist as 2 isoforms: slow-twitch (Type I) or fast-twitch (Type II) fibers [16]. A reliable skeletal muscle assay for sTnl in blood serum is available [58], which is developed for differential detection of skeletal Tnl isoforms in the serum of a patient with rhabdomyolysis [58]. This assay is specific for sTnl only, unlike the previously available experimental immunoenzymatic assay for sTnl in which antibodies cross-react with both sTnl and cTnl [59].

2.3.2. Myosin light chain 3

Myl3 is an essential light chain of the myosin molecule expressed predominantly in cardiac and skeletal muscles. Myosin is a six subunit mechano-chemical enzyme that functions to couple the hydrolysis of ATP to conformational changes that result in movement of the protein complex along actin filaments. This hexameric protein consists of two heavy chain subunits, which form the head and tail domains of the complex. The heavy chains are held together by four light chain subunits. The light chain subunits consist of two regulatory light chains with phosphorylation sites and two essential light chains. Following damage to muscle tissue, the constituent subunits of myosin become dissociated, and Myl3 is released into the blood stream. To date, efforts have focused on determining the utility of Myl3 as a biomarker of cardiomyocyte damage [60]. Given its abundant expression in type I skeletal muscle fibers, it has been noted that Myl3 may also be useful as a circulating surrogate for damage to type I myocytes [60]. Tonomura et al. [61] investigated the change in circulating Myl3 in response to a panel of cardiac and skeletal muscles toxicants. Myl3 accurately detected damage, but could not differentiate between skeletal and cardiac muscle toxicity. In the same study, rats treated with a panel of hepatobiliary toxicants had no measurable increase in plasma Myl3. As Myl3 is found in both cardiac and skeletal muscle fibers, increases in Myl3 should be interpreted in conjunction with other specific skeletal muscle and cardiac biomarkers (e.g., cTnl) [62].

2.3.3. Fatty acid-binding protein 3

FABP3 is a cytosolic lipid transport protein and is abundant in skeletal muscle and cardiac muscle but is also present in brain, liver, and small intestine [16]. The protein encoded by FABP3 has a predicted amino acid length of 133 and a molecular mass of 14.9 kDa, and cytoplasmic subcellular localization. FABP3 plays a permissive role in the transport and mobilization of fatty acids within the cellular environment. FABP3 binds both saturated and polyunsaturated fatty acids with high affinity. It is thought to shuttle fatty acids from the plasma membrane to intracellular sites of usage including the ß-oxidation machinery. FABP3 expression is increased in response to physiological conditions that increase fatty acid demand and availability, such as increased testosterone production, endurance training, and malnutrition [63]. Therefore, FABP3 has been proposed as a biomarker of both cardiac and skeletal muscle damage and has been previously shown to correlate with skeletal muscle degeneration [64].

Although much is known regarding exercise-induced skeletal muscle damage of the peripheral muscles, very little is known about damage to the respiratory muscles. Therefore, the following sections will focus on the respiratory system, muscles, and respiratory muscle damage.

2.4. The respiratory system

The human respiratory system is shown in Figure 2.3 and is a complex arrangement of anatomical structures and physiological mechanisms that coordinate the exchange of O_2 and CO_2 , which are essential for the maintenance of life [65]. Starting from the upper respiratory tract, the nasal cavity plays a crucial role in the process of conditioning inspired air. The mucous membrane, which has a high concentration of ciliated and goblet cells, creates an environment that promotes the processes of humidification, filtration, and warming of entering air [65]. The nasal conchae and meatuses exhibit architectural subtleties that result in the induction of turbulent airflow, thereby optimizing the interface between the mucosa and the air for the purpose of efficient air cooling. Moreover, the nasal cavity is equipped with a robust defense mechanism against pathogens due to the presence of immunoglobulins and lysozymes in the released mucus [65].



Figure 2.3 The respiratory system consists of the airways, the lungs, and the respiratory muscles that mediate the movement of air into and out of the body [66].

Progressing through the upper respiratory tract, the pharynx assumes a pivotal role as a crucial intersection for both the respiratory and digestive systems. The conduit, which consists of the nasopharynx, oropharynx, and laryngopharynx, facilitates a smooth passage of air to the lower respiratory tract while also serving as a barrier between the respiratory and digestive systems [65]. The larynx, located in a lower position, contains the vocal cords and functions as a protective mechanism against the inhalation of food into the lower respiratory pathways [65]. The trachea, which is composed of fibrocartilage, facilitates the movement of air from the larynx to the bronchi as it progresses along the lower respiratory tract. The tracheal rings, composed of hyaline cartilage, provide structural stability, thereby limiting collapse in response to changes in intra thoracic pressure [65]. The primary function of the epithelial lining, which is mainly composed of ciliated cells, is to aid the coordinated transport of mucus and particles towards the upper airways, hence enhancing the respiratory defense systems [67].

The trachea can be further divided into the bronchial tree, which consists of a complex network of airways that penetrate the pulmonary parenchyma. The primary bronchi, which subsequently divide into secondary and tertiary bronchi, constitute this complex anatomical network [67]. The terminal bronchioles, which lack cartilaginous support, terminate in clusters of alveoli, which are the essential structures responsible for gas exchange in the lungs [67]. Gas exchange primarily occurs within the alveoli, which are surrounded by a vast network of capillaries. The intricate process described above is made possible by a respiratory membrane that is characterized by a varying thickness [67]. This unique feature allows for the efficient exchange of O_2 from the alveoli to the circulation, while simultaneously enabling the removal of CO_2 in the opposite direction [67].

The pleura, a bilayer membrane envelope that surrounds the lungs, plays a crucial role in facilitating the smooth movement of respiratory structures during the process of ventilation [68]. The visceral pleura demonstrates a close adherence to the surface of the lung, whereas the parietal pleura serves to line the inner surface of the thoracic cavity. The presence of a serous fluid layer between the pleural layers serves to reduce friction, hence promoting smooth movement of the lungs during breathing cycles [65].

The pulmonary vasculature is responsible for regulating the blood supply to the lungs. The deoxygenated blood originating from the right ventricle is directed towards the pulmonary arteries, which then passes via the pulmonary capillaries surrounding the alveoli where the process of oxygenation occurs. Subsequently, oxygenated blood is sent back to the left atrium via the pulmonary veins, ready for systemic circulation [69]. The regulation of breathing is controlled by the medullary respiratory centers located in the medulla oblongata. These centers effectively regulate the rhythm and pattern of respiration, adaptively responding to changes in blood gas concentrations, namely CO_2 levels [66]. In addition, the peripheral chemoreceptors, which are located in the carotid bodies and aortic arch, play a role in the precise control of respiratory dynamics by monitoring the amounts of O_2 in the blood [70].

While humoral mechanisms play a vital role in maintaining respiratory homeostasis at rest, the respiratory system's response to exertion involves more complex interactions [71], including central and peripheral neurogenic pathways [71]. Central neurogenic mechanisms involve the integration of sensory input from receptors located in various parts of the body, including the lungs, muscles, and joints, and by the respiratory centers in the brainstem [72]. Peripheral neurogenic mechanisms encompass the reflexive responses initiated by receptors located in the airways, lungs, and chest wall [72]. Understanding the interplay between humoral, central neurogenic, and peripheral neurogenic pathways is essential for comprehensively elucidating respiratory control mechanisms, particularly during dynamic conditions such as exertion [71].

2.5. The respiratory muscles

The respiratory muscles are shown in Figure 2.4 and play a crucial role in facilitating the fundamental physiological function of the lungs, which is to facilitate gas exchange by delivering O₂ to the bloodstream and eliminating CO₂ from it. The muscles responsible for the process of ventilation, which involves the passage of air into the lungs, are referred to as pump muscles. In contrast, the airway muscles are responsible for regulating the diameter of both the upper and lower airways. These muscles consist of both skeletal muscles, which are found in the upper airways, and smooth muscles, which are present in the trachea and bronchi. The respiratory muscles are required to undergo structural adaptations in response to diverse environmental and pathological circumstances. Similar to other skeletal muscles, these muscles possess structural plasticity (i.e., changes in their size, composition, and function in response to various stimuli), enabling them to alter their functionality accordingly [73]. For example, during conditions that demand increased respiratory muscles may undergo hypertrophy, increasing in size and strength to meet the elevated demand for

ventilation [74]. Conversely, in situations of prolonged inactivity or respiratory muscle disuse, such as prolonged bed rest or mechanical ventilation, the respiratory muscles may undergo atrophy, leading to decreased muscle mass and function [75].



Figure 2.4 The respiratory muscles involved in the generation of respiration [76].

The respiratory muscles are a type of skeletal muscle consisting of the inspiratory and expiratory muscles and are responsible for ventilation (Figure 2.5) [76]. The muscles that are constantly engaged during inspiratory or expiratory actions are classified as "primary" respiratory muscles [77]. The muscles that are occasionally engaged during heightened inspiratory or expiratory efforts are referred to as accessory respiratory muscles. The categorization of primary and accessory respiratory muscles may exhibit variation among different species. The main muscles responsible for inspiration in humans are the diaphragm, external intercostals [78] and parasternal intercostal muscles [77], which work together to expand the chest wall. Accessory muscles, including the sternocleidomastoid, scalenes, and triangularis sterni, are involved in the movement of the chest wall. These muscles are considered accessory since they are

only activated during heightened inspiratory exertion. Indeed, the activation of these supplementary inspiratory muscles is a significant clinical indicator of inspiratory loading [68]. In the context of human physiology, expiration is commonly seen as a passive process that does not necessitate muscle engagement. Instead, it is primarily facilitated by the elastic recoil of both the lung and chest wall. During the process of forced expiration, the activation of abdominal muscles is observed, leading to an increase in intraabdominal pressure [65]. Consequently, abdominal muscles are categorized as accessory respiratory muscles, and their activation is frequently employed in clinical practice as a measure of respiratory load [65].



Figure 2.5 Muscles of inspiration and expiration [79].

The primary muscle of respiration is the diaphragm and it is responsible for about 70-80% of respiratory work during quiet breathing. The diaphragm muscle is a narrow, dome-shaped muscular structure that is attached to the lower ribs and the lumbar vertebrae (i.e., the crural diaphragm) and functions as a partition, dividing the thoracic (pleural) and abdominal (peritoneal) cavities within the human body [73]. The diaphragm is classified into three distinct sections based on the origin of its muscular fibers [80]. The muscle fibers located in the sternal area have their point of origin at the xiphisterna junction. The fibers present in the costal region have their origin in the lower rib cage [80]. The fibers located in the crural area have their origin in the upper lumbar vertebrae. The fibers in each of these sections of the diaphragm muscle are inserted into the central tendon. In the sternal area, the arrangement of fibers typically exhibits a parallel orientation. In the coastal region, it is observed that the circumference of the costal edge exceeds that of the central tendon insertion. Consequently, the fibers in this area have a radial orientation that extends outward from the central tendon. The arrangement of fibers in the crural region is somewhat intricate due to their involvement in encircling the esophagus and functioning as an esophageal sphincter [80]. The mechanical consequences of fiber activation in distinct regions of the diaphragm muscle are contingent upon the precise origins and insertions of the fibers, as well as the diverse stresses exerted by ribcage and abdominal displacement [81].

The respiratory muscles display two unique features compared to peripheral skeletal muscles. Firstly, the work of the respiratory muscles is low in intensity but constant in duration. Therefore, there is no opportunity for complete rest [2]. This is in comparison to peripheral skeletal muscles, which experience a mixture of fairly high intensity loading for the duration of a few minutes to hours daily, followed by a period of rest with no loading or much lighter loads. Secondly, the morphological configuration of the diaphragm differs from peripheral skeletal muscles. The diaphragm is a heterogeneous muscle and the costal and crural parts show two clearly defined, anatomically separate segments. They have a distinct neural innervation, neuro-motor control and mechanical action, which allows the costal and crural parts to vary in contraction in each region and sub-regions [82, 83]. During apparent "concentric" contractions, the geometry of the diaphragm may tolerate regional lengthening, which may increase its vulnerability to eccentric damage by relatively light loads [84].

2.6. Respiratory muscle damage

The potential causes of respiratory muscle damage are shown in Figure 2.6. Respiratory muscle damage may occur during and following excessive loading which exceeds the usual requirements of the muscle. Excessive loading can be categorized in two ways - overload or overactivity. Overload is a condition when the force requirement is higher than usual [85] and this can occur during growth or exercise. Overactivity, in contrast, can be defined as increased work when the firing of the motor neuron is increased beyond its normal physiological levels or duty cycles [85]. Overactivity occurs during many endurance activities and in several disease conditions such as spasticity. In respiratory disease, the respiratory muscles can experience both overload and overactivity because each breath may require a higher inspiratory muscle force and a higher breathing frequency (i.e., number of respiratory muscle contractions per minute). Excessive loading may occur if overload or overactivity is imposed, or if weakness causes the respiratory muscles to require a greater proportion of their maximal strength. Excessive loading of the respiratory muscles can result from several conditions.



Figure 2.6 Causes of respiratory muscle damage [86].

2.6.1. Respiratory muscle damage and dysfunction in respiratory diseases

In some respiratory diseases including chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) and asthma, the respiratory muscles may undergo damage [87]. COPD is a complex respiratory condition marked by an ongoing and gradual obstruction of airflow, primarily during expiration [88]. The pathophysiology of COPD is characterized by persistent inflammation of the airways and lung tissue, primarily caused by exposure to harmful particles including cigarette smoke [88]. The persistent inflammation generates a cascade of events that contribute to structural alterations in the airways and lung tissue [89]. These encompass excessive production of mucus, structural changes in the airways, and damage to the walls of the alveoli. As a result, the lungs have less elastic recoil and there is an increase in the resistance of the airways [89]. These modifications have a substantial effect on the process of breathing and impose a greater burden on the respiratory muscles [88, 89].

The diaphragm, being the primary muscle responsible for inspiration, is especially impacted. The increased expiratory flow limitation results in a greater work of breathing [90, 91]. This can result in an increase in the size of the diaphragm and hyperinflation. However, with prolonged duration, the diaphragm may experience fatigue and dysfunction [90]. Diaphragm dysfunction in COPD is characterized by structural and functional alterations. These changes encompass both negative and positive modifications in the diaphragm's structure, influencing its function. The diaphragm's performance is intricately linked to its physiological characteristics at the structural level in COPD patients [92] (Figure 2.7). As COPD advances, additional muscles including the intercostals are used to assist with breathing, increasing the overall muscular burden [89, 91].

The repercussions of respiratory muscle damage and dysfunction in COPD are significant. Dyspnea is a common occurrence in individuals, particularly when they engage in physical activity, as the respiratory muscles face difficulty in meeting the increased need for breathing [91]. Chronic muscle fatigue restricts the ability to engage in physical activity and can lead to a sedentary lifestyle, and worsening physical decline [93]. Furthermore, the heightened energy consumption linked to difficult breathing can lead to systemic consequences, such as weight loss and muscular atrophy [91, 93].

22

In COPD, the increased expiratory load due to narrowed airways leads to air trapping in the lungs [94]. This prolonged air trapping causes hyperinflation, which shifts the position of the diaphragm downwards and flattens it over time [94]. Additionally, chronic inflammation and structural changes in the lung tissues further weaken the diaphragm's function [95]. Consequently, the diaphragm's ability to contract effectively during inspiration is compromised, contributing to respiratory muscle dysfunction in COPD [94, 95].



Figure 2.7 Manifestations of diaphragm dysfunction in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Diaphragm dysfunction in patients with COPD is mainly manifested in structural and functional changes. Changes in diaphragm structure include both negative and positive changes. The function of diaphragm depends largely on its physiological characteristics at the structural level [92].

Asthma, a chronic inflammatory condition of the airways, is a distinctive pathophysiology characterized by reversible airflow obstruction and bronchial hyperresponsiveness [88, 96]. Central to asthma is the persistent inflammation of the airways, characterized by various immune cells and mediated by inflammatory molecules [88]. These inflammatory events trigger bronchoconstriction, increased mucus production, and airway edema, collectively contributing to the hallmark symptoms of wheezing, coughing, and dyspnea. In asthma, the dynamic nature of
airway obstruction sets it apart from COPD [96]. Bronchoconstriction, resulting from the contraction of smooth muscles surrounding the airways, is a reversible process, distinguishing asthma exacerbations from the more irreversible airflow limitation seen in COPD [88]. However, the chronic and recurrent nature of asthma exacerbations can lead to long-term structural changes in the airways, known as airway remodeling [96, 97].

The respiratory muscles are intimately involved in the pathophysiology of asthma [97, 98]. During an asthma exacerbation, the increased resistance within the airways necessitates increased respiratory muscle work to maintain sufficient airflow [98]. The diaphragm, being the principal muscle of inspiration, is particularly engaged in overcoming the increased resistance during inspiration [97]. Additionally, accessory muscles such as the intercostal muscles may be recruited to further support the respiratory muscle damage over time. Individuals experiencing frequent exacerbations may find themselves breathless and fatigued, especially during physical activity [98, 99]. However, unlike COPD, where the irreversible damage to the airways is a predominant feature, the potential for reversibility in asthma allows for better management and control of symptoms with appropriate treatment and medications [97, 100].

From the chronic inflammation and irreversible airflow limitation in COPD to the reversible bronchoconstriction of asthma [98], the strain on respiratory muscles is a common thread. This respiratory muscle damage may contribute substantially to symptoms, exercise limitation, and diminished quality of life, emphasizing the critical impact of muscular involvement across diverse respiratory pathologies [98, 101].

2.6.2. Respiratory muscle damage in COVID-19

Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) is an infectious disease caused by the SARS-CoV-2 virus. The novel virus was first identified in an outbreak in the Chinese city of Wuhan in December 2019 and subsequently identified in Australia in 2020 during the first year of this PhD. COVID-19 can reduce respiratory muscle function and functional capacity [102]. This can be through the direct action of the virus (severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2) in the respiratory muscles causing muscle cell damage, inflammation and impaired muscle function (Figure 2.8). This can also be by the immune system responding to the virus leading to acute hypoxic respiratory failure, pneumonia and/or acute respiratory distress syndrome [103, 104].



Figure 2.8 Graphical representation of the direct and indirect influence of SARS-CoV-2 infection on diaphragm structure and function. Viral infiltrations and infection (direct mechanism) may trigger a dysfunctional immune response and myokines release from diaphragm and adjacent muscles leading to a rise in localized inflammation. The viral infection may further induce alterations in gene expression, with upregulation of genes involved in tissue fibrosis. Further, apoptotic mechanisms are upregulated, culminating in an altered diaphragmatic structure. Additionally, severe COVID-19 may lead to mechanical ventilation (indirect mechanism) triggering all the dysfunctional processes associated with muscle inactivity. This leads to further alterations to diaphragm structure and function [105].

The respiratory muscle damage in COVID-19 is a result of a complex interplay of several pathological mechanisms [106]. One significant factor contributing to this damage is the direct invasion of respiratory epithelial cells by the SARS-CoV-2 virus [106]. The virus utilizes the angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 receptor, which is abundantly present in the respiratory tract, as an entry point [107]. This direct viral invasion triggers a cascade of inflammatory responses in the affected tissues [106, 108]. In severe cases, the inflammation can extend to the respiratory muscles, causing cellular damage and impairing their normal function [107]. The exaggerated immune response seen in severe COVID-19 cases, often referred to as a cytokine storm, plays

a pivotal role in respiratory muscle damage. The release of an excessive amount of pro-inflammatory cytokines, including interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor-alpha, can lead to systemic inflammation [107, 108]. The respiratory muscles, being an integral part of the respiratory system, are vulnerable to this inflammatory cascade [106, 107]. Prolonged exposure to high levels of cytokines can result in tissue damage and compromise the contractile function of the respiratory muscles [107, 108].

Another contributing factor is the potential for microvascular thrombosis in COVID-19 [109, 110]. The virus has been associated with a higher risk of blood clot formation, and these clots can affect blood vessels supplying the respiratory muscles. Microvascular thrombosis leads to reduced blood flow, causing ischemia and depriving the muscles of O₂ and nutrients [110]. The resulting lack of perfusion can contribute to muscle injury and impair their ability to generate force effectively. The systemic nature of COVID-19 further complicates the scenario [106, 110]. The prolonged illness and the body's efforts to combat the virus can lead to muscle wasting and weakness, including the respiratory muscles [106]. This generalized impact on muscle tissue can extend the recovery period and increase the risk of persistent respiratory symptoms even after the acute phase of the infection has resolved [109]. In summary, COVID-19-induced respiratory muscle damage arises from a combination of direct viral invasion, cytokine-driven inflammation, microvascular thrombosis, and systemic effects leading to muscle wasting [106, 109, 110].

The implications of respiratory muscle damage in COVID-19 are significant [105]. Severe cases may progress to respiratory failure, necessitating mechanical ventilation to assist with breathing [105, 111]. Even after surviving the acute phase of the illness, individuals may face prolonged recovery characterized by persistent respiratory symptoms and reduced lung function [111]. Rehabilitation and respiratory therapy become crucial components of post-COVID-19 care to help patients regain optimal respiratory function and mitigate long-term consequences [106, 111]. Additionally, the potential for the development of chronic respiratory conditions underscores the importance of comprehensive follow-up care and ongoing monitoring for individuals who have experienced respiratory muscle damage due to COVID-19 [111]. Rehabilitation strategies targeting respiratory muscles in COVID-19 patients involve leveraging the well-established benefits of physical activity and exercise on the

cardiorespiratory system. Physiotherapy and inspiratory muscle training (IMT), previously applied in conditions like COPD, have been adapted for COVID-19 [112]. Tailored rehabilitation plans consider factors such as disease severity, comorbidities, and patient age. Studies indicate positive outcomes, such as improved pulmonary function with IMT and physiotherapy [105, 112]. Comprehensive approaches encompass specific respiratory muscle exercises, full-body physical activity, physiotherapy, and nutritional support [105] (Figure 2.9).



Figure 2.9 Graphical summary of the possible strategies to support and monitoring of COVID-patients healing process [105].

2.6.3. Problems associated with respiratory muscle damage

Because of the essential role in ventilation, respiratory muscle damage may have serious consequences as it leads to respiratory muscle dysfunction [2]. These may range from exercise intolerance and dyspnea through to ventilatory failure where the respiratory muscles can no longer provide enough ventilation to maintain arterial blood gases within a physiological range [113]. Exercise intolerance and dyspnea can prevent individuals from working and performing many daily activities. Respiratory failure can lead to prolonged hospitalization, intensive care, and eventually death. Respiratory muscle dysfunction has been implicated as a cause of respiratory failure, although its specific etiology is not yet known. It is hypothesized that weakness can lead to respiratory failure [114]. Reid et al. [113, 115] have shown that increased resistive loading in animals over several days is associated with both damage to the diaphragm and hypercaphic respiratory failure. Reid et al. [115] investigated whether ventilatory failure was linked to muscle fiber damage and alterations in myofibrillar proteins. Hamsters underwent ventilatory failure induced by tracheal banding for six days, resulting in respiratory acidosis, hypoxemia, and increased pulmonary resistance. Diaphragm analysis revealed a higher fraction of abnormal muscle and inflammatory cells in banded hamsters. Electron micrographs showed sarcomeric disruption and Z band streaming. While myofibrillar changes were quantitative, not qualitative, sulfhydryl group reactivities were reduced. Calpain digestion of purified myofibrils indicated faster degradation rates for specific proteins. Ventilatory failure induced by resistive loading was associated with diaphragm injury, including changes in myofibrillar complexes and increased susceptibility to calpain-mediated degradation [115].

Another experimental study [116] was conducted to assess respiratory muscle injury in rats exposed to inspiratory resistive loading and to measure the release of sTnI into the blood. This release was correlated with changes in arterial blood gases, respiratory drive, and pressure generation over time. Approximately 1.5 hours into loading, hypercapnic ventilatory failure occurred, followed by diaphragmatic fatigue around 1.9 hours. Loading was stopped at respiratory pump failure, about 2.4 hours after onset. During post-loading occlusions, pressure profiles resembled pre-loading occlusions, indicating potential muscle injury. Western blot analysis revealed the release of fast sTnI during loading, suggesting load-induced injury to fast glycolytic fibers, likely in the diaphragm. This study suggested that the released fast sTnI may offer insights into respiratory muscle dysfunction and serve as a marker for impending muscle fatigue [116]. It is possible that fatigue, weakness, or injury, alone or in concert may contribute to respiratory failure in some cases [86]. Due to these associated clinical complications, it becomes evident that measuring the level of respiratory muscle damage is important.

2.6.4. Experimental techniques to increase respiratory muscle work

Respiratory muscle work increases during exercise and respiratory disease. During exercise, the increased ventilatory demands increase neural drive to the respiratory muscles, which in turn increases the mechanical work developed by the muscles [117]. Higher intensities of exercise up to maximum increase the mechanical and metabolic stress of the respiratory muscles [117], which may increase the susceptibility to damage [118]. Damage may be worse in patients suffering from respiratory diseases such as COPD [118], because these individuals often exhibit respiratory muscle weakness and reduced respiratory muscle endurance [91]. In COPD patients, respiratory muscle work is increased both at rest and during exercise because of airflow limitation and geometrical changes of the thorax derived from pulmonary hyperinflation which ultimately would lead to respiratory muscle damage [91].

Measuring biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in the blood following exercise and in patients with COPD is difficult because the exact site of release cannot be assured. For example, in exercise, these biomarkers are also released from peripheral muscles and potentially respiratory muscles. Similarly, in COPD patients, skeletal muscle dysfunction occurs and affects both respiratory and peripheral muscle groups [119], which makes it challenging to measure blood biomarkers specific to respiratory muscles.

To overcome these challenges, respiratory muscle work can be elevated in healthy individuals whilst at rest. The experimental techniques to load the respiratory muscles include various methods to induce increased resistance or restriction during breathing. Resistive loads to breathing involve augmenting airflow resistance, requiring the respiratory muscles to exert more force to inspire air [120]. Pure elastic loads impose purely elastic resistance on the respiratory system, mimicking conditions such as fibrosis, where lung compliance is reduced [121]. Flow-limitation via Starling resistors involves devices that restrict airflow at high flow rates, leading to flow limitation and necessitating greater effort from the respiratory muscles to maintain adequate ventilation [122]. Chest wall strapping physically constrains chest wall expansion,

compelling the respiratory muscles to work harder against this restriction. Each technique artificially loads the respiratory muscles, thereby mimicking conditions like COPD or neuromuscular disorders.

The literature suggests better efficacy and precision in enhancing respiratory muscle work at rest through inspiratory pressure threshold loading (ITL) [123] or volitional hyperpnea (VH) [124] due to their specific mechanisms of action. ITL offers more targeted approach via targeting inspiratory muscles specifically, while VH challenges both inspiratory and expiratory muscles [125]. These techniques isolate the respiratory muscles in such a way, that any changes in systemic blood biomarkers can be assumed to originate from the respiratory muscles.

ITL requires participants to breathe through a device which increases the load of the respiratory muscles (Figure 2.10). Participants are seated with their feet and back supported and elbows resting on a table. The ITL device can be placed on the table and its height adjusted so the participant can reach the mouthpiece with their head and neck in a neutral alignment. The participants wear a nose clip and breathe through a mouthpiece. Adjustable weights are then attached to a plunger with an inspiratory threshold load that has to be met in order for the participant to inspire [33]. ITL is a tightly controlled experimental approach that allows both primary and accessory respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement. This technique elevates inspiratory muscle work in individuals while at rest and thus isolates the respiratory muscles in such a way that any changes in systemic blood biomarkers can be assumed to originate from the respiratory muscles.

Another experimental approach that also allows respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement is VH performed at rest. VH involves mimicking the breathing and respiratory muscle recruitment patterns achieved during exercise, but whilst the participant is not moving or exercising. Participants are instructed to increase tidal volume and breathing frequency to mimic the minute ventilation achieved during high intensity exercise. An audio metronome paces breathing frequency and real-time visual feedback of tidal volume is provided throughout the test. Isocapnia is maintained by adding CO_2 into the inspiratory circuit in order to maintain resting arterial CO_2 partial pressures [126, 127]. This experimental technique

results in a breathing and respiratory muscle recruitment pattern that is more ecologically relevant to exercise hyperpnea. There are a few limitations and challenges in replicating accurate mechanical characteristics of maximal exercise hyperpnea during VH. While efforts to mimic maximal exercise responses in terms of tidal volume, breathing frequency and duty cycle are still achievable, they often result in mechanically inefficient and non-physiologic outcomes. Voluntary attempts to achieve peak expiratory flow rates can lead to increased expiratory pressures and excessive mechanical work of breathing, demanding a substantial reduction in end-expiratory lung volume below resting levels, further complicating the replication of physiological responses [128, 129].

Trying to replicate reflex regulation of ventilatory output during VH poses significant challenges, particularly in matching the work of breathing. Despite these challenges, precise feedback, such as customized software providing dual visual feedback of flow and pressures, would facilitate a more consistent replication of the exercise work of breathing during mimicking trials. This approach addresses the concerns raised regarding the mechanical differences that may occur in reflex-driven hyperpnea's. Furthermore, literature has reported that while accurately replicating end-expiratory lung volume remains challenging, effective work of breathing matching is still achievable, ensuring reliable estimations of O₂ consumption during VH [128, 129].



Figure 2.10 Schematic of inspiratory pressure threshold loading device [130].

2.6.5. Measurement of respiratory muscle damage

To date, there is very little information on the measurement of respiratory muscle damage compared to peripheral skeletal muscle damage [27, 131]. A primary reason for this is the difficulty in using many of the methods that are commonly used for peripheral skeletal muscle damage. For example, the use of a muscle biopsy with histopathology has been limited to small samples acquired from patients undergoing thoracic or abdominal surgery [118, 132]. While this method provides direct evidence of structural damage to the muscle, biopsies are invasive and difficult to perform on the majority of respiratory muscles due to their internal location. Furthermore, the small sized biopsies usually miss the damage if it is typically light and patchy. This also limits the opportunity to measure respiratory muscle damage in patients of chronic respiratory diseases and in healthy persons suffering from acute muscle damage occurring due to high ventilatory stress [33].

An alternative, non-invasive approach to detecting muscle damage is the use of MRI (Figure 2.11). Transverse relaxation time (T2) measurements can provide direct information regarding eccentric exercise-induced muscle damage due to its post-exercise elevation [133]. However, MRI of inspiratory muscle damage would be challenging due to the movement of the diaphragm during breathing at rest, the inaccessibility to MRI facilities, and the clarity of image changes post-injury [134].

Respiratory muscle ultrasound is also a safe, repeatable, accurate, and non-invasive bedside technique used to evaluate the anatomy and function of the respiratory muscles [135, 136] (Figure 2.11). Ultrasound finds applications in various settings, including intensive care and emergency departments. Proficiency in this technique enables rapid diagnosis of respiratory muscle dysfunction in critically ill patients and those with unexplained dyspnea [135]. It can also aid in assessing patient-ventilator interaction and weaning failure. Two ultrasound approaches—mid-axillary intercostal and subcostal—are used to visualize the diaphragm [135]. With its wide availability and feasibility, respiratory muscle ultrasound, when combined with cardiac and lung ultrasound, becomes the preferred imaging modality in intensive care unit patients [135, 137]. Mastery in this technique allows for a quick assessment of the global function of the respiratory muscle pump, particularly in diagnosing diaphragm weakness or paralysis [135, 136]. However, challenges exist, emphasizing the need

for a systematic ultrasound approach in clinical practice and research [135]. While diaphragm ultrasound appears reliable for assessing changes in diaphragm thickness, caution is required when comparing individual patient results due to small observer-dependent variations [135]. Accurate muscle thickness measurement depends on operator skills, ultrasound physics, and patient characteristics. Issues such as unclear surrounding membranes and insufficient ultrasound beam angulation may introduce measurement errors [135, 137, 138].

Another approach to identifying the presence of muscle damage that can accommodate the internal location of the respiratory muscles is the use of blood biomarkers. The presence or change in concentration of particular biomarkers following a task provides indirect evidence of structural damage/changes that are presumably due to the exercise that was performed. They are simple, inexpensive and are minimally invasive and provide a more attractive method for evaluating respiratory muscle damage. The above-mentioned Table 2.1 provides a list of the common biomarkers used to detect muscle damage.



Figure 2.11 Overview of currently used respiratory muscle imaging techniques: ultrasound and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). R: rib; IC: intercostal muscles; TR: thickening ratio; TEI: end-inspiratory thickness; TEE: end-expiratory thickness; D: diaphragm; EO: external oblique muscle; IO: internal oblique muscle; TA: transverse abdominal muscle; RA: rectus abdominis muscle; CC: cranio-caudal; AP: antero-posterior; DMA: diaphragmatic movement area [138].

2.6.6. The use of biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage

The use of biomarkers to indicate the presence of muscle damage in respiratory muscles is scarce with only two known studies using this technique. Mathur et al. [130] asked ten young and healthy participants to perform 60 min of ITL at 70% of their maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (P_{Imax}). P_{Imax} and maximal expiratory mouth pressures, delayed onset muscle soreness (DOMS) and plasma CK were measured prior to ITL, and at repeated time points after ITL (+4, +24 and +48 h). There was no change in P_{Imax}, maximal expiratory mouth pressures or CK following ITL despite the presence of DOMS. Foster et al. [33] evaluated the effects of ITL performed at 70% of P_{Imax} for 60 minutes and serum concentrations of both isoforms of sTnI (slow and fast), CK, DOMS, P_{Imax} and maximal expiratory mouth pressures were measured prior to and +1 h, three days and four days following ITL. There was an increase in fast sTnI identified +1 h and three days post-ITL while slow sTnI was elevated four days post-ITL. Other indices of respiratory muscle damage including CK and P_{Imax} and maximal expiratory mouth pressures did not change, however, DOMS was slightly but significantly increased following ITL [33]. Mathur et al. [130] and Foster et al. [33] did not use a sham or control ITL condition.

The findings from these studies [33, 130] indicate that the biomarker CK was not effective in indicating the presence of muscle damage in respiratory muscles, even though CK is commonly used for peripheral skeletal muscle damage detection [16]. This may be due to its large normal reference range for healthy participants. However, it could also be due to the type of task performed, as there was no change in P_{Imax} or maximal expiratory mouth pressures following 60 min of ITL, while the presence of DOMS was mixed between individuals. This may indicate that the qualitative level of muscle damage experienced was relatively low and that these measurements are not sensitive enough to accurately and consistently detect respiratory muscle damage. As such, using an alternative plasma biomarker that is readily detectable at low concentrations, such as sTnl, may provide a suitable tool for measuring muscle damage that is typically seen in the respiratory muscles [33].

2.7. Interventions to reduce respiratory muscle damage

Various strategies could be employed as preventive or therapeutic measures to address respiratory muscle damage and weakness in intensive care units (Figure 2.12) [76]. Preventive approaches in respiratory care involve several strategies. These include averting atrophy through lung and diaphragm protective ventilation, limiting the duration and degree of respiratory muscle inactivity, optimizing diaphragm effort and synchrony, avoiding injurious efforts, and preventing eccentric injury. These also include mitigating longitudinal atrophy, countering disuse atrophy with appropriate assist levels and effort, utilizing proportional modes, and avoiding myotoxic drugs [76]. On the therapeutic front, various interventions contribute to the management of respiratory muscle weakness. These include early whole-body mobilization, respiratory muscle endurance training, respiratory muscle strength training, IMT, and progressive threshold loading, which is tailored for specific populations on long-term ventilation. Additionally, efforts to restore progressive diaphragm function, supported by experimental and clinical data though not part of routine practice, and the use of electrical muscle stimulation, including phrenic nerve pacing, are integral components of therapeutic strategies [76]. These measures collectively aim to address and alleviate respiratory muscle weakness in the complex environment of the intensive care unit [76].



Figure 2.12 Interventions to manage respiratory muscle weakness in the intensive care unit [76].

2.7.1. Inspiratory muscle training

Several studies in both healthy individuals and COPD patients have demonstrated that repetitive respiratory muscle loading (i.e., respiratory muscle training) can increase the strength and endurance of the respiratory muscles and reduce respiratory muscle work [91, 139]. The most common form of respiratory muscle training is IMT. Pressure threshold IMT requires the participant to produce a negative pressure to overcome a threshold load and initiate inspiration, typically using a commercially available device with a spring-loaded poppet valve (Figure 2.13). A newer option is an electronic IMT device, which presents an innovative approach. These K-series devices are equipped with a distinctive electronically tapered flow resistive loading valve. This design ensures that resistance is continuously assessed and adjusted to align with decreasing strength throughout each breath, enabling a smoother flow and maximum volume. Unlike conventional pressure threshold devices that may cut off halfway through the breath, this technology results in a more satisfying and efficient breath,

delivering maximum flow, volume, and increased work per breath (<u>https://www.powerbreathe.com/product-category/breathing-trainers/k-series-</u> <u>inspiratory-muscle-training-imt/</u>). Training is normally undertaken twice daily involving

30 inspiratory breaths starting at 50% P_{Imax} . IMT has been reported to be effective in improving some components of pulmonary function, P_{Imax} and endurance and exercise capacity [140], and may reduce the vulnerability of respiratory muscles to exertion-induced damage.





In healthy individuals, meta-analyses have demonstrated that IMT improves the strength and endurance of the inspiratory muscles and exercise performance [141]. Another study [142] systematically assessed the impact of IMT with POWERbreathe[®] on respiratory parameters and athletic performance in healthy, active adults. Out of 241 studies, 11 met the inclusion criteria for the systematic review, and nine were included in the meta-analysis. Results indicated that IMT led to significant improvements in P_{Imax} and substantial enhancements in forced vital capacity. Additionally, sports performance showed a significant improvement. The systematic

review concluded that IMT can enhance both respiratory function and athletic performance in physically active individuals [142].

In another meta-analysis [143], the effectiveness of physical therapy interventions, including conventional physical therapy, IMT, and early mobilization was compared on mechanical ventilation and weaning duration. A total of 18 randomized control trials (934 participants) were analyzed. Results showed that IMT and conventional physical therapy significantly reduced weaning duration, while early mobilization significantly reduced mechanical ventilation duration compared to conventional physical therapy alone. IMT + conventional physical therapy and early mobilization were identified as the most effective interventions for reducing weaning and mechanical ventilation durations, respectively. The review suggests recommending IMT or early mobilization to improve outcomes in mechanically ventilated patients, with caution due to heterogeneity [143].

Another meta-analysis analyzing the effects of IMT in COPD patients has demonstrated significant improvements in P_{Imax} and endurance [144], The same metaanalysis has also shown improvements in six- and 12-min walking distance and reductions in dyspnea assessed using a Borg score, transition dyspnea index and chronic respiratory questionnaire dyspnea score. Although the effect of IMT has already proved beneficial for other indices of respiratory performance, its effect in preventing or reducing respiratory muscle damage is unknown.

A recent systematic review [145] investigated the effects of IMT in individuals with obesity, focusing on respiratory and cardiovascular outcomes. Out of 705 initially identified studies, eight met eligibility criteria. IMT was found to significantly improve physical capacity (distance walked in the six-minute walk test) and P_{Imax} compared to controls. However, there were no significant changes in pulmonary function, body mass index, or metabolic parameters. The study suggests that IMT is beneficial for enhancing specific health aspects in individuals with obesity.

Training or rehabilitating muscles is a common practice among athletes, healthy individuals, and clinical populations, including those with COPD or those effected by COVID-19 [112, 146]. It has been suggested that respiratory muscles can undergo

training using the same principles applied to skeletal muscles, enhancing their strength, contraction speed, and endurance. Given that respiratory muscle weakness is a significant risk factor for unsuccessful weaning, IMT emerges as a promising strategy for mechanically ventilated patients facing prolonged weaning [112].

IMT serves different purposes, such as enhancing endurance or muscle strength, necessitating distinct strategies with varying physiological responses. The initiation of IMT can occur at different points, including 24 hours after the start of mechanical ventilation, upon the patient's awakening, during the transition to partially assisted ventilation, when the patient is deemed ready for weaning, or after a failed weaning attempt [76]. Several randomized studies have explored IMT in intensive care unit patients [147]. One study demonstrated that a 30% P_{lmax} inspiratory load for 5 minutes, twice a day for 7 days a week, increased P_{lmax} in the treatment group but had no impact on weaning success [148]. Another study [149] was conducted in patients ventilated for an average of 44 days. IMT was administered five days a week using the Threshold Inspiratory Muscle Trainer, providing inspiratory pressure loads ranging from -4 to -20 cmH₂O. Each day involved four sets of 6 to 10 breaths, with a two-minute rest period supported by mechanical ventilation between sets. The training device pressure was adjusted to the maximum level the patient could consistently open during inspiration, with daily progression as tolerated. Patients were directed to inspire and expire forcefully during the training sessions. Results showed that this IMT protocol improved P_{Imax} and increased the proportion of successful weaning [149].

A pilot controlled clinical study [112] was conducted to evaluate the impact of IMT on recovered COVID-19 patients who had undergone mechanical ventilation. Forty-two patients, aged 48 ± 9 years, were divided into an IMT group (undergoing two weeks of IMT) and a control group. Various parameters including lung function, dyspnea, quality of life, and six-minute walk test distance were assessed before and after the intervention. The IMT group showed significant improvements in forced vital capacity, forced expiratory volume in 1 s, quality of life and six-minute walk test distance, while the control group exhibited nonsignificant changes. The study concluded that a 2-week IMT program enhanced pulmonary function, functional performance, and quality of life and reduced dyspnea, in recovered COVID-19 patients who underwent mechanical

ventilation [112]. However, a placebo or sham IMT group was not used in this study which weakens internal validity and risks participant bias.

Another study [150] investigated the rehabilitative impact of IMT in individuals recovering from COVID-19 with prolonged symptoms. In this randomized trial with 281 participants, IMT did not significantly impact the primary outcome (Health-related quality-of-life and dyspnea questionnaires - King's Brief Interstitial Lung Disease - K-BILD) compared to a control group. However, IMT demonstrated clinically meaningful improvements in specific K-BILD domains related to dyspnea and chest symptoms. Additionally, improvements were observed in dyspnea according to the Transition Dyspnea Index, as well as in respiratory muscle strength and estimated aerobic fitness. The study suggests that IMT could be a valuable home-based rehabilitation strategy for individuals recovering from COVID-19, but individual responses may vary [150].

A randomized control trial [151] investigated the feasibility and safety of IMT during the acute phase of COVID-19 in hospitalized patients. Among 41 participants included in the analysis, IMT was completed successfully in 161 sessions among the 19 patients in the intervention group. Mortality totaled 2 in the control group and 3 in the intervention group and adverse events during intervention occurred in only 3 (1.8%) sessions, all of which were minor O_2 desaturations. Both groups showed improved P_{Imax} , reduced supplemental O_2 needs, and enhanced functional outcomes. Length of stay was shorter in the intervention group, and discharge disposition was similar between groups. The findings suggest that IMT is a feasible and safe intervention for hospitalized COVID-19 patients during the acute phase, supporting its potential application in acute care settings [151].

IMT may help to restore the muscle coordination lost during mechanical ventilation, by training the muscles to work together in a synchronized manner, resulting in a more enhanced respiratory muscle function [152, 153]. This may result in lower concentrations of biomarkers of muscle damage. However, whether IMT could reduce biomarkers of muscle damage and improve respiratory function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation

was unknown. Whether it could prevent respiratory muscle damage by building up the strength and endurance of the respiratory muscles is yet to be determined.

2.8. Summary

Respiratory muscle damage may occur during and following excessive loading which exceeds the usual requirements of the muscle. Because of the essential role in ventilation, respiratory muscle damage may have serious consequences as it leads to respiratory muscle dysfunction. These may range from exercise intolerance and dyspnea through to ventilatory failure when the respiratory muscles can no longer provide enough ventilation to maintain arterial blood gases within a physiological range. The current techniques to measure respiratory muscle damage are muscle biopsies and imaging technologies, but they have problems because these are invasive and/or costly. Providing a simple and minimally invasive method to directly evaluate exertion induced respiratory muscle damage is important because it would be a relatively inexpensive, easy to perform tool to get quantitative and broadly accepted results.

Another approach to identifying the presence of muscle damage that can accommodate the internal location of the respiratory muscles is the use of blood biomarkers. The presence or change in concentration of particular biomarkers following a task provides indirect evidence of structural damage/changes that are presumably due to the exercise that was performed. They are simple, inexpensive and are minimally invasive and provide a more attractive method for evaluating respiratory muscle damage. Respiratory muscle work can be elevated at rest using ITL and VH and these techniques isolate the respiratory muscles in such a way, that any changes in systemic blood biomarkers can be assumed to originate from the respiratory muscles. The use of blood biomarkers to indicate the presence of muscle damage in respiratory muscles is scarce with only two known studies using ITL to increase respiratory muscle work. These studies only measured CK and TnI and there are other biomarkers that could be used to evaluate respiratory muscle damage. Another experimental approach that also allows respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement is VH performed at rest. This experimental technique results in a breathing and respiratory muscle recruitment pattern that is more ecologically relevant to exercise hyperpnea. However, the effects of VH on blood-

based biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage has not been tested. I used VH in this thesis as an experimental technique to elevate respiratory muscle work and to assess resultant damage with serum biomarkers.

COVID-19 can impair the respiratory muscles directly or through immune responses, leading to acute respiratory failure. Mechanical ventilation is crucial for severe cases but has both positive (improved oxygenation) and negative effects (complications like lung damage). Prolonged ventilation may cause respiratory muscle weakness and reduced function even after weaning. Managing these complexities is crucial for addressing the long-term consequences of COVID-19 on respiratory health. IMT shows promise in improving respiratory function and functional capacity for patients recovering from mechanical ventilation. IMT enhances muscle strength, endurance, and coordination, potentially reducing biomarkers of muscle damage. However, its specific effectiveness on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation remains unknown.

Accordingly, this research project undertook three research studies to determine a set of specific biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in humans and evaluate the effect of IMT on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation.

CHAPTER 3: PAPER 1 – Biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage following inspiratory pressure threshold loading in healthy young men

3.1. Introduction

This paper is the first study of my PhD, and it describes how detecting respiratory muscle damage induced by whole-body exercise through the interpretation of blood biomarkers can be challenging due to the unidentifiable site of release. An experimental approach that allows the respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement is inspiratory pressure threshold loading (ITL). This study used this technique to increase inspiratory muscle work in resting healthy individuals, isolating the respiratory muscles and attributing any changes in systemic blood biomarkers to be originating from respiratory muscles. The aim of this study was to investigate the response of a panel of skeletal muscle damage biomarkers including fast and slow skeletal troponin I (sTnI), creatine kinase muscle-type (CKM), fatty acidbinding protein 3, myosin light chain 3 and myoglobin in response to ITL undertaken for 60 min on separate occasions at 70% (high ITL) and ~0% of maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (P_{Imax}) (Sham ITL) in healthy young men. We hypothesized that these biomarkers would increase following the 70% ITL condition compared to the Sham ITL condition. The main findings were that CKM (1 h and 24 h), fast sTnl (1 h) and slow sTnI (48 h) post 70% ITL were higher compared to the same timepoints after Sham ITL. Furthermore, these same markers showed no changes following Sham ITL. These results suggest that respiratory muscle damage was present at 1, 24 and 48 h following 70% ITL based upon our serum CKM and fast sTnI and slow sTnI findings. This chapter concludes that CKM and fast sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage immediately (+1 h), and CKM and slow sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage 24 and 48 h following conditions that cause elevated inspiratory muscle work.

This article cannot be displayed due to copyright restrictions. See the article link in the Related Outputs field on the item record for possible access.

3.3. Links and implications

As discussed in the literature review section of this thesis, respiratory muscle damage may occur during and following excessive loading which exceeds the usual requirements of the muscle. Excessive loading can be categorized in two ways - overload or overactivity. Overload is a condition when the force requirement is higher than usual requirements. Overactivity, in contrast, can be defined as increased work when the firing of the motor neuron is increased beyond its normal physiological levels or duty cycles. ITL was used to overload the respiratory muscles in study 1 and this induced respiratory muscle damage. In respiratory diseases, the respiratory muscles can experience both overload and overactivity because each breath may require a higher inspiratory muscle force and a higher breathing frequency (i.e., number of respiratory muscle contractions per minute).

Another experimental approach that also allows the respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement is volitional hyperpnea (VH) performed at rest. This technique involves participants mimicking at rest the breathing pattern they adopted during a prior exercise bout. As such, this experimental technique results in a breathing and respiratory muscle recruitment pattern that is more ecologically relevant to exercise hyperpnea. However, the effects of VH on blood-based biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage has not been tested. Accordingly, study 2 was designed to test if experimentally induced overactivity of the respiratory muscles via VH can induce respiratory muscle damage and if this can be detected in a panel of serum biomarkers.

CHAPTER 4: PAPER 2 – The effects of volitional hyperpnea on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in healthy young men

4.1. Introduction

Chapter 4 describes the second study of this PhD thesis and volitional hyperpnea (VH) was used to allow the respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement at rest. This is a more ecologically relevant way to test whether respiratory muscle damage occurs following high intensity exercise hyperpnea. The VH challenge mimicked the breathing (tidal volume, breathing frequency and duty cycle) and diaphragm recruitment (transdiaphragmatic pressures) patterns in a square wave manner to a level equivalent to those at 85% of participants maximum minute ventilation produced during a maximal incremental cycling test. In this chapter, the response of a panel of serum biomarkers, consisting of creatine kinase muscle type (CKM), and fast and slow skeletal troponin I (sTnI) was used to detect the presence of respiratory muscle damage in response to VH and control trials undertaken on separate occasions in healthy young men. This chapter concluded that that only slow sTnI was higher at +24 h post VH compared to the same timepoint after control trial. CKM and fast sTnI did not increase after VH compared with the control trial. These results suggest that respiratory muscle damage was present at +24 h following VH based upon the serum slow sTnI findings, but not evidenced by the serum CKM and fast sTnl findings.

4.2. Submitted paper

1	The effects of volitional hyperpnea on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in healthy
2	young men
3	
4	
5	Authors: Muneeb Iqbal ^{1,2,3*} , Edward Bliss ^{1,2,3} , Eliza J. Whiteside ^{1,3,4} , Ben Hoffman ^{1,3} , Dean
6	E. Mills ^{1,2,3} .
7	¹ School of Health and Medical Sciences, University of Southern Queensland, Ipswich,
8	Queensland, Australia
9	² Respiratory and Exercise Physiology Research Group, School of Health and Medical
10	Sciences, University of Southern Queensland, Ipswich, Queensland, Australia
11	³ Centre for Health Research, Institute for Resilient Regions, University of Southern
12	Queensland, Ipswich, Queensland, Australia
13	⁴ Centre for Future Materials, University of Southern Queensland, Toowoomba, Queensland,
14	Australia
15	
16	
17	
18	
19	
20	
21 22 23	Running Head: Biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage after volitional hyperpnea
24	Keywords: Biomarkers; Respiratory muscle damage; Volitional hyperpnea; Skeletal troponin
25	Ι
26	
27	
28	
29	*Corresponding Author:
30	Muneeb Iqbal
31	Respiratory and Exercise Physiology Research Group, School of Health and Medical Sciences,
32	Ipswich Campus, University of Southern Queensland
33	11 Salisbury Road, Ipswich, QLD, 4305, Australia
34	muneeb.iqbal@usq.edu.au, muneeb@kemu.edu.pk

35 ABSTRACT

36 High-intensity exercise hyperpnea places substantial demands upon the respiratory muscles, 37 but whether this causes respiratory muscle damage is unknown. We investigated respiratory 38 muscle damage following volitional hyperpnea using a skeletal muscle damage biomarker 39 panel. Eight healthy men $(33 \pm 2 \text{ years})$ underwent 10 min trials of volitional hyperpnea and 40 rest (control) two weeks apart. Volitional hyperpnea consisted of mimicking the breathing 41 (tidal volume, breathing frequency and duty cycle) and diaphragm recruitment 42 (transdiaphragmatic pressure) patterns in a square wave manner to a level equivalent to those 43 at 85% of participants maximum minute ventilation produced during a maximal incremental 44 cycling test. Serum was collected before and at 1, 24, and 48 h after both volitional hyperpnea 45 and control trials. Creatine kinase muscle-type (CKM), fast skeletal troponin I (sTnI) and slow 46 sTnI were measured using enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay. Two-way analysis of variance 47 revealed time x trial interaction effects for slow sTnI (P = 0.018), but not for CKM (P = 0.072) 48 and fast sTnI (P = 0.140). Slow sTnI was significantly higher at +24 h post volitional hyperpnea 49 (P < 0.001) as compared to same time point of the control trial. These results indicate that high-50 intensity exercise hyperpnea may induce a small amount of respiratory muscle damage as 51 evidenced by the increases in slow sTnI. Future studies including more timepoints, different 52 respiratory muscle exercise protocols and examining the differences between sexes could 53 provide additional insights into the utility of blood biomarkers for identifying respiratory 54 muscle damage.

55

56

57

58

59 INTRODUCTION

60 High-intensity exercise hyperpnea places substantial demands upon the respiratory muscles as 61 breathing frequency, tidal volume and the work of breathing increase (1). Prolonged and 62 strenuous exercise hyperpnea can also result in diaphragm fatigue (2). In peripheral limbs, 63 skeletal muscle damage can also occur following unaccustomed, high-intensity exercise (3). 64 However, there is limited information available about respiratory muscle damage compared to 65 peripheral skeletal muscle damage (4, 5). One of the main factors contributing to this is the 66 challenges associated with certain methodologies that are often employed to analyze peripheral 67 muscle damage. Muscle biopsies, for example, can directly measure the extent of 68 damaged fibers in peripheral skeletal muscle, but this technique has only been applied for the 69 respiratory muscles with small tissue samples collected from patients having abdominal or 70 thoracic surgery (6, 7). Although this method provides definitive evidence of damage to the 71 muscle's structure, biopsies are invasive and difficult to sample on most respiratory muscles because of their internal location (8). One potential method for identifying damage to muscles 72 73 without the need for invasive procedures involves the use of several imaging techniques, such 74 as computed tomography scans, magnetic resonance imaging, and magnetic resonance 75 spectroscopy. However, the utilization of these imaging techniques is accompanied with high 76 costs, limited accessibility, and results that may also vary depending upon the particular 77 technique used (9, 10). An alternative method for detecting muscular damage in the respiratory 78 muscles is by the utilization of blood-based biomarkers (11). Indirect evidence of structural 79 damage, potentially caused by exercise or overactivity of the respiratory muscles in specific 80 respiratory disorders, could be inferred from the presence or increase in the concentration of 81 blood-based biomarkers after exercise or respiratory muscle work (5, 12). Utilizing blood 82 markers is an easy, cost-effective, and less invasive procedure compared with anatomical

pathology examination that may offer a more efficient and advantageous approach to detecting
respiratory muscle damage (5, 11).

85

86 Iqbal et al. (12) and Foster et al. (11) have found that blood-based biomarkers of respiratory 87 muscle damage increase following inspiratory pressure-threshold loading (ITL) in healthy 88 young men. Foster et al. (11) measured skeletal troponin-I (sTnI) following 60 min of ITL. 89 sTnI is a regulatory protein that plays an essential role in the contraction of skeletal muscles 90 (13, 14). sTnI is an ideal biomarker for muscle damage due to its specificity to skeletal muscle 91 tissue, quantitative measurability, and sensitivity, making it an accurate indicator of the extent 92 of muscle damage when detected in the bloodstream (12, 15, 16). Foster et al. (11) observed 93 that fast sTnI increased at 1 h (+24%) and 3 days (+72%) post ITL. Slow sTnI was elevated by 94 24% 4 days post ITL, but there was no change in creatine kinase. Ideal et al. (12) observed that 95 creatine kinase muscle-type (CKM) and fast sTnI increased immediately (+1 h) following ITL, 96 while CKM and slow sTnI increased at +24 and +48 h (12). This finding suggests that CKM 97 and fast sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage immediately, while CKM and 98 slow sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage in the days following conditions 99 that elevate inspiratory muscle work (12).

100

We used ITL as a tightly controlled experimental approach that allowed both primary and accessory respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement. This technique elevates inspiratory muscle work in individuals while at rest and thus isolates the respiratory muscles in such a way that any changes in systemic blood biomarkers can be assumed to originate from the respiratory muscles. Another experimental approach that also allows respiratory muscles to be exercised without peripheral muscle involvement is volitional hyperpnea performed at rest (17). This technique involves participants mimicking at rest the

breathing pattern they adopted during a prior exercise bout. As such, this experimental technique results in a breathing and respiratory muscle recruitment pattern that is more ecologically relevant to exercise hyperpnea. However, the effects of volitional hyperpnea on blood-based biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage has not been tested.

112

Accordingly, the aim of this study was to investigate the effects of volitional hyperpnea on
blood-based biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage including CKM, and fast and slow sTnI.
We hypothesized that CKM, fast and slow sTnI would increase following volitional hyperpnea
compared to a control trial.

117

118 METHODS

119 Participants

120 Eight apparently healthy young men with respiratory function within normal limits volunteered 121 to participate in the study (Table 1). The exclusion criteria were current cigarette smokers; 122 history or current symptoms of cardiopulmonary disease; contraindications to exercise testing; 123 and a body mass index of <18.5 or >30 kg/m². A self-reporting medical history questionnaire 124 confirmed that participants were free from illness and injury and not taking any medication 125 and/or dietary supplements during the study. All participants provided written, informed 126 consent. All study procedures were approved by the University of Southern Queensland Human 127 Research Ethics Committee (H20REA151), which adheres to the Declaration of Helsinki with 128 the exception of registration in a database.

129

3 ± 2 6 ± 6
6 ± 6
) ± 9
5 ± 2.5
± 0.88
± 17
± 0.44
± 12
± 7
3 ± 9
3 ± 4
3 ± 13
± 20
5 ± 9
0 ± 4

- 131 Table 1. Participant anthropometrics, respiratory function and maximal exercise capacity.
- 132 Values are mean \pm SD.

133

134 FVC, forced vital capacity; FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in 1 s; P_{Imax}, maximal inspiratory

 $135 \qquad mouth \ pressure; \ P_{dimax}, \ maximal \ transdiaphragmatic \ pressure; \ \dot{V}O_{2max}, \ maximal \ oxygen$

136 uptake; \dot{V}_{Emax} , maximal minute ventilation. Predicted values for pulmonary volumes and

137 capacities are from Quanjer et al. (18) and for P_{Imax} are from Wilson et al. (19).

138

139

140 Experimental design

141 Participants attended the laboratory for eight visits on separate days (Figure 1). During Visit 1, 142 height, body mass, pulmonary function and maximal inspiratory mouth pressure were assessed according to published guidelines and statements (20, 21). Participants were also familiarized 143 144 with all the study procedures. During Visit 2, participants performed a maximal incremental cycling test. During Visits 3 and 6, participants randomly performed either 10 min of volitional 145 146 hyperpnea whilst seated on a cycle ergometer at rest or adopted the same position seated on the 147 cycle ergometer and did not perform volitional hyperpnea (control). Blood samples were collected from participants and stored at -80°C for subsequent analysis of respiratory muscle 148 damage biomarkers at rest and at +1 h, +24 h (Visit 4 and 7), and +48 h (Visit 5 and 8) post-149 150 volitional hyperpnea and control trials. Visits 2 (maximal incremental cycling test), 5 (+48 h 151 after volitional hyperpnea or control) and 6 (volitional hyperpnea or control) were separated

by at least one week. To avoid the effects of the proceeding trial, a gap of at least one week 152 153 was provided between the maximal incremental cycling test (Visit 2) and the first experimental 154 condition (either volitional hyperpnea or control; Visit 3). In addition, a gap of one week was 155 provided between the day of the last blood sample for the first experimental condition (+48h; 156 Visit 5) and the second experimental condition (either volitional hyperpnea or control; Visit 6). 157 Participants were required to refrain from moderate-vigorous exercise for at least two days 158 prior to Visit 2, 3 and 6 and to not exercise in the 48 h after each visit. Participants were also 159 instructed to abstain from food (4 h), caffeine (12 h), and alcohol (24 h) before laboratory visits.

160



162 Figure 1: Schematic of experimental design.

163

164 Anthropometrical measures and respiratory function

Height and body mass were recorded using a wall mounted electronic stadiometer (Seca 213;
Seca, Hamburg, Germany) and an electronic scale (Tanita BC-541; Tanita, Kewdale,
Australia), respectively. Pulmonary function was assessed using a spirometer (JAEGER[®]
Vyntus; CareFusion, San Diego, CA, USA) according to published guidelines (20). A handheld mouth pressure meter (MicroRPM; CareFusion, Frenchs Forest, Australia) was used to
measure maximal inspiratory mouth pressure as an index of global inspiratory muscle strength.
The maneuver was performed while seated, initiated from residual volume sustained for a

172 minimum of 1 s. The maneuver was repeated until three sequential measurements differing by 173 no more than \pm 10% or \pm 10 cmH₂O, whichever is smallest. The greatest value is recorded for 174 later analysis (17).

175

176 Maximal incremental cycling test

177 Participants undertook a maximal incremental exercise cycling test to exhaustion on an 178 electronically braked cycle ergometer (Corival; Lode, Groningen, Netherlands). Each test 179 began with 5 min of rest and cycling then began at 0 W and power was subsequently increased 180 by 20 W every 30 s in order to result in exercise intolerance within 8-12 min. Participants 181 maintained a constant self-selected cadence above 60 revs/min. Exercise ceased at the limit of 182 tolerance or when cycling cadence could not be maintained above 60 revs/min. Participants 183 wore a facemask (Model 7940; Hans Rudolph, Shawnee Mission, KS, USA) which was tightly 184 fitted to minimize leaks and connected to a turbine flow sensor (Digital volume transducer; 185 Vyaire Medical, Chicago, IL, USA) that was calibrated using a 3 L syringe. Pulmonary gas 186 exchange was measured breath by breath using a metabolic cart (Vmax® Encore PFT system; 187 Vyaire Medical, Chicago, IL, USA). The highest oxygen uptake $(\dot{V}O_2)$ and minute ventilation (\dot{V}_E) recorded in any 30 s period was defined as $\dot{V}O_{2max}$ and \dot{V}_{Emax} , respectively. 188

189

190 Volitional hyperpnea

Participants performed volitional hyperpnea at rest whilst seated on the cycle ergometer in a
body position identical to that adopted during the maximal incremental cycling test.
Participants mimicked the breathing (tidal volume, breathing frequency and duty cycle) and
diaphragm recruitment (transdiaphragmatic pressure; P_{di}) patterns in a square wave manner to

a level equivalent to those at 85% of their \dot{V}_{Emax} produced during the maximal incremental cycling test. Our pilot work and others showed that this was the maximal exercise breathing pattern that could be maintained for 10 min (22). An audio metronome paced breathing frequency and duty cycle and real-time visual feedback of tidal volume and P_{di} was provided throughout the test. Isocapnia was maintained during volitional hyperpnea by adding carbon dioxide into the inspiratory circuit in order to maintain resting arterial carbon dioxide partial pressures.

202

203 Respiratory pressures

204 Respiratory muscle work was quantified by measuring esophageal pressure (Pe) and gastric 205 pressure using two 10 cm balloon-tipped latex catheters (Model 47-9005; Ackrad Laboratories, 206 Cranford, NJ) attached with two different pressure transducers (MLT844; AD Instruments, 207 Dunedin, New Zealand). Co-Phenylcaine Forte Spray (Lignocaine Hydrochloride 5%; 208 Phenylephrine Hydrochloride 0.5%; ENT Technologies Pty Ltd, Hawthorne, Australia) was 209 used to initially anesthetize the nasal passage. Then, catheters were passed peri-nasally into the 210 lower third of the esophagus and stomach, respectively. During the first experimental trial, the 211 distance from the tip of the nares to the most distal point of the catheters was recorded and 212 replicated in the subsequent trial. The esophageal and gastric balloons were filled with 1 and 2 213 mL of air, respectively. The position of the balloons was confirmed with repeated sniffs until 214 a positive deflection in gastric pressure was observed for the gastric catheter, and the 215 esophageal catheter was withdrawn until a negative deflection in Pe was observed. An 216 occlusion test was then performed to confirm the catheters location in the esophagus (23). P_{di} 217 was calculated online by subtracting Pe from gastric pressure. Pdi and Pe were integrated over 218 the period of inspiratory flow and multiplied by breathing frequency and labelled the

diaphragm pressure-time product (PTP_{di}) and the inspiratory muscle pressure-time product
(PTP_e), respectively. P_{di} and P_e were also normalized using the maximum pressure recorded
during any maximal inspiratory capacity maneuver performed at rest or during the volitional
hyperpnea or control trials for a given experimental visit.

223

224

Ventilatory, cardiorespiratory and perceptual responses

225 Ventilatory responses during volitional hyperpnea and control trials were measured using a 226 pneumotach (Model 3813; Hans Rudolph, Shawnee Mission, KS, USA) inserted into the mouth 227 port of the two-way non-rebreathing valve. Volume was obtained by numerical integration of 228 the flow signal. Operational lung volumes were quantified by measuring inspiratory capacity 229 relative to forced vital capacity. During the resting stage and post-volitional hyperpnea and 230 control trials, participants performed forced vital capacity and inspiratory capacity maneuvers 231 in triplicate (24). Participants performed further inspiratory capacity maneuvers in duplicate every 2 min (i.e., in the middle of the 2nd, 4th, 6th, 8th and 10th min) during the volitional 232 233 hyperpnea and control trials. Strong verbal encouragement was given during each maximal 234 inspiratory effort maneuver. During this time, participants were asked to look forward, 235 minimize any head or neck movement, keep a loose grip on the handlebars, and to avoid talking 236 or swallowing. To confirm that a maximal inspiratory effort was made, we verified that peak 237 inspiratory Pe during each inspiratory capacity maneuver matched that obtained at rest. End-238 tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide was measured via the expiratory port of the two-way 239 nonrebreathing valve, which was connected to a gas analyzer (ML206; AD Instruments, Bella 240 Vista, Australia). Heart rate was measured using the R-R interval for a three lead ECG (AD 241 Instruments, Bella Vista, Australia) and estimated arterial oxygen saturation was measured 242 using a pulse oximeter (Radical-7 Pulse CO-Oximeter; Masimo Corporation, Irvine, CA,

USA), respectively. Breathing discomfort, defined as "a feeling of labored or difficult
breathing" was measured using the modified 0-10 category ratio Borg Scale (25) as a measure
of dyspnea intensity (26), during the final min of rest and after every 2 min after the inspiratory
capacity maneuvers during volitional hyperpnea and control trials (i.e., at the end of 2nd, 4th,
6th, 8th and 10th min).

248

249 Data capture and analysis

Raw data were sampled using a 16-channel analogue-to-digital data acquisition system 250 251 (PowerLab 16/35; AD Instruments, Bella Vista, Australia) at 200 Hz. Data was recorded using 252 LabChart v8.1.2 software (AD Instruments, Bella Vista, Australia). Non-physiological data 253 that resulted from swallowing, coughing, and breath holding were identified by visual 254 inspection and removed. Respiratory muscle pressure, ventilatory and cardiorespiratory data were continuously sampled and were analyzed in 1 min epochs. These were in the final min of 255 rest and the 2nd (1-2 min), 4th (3-4 min), 6th (5-6 min), 8th (7-8 min) and 10th (9-10 min) min of 256 257 volitional hyperpnea and control trials.

258

259 Blood sampling and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays

Ten mL of venous blood was sampled and collected at each time point from an antecubital vein
via a BD Vacutainer Winged Blood Collection Set (BD Vacutainer[®] Safety-Lok[™]; Franklin
Lakes, NJ, USA) into serum separator tubes (BD Vacutainer[®] SST[™] Tubes; Franklin Lakes,
NJ, USA). Samples were centrifuged at 2500 rpm for 10 min. The serum was then aliquoted
and stored at -80°C until biochemical assays were performed. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent
assays (ELISA) were performed for serum biomarkers using commercially available kits:
Human CKM (Catalog No. ab185988 Abcam, Cambridge, UK); Human Troponin I Type 2,

Fast sTnI (Catalog No. RK02421 Abclonal, Woburn MA, USA); and Human Troponin I Type
1, Slow sTnI (Catalog No. RK02420 Abclonal, Woburn MA, USA). ELISA were performed
by following manufacturers' instructions for each specific kit. The assays had detection limits
of 30 U/ml (CKM), 17.59 pg/mL (Slow sTnI) and 30 pg/mL (Fast sTnI). To minimize the
effect of inter-assay variation, markers from both volitional hyperpnea and control trials were
measured using the same assay plate.

273

274 Statistical analysis

275 Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 25 for Windows (IBM, Chicago, IL, USA). 276 An initial power calculation was performed on the basis of our previous work (12), showing 277 that six participants would be required to demonstrate a 10% increase in sTnI with an alpha of 278 0.05. Normality of the data was assessed by visual inspection of histograms. The data from the 279 volitional hyperpnea and control trials were analyzed using a two-way analysis of variance 280 (ANOVA) to determine the effects of 'time' (rest, 2, 4, 6, 8 and 10 min) for ventilatory, 281 cardiorespiratory, perceptual and pressure responses or blood analyses (baseline, +1 h, +24 h 282 and +48 h) and 'trial' (volitional hyperpnea vs. control). Following significant interaction 283 effects, pairwise comparisons were made using the Bonferroni method (adjustments for 284 multiple comparisons). Statistical significance was set at P < 0.05. Results are presented as 285 means \pm SD.

286

287 RESULTS

288 Ventilatory, cardiorespiratory, perceptual and pressure responses

The ventilatory, cardiorespiratory, perceptual and pressure responses at rest and during the volitional hyperpnea and control trials are shown in Table 2 and Figures 2 and 3 along with the
291 main and interaction effects. Significant time x trial interaction effects (P < 0.05) were found 292 for minute ventilation, duty cycle, absolute end-inspiratory lung volume and as a percentage of 293 forced vital capacity, heart rate, rating of perceived dyspnea and Pe and Pdi as a percentage of 294 maximum. These responses were significantly higher during volitional hyperpnea compared to 295 the control trial (all P < 0.05; Table 2). Time x trial interaction effects (P < 0.05) were also 296 observed for peak P_{di}, breathing frequency and tidal volume. These responses were 297 significantly higher at each time point during volitional hyperpnea compared to the control trial 298 (all P < 0.05; Figure 2). Time x trial interaction effects (P < 0.05) were also observed for PTP_{di} 299 and PTPe, but not for PTPdi/PTPe. These responses were significantly higher during volitional 300 hyperpnea compared to the control trial (all P < 0.05; Figure 3). Significant time x trial (P =301 (0.01) interaction effects were found for maximal P_{di} measured during the maximal inspiratory 302 capacity maneuvers before and at the end of the volitional hyperpnea and control trials. There 303 was a decrease in maximal P_{di} during the volitional hyperpnea trial (pre: 72.1 ± 20.0 vs. post: 304 52.1 ± 21.7 cmH₂O, P = 0.05) while no changes were observed in maximal P_{di} before and after 305 the control trial (pre: 70.1 ± 5.9 vs. post 71.4 ± 9.9 cmH₂O, P = 0.63). These values provide an 306 indirect evidence of diaphragm fatigue after the volitional hyperpnea trial. There were no time 307 x trial interaction effects for absolute end-expiratory lung volume and as a percentage of forced 308 vital capacity, partial pressure of end-tidal carbon dioxide and estimated arterial oxygen 309 saturation (Table 2).

310

311 Respiratory muscle damage biomarkers

The respiratory muscle damage biomarker responses at rest and after volitional hyperpnea and control trials are shown in Figure 4. There was a time x trial interaction effect for slow sTnI only (P = 0.018), which was higher compared to the control trial at +24 h (P < 0.01) post-

- volitional hyperpnea. There were no differences observed at +1 h and +48 h post-volitional
- 316 hyperpnea compared with the control trial for slow sTnI. There were no time x trial interaction
- 317 effects for CKM (P = 0.072) and fast sTnI (P = 0.14).

Biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage

Table 2. Ventilatory, cardiorespiratory, perceptual and pressure responses to the volitional hyperpnea and control trials. Values are mean \pm SD. 318

Variable	Trial	Rest	2 min	4 min	6 min	8 min	10 min	Time	Trial	Time x Trial
Ϋ́Υ Υ	ΗΛ	14.3 ± 4.8	$119.6 \pm 32.6^{*}$	$118.3 \pm 25.2^*$	$116.2\pm24^{*}$	$130.5 \pm 30.9^{*}$	$123 \pm 36^*$	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
VE (L/min)	Control	16.6 ± 2.8	16.0 ± 2.5	16.6 ± 3.0	13.6 ± 2.9	16.4 ± 3	15.1 ± 3.1			
Т: /Т, Т	ΗΛ	0.39 ± 0.05	$0.50\pm0.04*$	$0.50\pm4^{*}$	$0.49\pm0.04*$	$0.47\pm0.4*$	$0.45\pm0.05*$	< 0.001	0.015	< 0.001
101/11	Control	0.41 ± 0.05	0.41 ± 0.04	0.41 ± 5	0.40 ± 0.05	0.42 ± 0.5	0.41 ± 0.04			
	HΛ	4.6 ± 0.9	4.9 ± 0.9	$4.8\pm0.9^{*}$	$5.4 \pm 1^*$	$5.8\pm0.5^{*}$	$5.6\pm0.8^{*}$	< 0.001	0.009	< 0.001
EILV (L)	Control	4.6 ± 0.5	4.7 ± 4	4.2 ± 0.7	4.0 ± 0.8	4.3 ± 0.7	4.1 ± 0.6			
	ΗΛ	69 ± 11	$95 \pm 12^*$	$93\pm10^{*}$	$94\pm13*$	$95\pm15^*$	$89\pm14^{*}$	< 0.001	0.002	< 0.001
ELLV (70FVC)	Control	69 ± 10	70 ± 12	68 ± 12	67 ± 13	71 ± 12	69 ± 10			
	ΗΛ	2.7 ± 0.7	3.4 ± 0.3	3.1 ± 0.3	3.4 ± 0.3	3.0 ± 0.3	3.0 ± 0.4	0.314	0.508	0.117
EELV (L)	Control	3.5 ± 0.4	3.6 ± 0.3	3.2 ± 0.6	2.9 ± 0.8	3.2 ± 0.6	3.1 ± 0.7			
EELV /0/ EV/C/	HΛ	52 ± 9	55 ± 7	53 ± 5	56 ± 6	53 ± 5	54 ± 7	0.556	0.313	0.237
EELV (70FVC)	Control	60 ± 6	63 ± 6	58 ± 10	53 ± 13	57 ± 10	56 ± 12			
	HΛ	35.3 ± 4.6	36.0 ± 3.2	37.1 ± 3.2	37.8 ± 3.1	38.5 ± 3.0	35.3 ± 4.4	0.021	0.814	0.070
retuo2 (mmng)	Control	37.0 ± 3.5	35.8 ± 3.0	37.4 ± 3.2	34.2 ± 4.5	37.8 ± 3.3	35.5 ± 2.8			
	HΛ	97.1 ± 1.3	97.7 ± 1.4	97.0 ± 1.6	96.7 ± 1.6	96.0 ± 1.1	96.7 ± 1.3	0.835	1.000	0.089
3dU 2 (70)	Control	96.7 ± 1.8	96.6 ± 1.4	97.7 ± 1.4	97.4 ± 1.3	96.6 ± 1.3	97.4 ± 1.3			
TTD /hoosts/min/	HΛ	69 ± 11	$87\pm11^*$	$83 \pm 9*$	$82 \pm 7^*$	$85\pm8^*$	$+6 \pm 77$	< 0.001	0.070	< 0.001
IIIV (UCALS/IIIIII)	Control	70 ± 8	73 ± 9	71 ± 10	66 ± 11	74 ± 10	71 ± 10			
	HΛ	0.4 ± 0.4	$5.4\pm0.6^{*}$	$6.9\pm1.1^*$	$7.3 \pm 1^*$	$8.1 \pm 1^*$	$8.2\pm1.7^*$	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
NTU	Control	0.4 ± 0.4	0.6 ± 0.3	0.6 ± 0.2	0.4 ± 0.3	0.5 ± 0.3	0.4 ± 0.3			
D (0/ minimum)	ΗΛ	29 ± 7.5	$78\pm26^{*}$	$79 \pm 24^{*}$	$79\pm13^*$	$72\pm18^{*}$	$75 \pm 21^*$	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
r e (/0 maximum)	Control	35 ± 7.5	32 ± 6	37 ± 9	30 ± 7.8	36 ± 8.6	38 ± 8.5			
D. (0/ monimum)	ΗΛ	31 ± 5	$73 \pm 11^*$	$72 \pm 12^{*}$	$76 \pm 9^*$	74 ± 10^{ullet}	$75 \pm 11^*$	< 0.001	< 0.001	< 0.001
rdi (70 IIIaAIIIIuiII)	Control	27 ± 7	27 ± 4	33 ± 4	26 ± 4	31 ± 3	31 ± 4			

 \dot{V}_{E} , minute ventilation; VH, volitional hyperpnea; Ti/ToT, duty cycle; EILV, end-inspiratory lung volume; FVC, forced vital capacity; EELV, end-expiratory dyspnea; Pe, esophageal pressure; Pai, transdiaphragmatic pressure; % maximum, the pressure swing as a % of maximum recorded pressure. *Significantly ung volume; P_{ET}CO₂, partial pressure of end-tidal carbon dioxide; SaO₂, estimated arterial oxygen saturation; HR, heart rate; RPD, rating of perceived 319 320 321 322

different between volitional hyperpnea and control trials (P < 0.05). Note that P_e is a negative number, but for clarity it has been provided as a positive.





Figure 2. Peak transdiaphragmatic pressure ($P_{di}Peak$; A), breathing frequency (B*f*; B), and tidal volume (V_T ; C) responses to the volitional hyperpnea and control trials. Values are means ± SD. The horizontal black line denotes the mean volitional hyperpnea target and the shaded area the SD of the target. *Significantly different between volitional hyperpnea and control trials (P < 0.05; n = 8, males).



Figure 3. Transdiaphragmatic pressure time product (PTP_{di}; A), esophageal pressure time product (PTP_e; B) and the ratio between PTP_{di} and PTP_e (PTP_{di}/PTP_e; C) responses to the volitional hyperpnea and control trials. Values are means \pm SD. *Significantly different between volitional hyperpnea and control trials (P < 0.05; n = 8, males).



Figure 4. Creatine kinase muscle-type (CKM; A), fast skeletal troponin I (Fast sTnI; B), and slow skeletal troponin I (Slow sTnI; C) responses to the hyperpnea and control trials. Values are means \pm SD. *Significantly different between the volitional hyperpnea and control trials (P < 0.05; n = 8, males).

339 **DISCUSSION**

340 Main findings

341 We investigated the response of a potential panel of serum biomarkers, consisting of CKM, 342 and fast and slow sTnI to detect the potential presence of respiratory muscle damage in 343 response to volitional hyperpnea and control trials undertaken on separate occasions in healthy 344 young men. The main finding was that only slow sTnI was higher at +24 h post-volitional 345 hyperpnea compared to the same timepoint after the control trial. CKM and fast sTnI did not 346 increase after volitional hyperpnea compared with the control trial. These results suggest that 347 respiratory muscle damage may be present at +24 h following volitional hyperpnea based upon 348 our serum slow sTnI findings, but not evidenced by our serum CKM and fast sTnI findings. 349 Our results of increased serum slow sTnI findings provide evidence of respiratory muscle 350 damage.

351

352 Respiratory muscle damage biomarkers

353 To our knowledge, we are the first to report previously investigated and recommended 354 respiratory muscle damage biomarkers, CKM, fast sTnI and slow sTnI in healthy young men 355 in response to volitional hyperpnea that mimicked the breathing (tidal volume, breathing 356 frequency and duty cycle) and diaphragm recruitment (Pdi) patterns achieved during high-357 intensity exercise. sTnI is a regulatory protein that plays an essential role in the contraction of 358 skeletal muscles (13, 14). We observed that slow sTnI was higher at +24 h post-volitional 359 hyperpnea compared to the same timepoint after the control trial. These findings align with the 360 outcomes of our previous study where healthy young men performed 60 min of ITL at a 361 resistance equivalent to 70% of their maximal inspiratory mouth pressure and serum was

362 collected at the same time points as the present study (+1 h, +24 h and +48 h) (12). We found 363 in that study that slow sTnI increased at +24 h and +48 h post ITL and is also in agreement 364 with Foster et al. (11) who found that slow sTnI was elevated by 24% 4 days post ITL also at a resistance equivalent to 70% of maximal inspiratory mouth pressure. sTnI exhibits the 365 366 characteristics of an optimal indicator for skeletal muscle damage, including exclusive 367 specificity to skeletal muscle, a wide diagnostic timeframe that enables early (within 1-6 hours 368 after onset) and late (after 24-48 hours) detection, and a high level of sensitivity with a notable 369 response magnitude (27). Our current study supports the conclusions made by Foster et al. (11) 370 that sTnI has superior sensitivity compared to other non-specific biomarkers or indices of 371 respiratory muscle damage.

372

373 We did not observe an increase in CKM and fast sTnI at any time point post-volitional 374 hyperpnea compared to the control trial. This is in contrast to our previous finding using ITL 375 (12), where we observed that CKM and fast sTnI increased within 1 hour of ITL and CKM was 376 increased after 24 and 48 hours of ITL. The possible explanation for this finding may be the 377 way the respiratory muscles are loaded during ITL and volitional hyperpnea. Firstly, while ITL 378 principally loaded the inspiratory muscles, whereas volitional hyperpnea requires heightened 379 recruitment of both inspiratory and expiratory muscles. Both primary and accessory muscles 380 (of inspiration and expiration) underwent recruitment and overactivity during volitional 381 hyperpnea, thus we can suspect all of these respiratory muscles as potential sources of 382 respiratory muscle damage biomarkers in serum. Secondly, volitional hyperpnea requires more 383 overactivity of the respiratory muscles rather than overload which is observed in ITL (see 384 mechanisms of respiratory muscle damage to volitional hyperpnea below). Alternatively, our 385 volitional hyperpnea protocol may not have been at a sufficient intensity and/or duration to 386 cause respiratory muscle damage because the degree of exertion was lower compared with ITL.

387 Volitional hyperpnea may underestimate the respiratory muscle damage that may occur during 388 whole-body exercise. For example, Babcock et al. (28) reported that the workload of the 389 diaphragm needs to be 60-80% higher during volitional hyperpnea compared to whole-body 390 exercise to achieve similar levels of diaphragm fatigue. Two potential contributors to 391 diaphragm fatigue during high-intensity whole-body exercise are the elevated levels of 392 circulating metabolites from fatiguing peripheral muscles and compromised blood flow to the 393 respiratory muscles. Given that these two factors are absent during isolated overactivity of the 394 respiratory muscles (i.e., during volitional hyperpnea), respiratory muscle damage might be 395 less than what is expected during whole-body exercise. This possibly resulted in an 396 insignificant increase in respiratory muscle damage biomarkers (fast sTnI and CKM) in our 397 study. Another possible explanation may be that CKM and fast sTnI are not sensitive enough 398 to detect the phases of damage caused by volitional hyperpnea as compared to slow sTnI. 399 Further studies utilizing volitional hyperpnea at differing intensities and durations to induce 400 isolated respiratory muscle damage could clarify the relative sensitivities of these serum 401 biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage.

402

Different other biomarkers can also be utilized at various time points to detect respiratory muscle damage along with our recommended biomarkers in this study. Initially, assessments including diaphragmatic thickness via ultrasound (29) and maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (30) can reveal early signs of damage. Changes in chest wall motion (31) and blood gas analysis (32, 33) can also provide early indications. As time progresses, EMG can assess electrical activity changes (34), while inflammatory markers may rise, indicating the body's response to ongoing muscle damage (35). The collective use of these markers may detect the presence of

- 410 muscle damage and may relate to earlier and later events of respiratory muscle damage over
- 411 time.
- 412

413 Mechanisms of respiratory muscle damage to volitional hyperpnea

414 Excessive loading that surpasses the normal demands of the respiratory muscles might lead to 415 muscular damage, both during and after the activity. Excessive loading can be classified into 416 two categories - overload or overactivity (36). Overload is a condition when the force 417 requirement is higher than usual while overactivity can be defined as an increased work rate when motor neurons fire much higher than typically experienced during physiological duty 418 419 cycles (36). Overactivity occurs during many endurance exercise activities and in several 420 disease conditions such as asthma or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (36). In respiratory diseases the respiratory muscles can undergo both overload and overactivity due to the 421 422 increased demand for inspiratory muscle force and breathing frequency (36). In the present 423 study, volitional hyperpnea was used to induce a similar kind of overactivity of respiratory 424 muscles, by voluntarily increasing breathing frequency and tidal volume. This exceeded the 425 respiratory muscles usual capability, and this overactivity was aimed at causing damage to the 426 muscles involved in breathing (11, 30). Volitional hyperpnea induced respiratory muscle 427 damage may specifically affect some specific number of components in the muscle cells, or it 428 could cause minor tears in various components such as the sarcolemma, z-disk, basal lamina, 429 and surrounding connective tissues. Additionally, it can lead to damage in the cytoskeleton and contractile elements (37-40). In the current study, we successfully detected a small but 430 431 significant increase in the concentrations of slow sTnI in the participants' serum, suggesting the presence of respiratory muscle damage after volitional hyperpnea. Fast and slow sTnI 432 433 correspond to fast and slow twitch muscle fibers, respectively. The most accurate estimates of

fiber type distribution in the adult human diaphragm suggests approximately 55% slow, 21% fast oxidative and 24% fast glycolytic fibers (41, 42). The proportion of slow twitch fibers exceeds 60% in both the internal and external intercostal muscles, slightly higher than in the diaphragm (41, 42). This differential proportion of fiber types in the human respiratory muscles may also have resulted in a differential release of sTnI isoforms in serum following the volitional hyperpnea trial. The high percentage of slow twitch muscle fibers in the inspiratory muscles means that they may be preferentially damaged over fast twitch muscle fibers.

441

442 Limitations

443 Our study presents three limitations. Firstly, we encountered challenges in recruiting female 444 participants to include their data in the current study. Despite our original study design 445 including males and females, we were only able to recruit males only. Though a few females 446 initially expressed their interest to participate, they perceived the volitional hyperpnea trial 447 exhaustive and the esophageal catheter as too invasive, resulting in no female recruitment. This 448 limits the generalizability of our findings. However, the purpose of this study was to elucidate 449 the effects of volitional hyperpnea on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage rather than to 450 address potential sex-based differences. Therefore, future investigations should explore the 451 impact of sex on changes in respiratory muscle damage biomarkers following volitional 452 hyperpnea. Secondly, due to logistical constraints, serum samples were exclusively collected 453 at 1, 24, and 48 hours after volitional hyperpnea. While these time points are suitable enough 454 for detecting respiratory muscle damage, it is recommended that future research examine these 455 biomarkers at additional intervals, both within and beyond the 24 h period. This approach 456 would provide a more comprehensive understanding of the changes in these biomarkers in 457 response to respiratory muscle damage. Finally, our sample size raises the possibility of type

II errors. This occurred due to challenges in recruitment, primarily due to the time
commitments, perceived invasiveness of testing, and restrictions on human testing due to
COVID-19.

461

462 Conclusion

463 We investigated the response of a potential panel of serum biomarkers, consisting of CKM, 464 and fast and slow sTnI to detect the presence of respiratory muscle damage in response to 465 volitional hyperpnea and control trials undertaken on separate occasions in healthy young men. 466 The main finding was that only slow sTnI was higher at +24 h post volitional hyperpnea 467 compared to the same timepoint after the control trial. CKM and fast sTnI did not increase after 468 volitional hyperpnea compared with the control trial. These results suggest that respiratory 469 muscle damage may have been present at +24 h following volitional hyperpnea based upon our 470 serum slow sTnI findings, but not evidenced by our serum CKM and fast sTnI findings. Future 471 studies including more timepoints, different respiratory muscle exercise protocols and 472 examining the differences between sexes could provide additional insights into the utility of 473 blood biomarkers for identifying respiratory muscle damage.

474

475

476

477

478

479 References

- 480 1. Sheel AW, Romer LM. Ventilation and respiratory mechanics. *Comprehensive* 481 *Physiology* 2: 1093-1142, 2012. doi:10.1002/cphy.c100046.
- 482 2. Mador JM, Rodis A, Diaz J. Diaphragmatic fatigue following voluntary hyperpnea.
 483 Am J Respir Crit Care Med 154: 63-67, 1996. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.154.1.8680701.
- 484 3. Peake JM, Neubauer O, Della Gatta PA, Nosaka K. Muscle damage and
 485 inflammation during recovery from exercise. J Appl Physiol (1985) 122: 559-570, 2017.
 486 doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00971.2016.
- 487 4. Koch AJ, Pereira R, Machado M. The creatine kinase response to resistance exercise.
 488 *J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact* 14: 68-77, 2014.
- 489 5. Brancaccio P, Lippi G, Maffulli N. Biochemical markers of muscular damage. *Clin*490 *Chem Lab Med* 48: 757-767, 2010. doi:10.1515/cclm.2010.179.
- 491 6. Macgowan NA, Evans KG, Road JD, Reid WD. Diaphragm injury in individuals
 492 with airflow obstruction. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 163: 1654-1659, 2001.
 493 doi:10.1164/ajrccm.163.7.2001042.
- 7. Orozco-Levi M, Lloreta J, Minguella J, Serrano S, Broquetas JM, Gea J. Injury of
 the human diaphragm associated with exertion and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 164: 1734-1739, 2001. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.164.9.2011150.
- 497 8. van den Berg M, Hooijman PE, Beishuizen A, de Waard MC, Paul MA,
 498 Hartemink KJ, van Hees HWH, Lawlor MW, Brocca L, Bottinelli R, Pellegrino MA,
 499 Stienen GJM, Heunks LMA, Wüst RCI, Ottenheijm CAC. Diaphragm Atrophy and
 500 Weakness in the Absence of Mitochondrial Dysfunction in the Critically Ill. Am J Respir Crit
 501 Care Med 196: 1544-1558, 2017. doi:10.1164/rccm.201703-05010C.
- 502 9. Tuinman PR, Jonkman AH, Dres M, Shi ZH, Goligher EC, Goffi A, de Korte C,
 503 Demoule A, Heunks L. Respiratory muscle ultrasonography: methodology, basic and
 504 advanced principles and clinical applications in ICU and ED patients-a narrative review.
 505 Intensive Care Med 46: 594-605, 2020. doi:10.1007/s00134-019-05892-8.
- 506 Hatabu H, Ohno Y, Gefter WB, Parraga G, Madore B, Lee KS, Altes TA, Lynch 10. 507 DA, Mayo JR, Seo JB, Wild JM, Beek EJRv, Schiebler ML, Kauczor H-U, Society FtF. Expanding Applications of Pulmonary MRI in the Clinical Evaluation of Lung Disorders: 508 509 Fleischner Society Position Paper. Radiology 297: 286-301. 2020. 510 doi:10.1148/radiol.2020201138.
- 511 11. Foster GE, Nakano J, Sheel AW, Simpson JA, Road JD, Reid WD. Serum skeletal
 512 troponin I following inspiratory threshold loading in healthy young and middle-aged men. *Eur*513 *J Appl Physiol* 112: 3547-3558, 2012. doi:10.1007/s00421-012-2337-5.
- 12. Iqbal M, Bliss E, Whiteside E, Hoffman B, Mills DE. Biomarkers to measure
 respiratory muscle damage following inspiratory pressure threshold loading in healthy young
 men. J Appl Physiol (1985) 134: 1038-1046, 2023. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00656.2022.
- 517 13. Bowman JD, Lindert S. Computational Studies of Cardiac and Skeletal Troponin.
 518 *Front Mol Biosci* 6: 68, 2019. doi:10.3389/fmolb.2019.00068.
- 519 14. Gresslien T, Agewall S. Troponin and exercise. *Int J Cardiol* 221: 609-621, 2016.
 520 doi:10.1016/j.ijcard.2016.06.243.
- 521 15. Goldstein RA. Skeletal Muscle Injury Biomarkers: Assay Qualification Efforts and
 522 Translation to the Clinic. *Toxicol Pathol* 45: 943-951, 2017. doi:10.1177/0192623317738927.
- 523 16. Rasmussen M, Jin JP. Troponin Variants as Markers of Skeletal Muscle Health and
 524 Diseases. *Front Physiol* 12: 747214, 2021. doi:10.3389/fphys.2021.747214.
- Mills DE, Johnson MA, McPhilimey MJ, Williams NC, Gonzalez JT, Barnett YA,
 Sharpe GR. The effects of inspiratory muscle training on plasma interleukin-6 concentration

during cycling exercise and a volitional mimic of the exercise hyperpnea. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*115: 1163-1172, 2013. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00272.2013.

529 18. Quanjer PH, Stanojevic S, Cole TJ, Baur X, Hall GL, Culver BH, Enright PL,

Hankinson JL, Ip MS, Zheng J, Stocks J. Multi-ethnic reference values for spirometry for
the 3-95-yr age range: the global lung function 2012 equations. *Eur Respir J* 40: 1324-1343,
2012. doi:10.1183/09031936.00080312.

533 19. Wilson S, Cooke N, Edwards R, Spiro SJT. Predicted normal values for maximal
534 respiratory pressures in caucasian adults and children. 39: 535-538, 1984.

53520.Miller MR, Hankinson J, Brusasco V, Burgos F, Casaburi R, Coates A, Crapo R,536Enright P, van der Grinten CP, Gustafsson P, Jensen R, Johnson DC, MacIntyre N,

537 McKay R, Navajas D, Pedersen OF, Pellegrino R, Viegi G, Wanger J. Standardisation of
 538 spirometry. *Eur Respir J* 26: 319-338, 2005. doi:10.1183/09031936.05.00034805.

539 21. Laveneziana P, Albuquerque A, Aliverti A, Babb T, Barreiro E, Dres M, Dubé BP,

540 Fauroux B, Gea J, Guenette JA, Hudson AL, Kabitz HJ, Laghi F, Langer D, Luo YM,

Neder JA, O'Donnell D, Polkey MI, Rabinovich RA, Rossi A, Series F, Similowski T,
 Spengler CM, Vogiatzis I, Verges S. ERS statement on respiratory muscle testing at rest and

543 during exercise. *Eur Respir J* 53: 2019. doi:10.1183/13993003.01214-2018.

544 22. Brown PI, Sharpe GR, Johnson MA. Inspiratory muscle training reduces blood
545 lactate concentration during volitional hyperphoea. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 104: 111-117, 2008.
546 doi:10.1007/s00421-008-0794-7.

547 23. Baydur A, Behrakis PK, Zin WA, Jaeger M, Milic-Emili J. A simple method for
548 assessing the validity of the esophageal balloon technique. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 126: 788-791,
549 1982. doi:10.1164/arrd.1982.126.5.788.

550 24. Guenette JA, Dominelli PB, Reeve SS, Durkin CM, Eves ND, Sheel AW. Effect of
551 thoracic gas compression and bronchodilation on the assessment of expiratory flow limitation
552 during exercise in healthy humans. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 170: 279-286, 2010.
553 doi:10.1016/j.resp.2010.01.017.

554 25. Borg G. Borg's perceived exertion and pain scales. Human kinetics, 1998.

Parshall MB, Schwartzstein RM, Adams L, Banzett RB, Manning HL, Bourbeau
J, Calverley PM, Gift AG, Harver A, Lareau SC, Mahler DA, Meek PM, O'Donnell DE.
An official American Thoracic Society statement: update on the mechanisms, assessment, and
management of dyspnea. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 185: 435-452, 2012.
doi:10.1164/rccm.201111-2042ST.

Sorichter S, Mair J, Koller A, Gebert W, Rama D, Calzolari C, Artner-Dworzak
E, Puschendorf B. Skeletal troponin I as a marker of exercise-induced muscle damage. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 83: 1076-1082, 1997. doi:10.1152/jappl.1997.83.4.1076.

563 28. Babcock MA, Pegelow DF, McClaran SR, Suman OE, Dempsey JA. Contribution
564 of diaphragmatic power output to exercise-induced diaphragm fatigue. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*565 78: 1710-1719, 1995. doi:10.1152/jappl.1995.78.5.1710.

Saad M, Pini S, Danzo F, Mandurino Mirizzi F, Arena C, Tursi F, Radovanovic
D, Santus P. Ultrasonographic Assessment of Diaphragmatic Function and Its Clinical
Application in the Management of Patients with Acute Respiratory Failure. *Diagnostics (Basel)*13: 2023. doi:10.3390/diagnostics13030411.

30. Mathur S, Sheel AW, Road JD, Reid WD. Delayed onset muscle soreness after
inspiratory threshold loading in healthy adults. *Cardiopulm Phys Ther J* 21: 5-12, 2010.

572 31. Singh A, Rehman SU, Yongchareon S, Chong PHJ. Modelling of Chest Wall Motion
573 for Cardiorespiratory Activity for Radar-Based NCVS Systems. *Sensors (Basel)* 20: 2020.
574 doi:10.3390/s20185094.

575 32. Wang A, Wang X, Wang X, Li G, Zhong D. An Analysis of Respiratory Muscle
576 Paralysis of Adult Patients in Guillain-Barré Syndrome: A Retrospective Analysis. *Medicina*577 (*Kaunas*) 59: 2023. doi:10.3390/medicina59071267.

578 33. Laghi F, Tobin MJ. Disorders of the respiratory muscles. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*579 168: 10-48, 2003. doi:10.1164/rccm.2206020.

34. Mantilla CB, Seven YB, Hurtado-Palomino JN, Zhan W-Z, Sieck GC. Chronic
assessment of diaphragm muscle EMG activity across motor behaviors. *Respiratory physiology & neurobiology* 177: 176-182, 2011.

583 35. Brancaccio P, Lippi G, Maffulli N. Biochemical markers of muscular damage.
584 *Clinical chemistry and laboratory medicine* 48: 757-767, 2010.

585 36. Stauber WT, Smith CA. Cellular responses in exertion-induced skeletal muscle
586 injury. *Mol Cell Biochem* 179: 189-196, 1998. doi:10.1023/a:1006832509488.

587 37. Fridén J, Lieber RL. Ultrastructural evidence for loss of calcium homeostasis in
588 exercised skeletal muscle. *Acta Physiol Scand* 158: 381-382, 1996. doi:10.1046/j.1365589 201X.1996.592341000.x.

590 38. Lieber RL, Thornell LE, Fridén J. Muscle cytoskeletal disruption occurs within the
591 first 15 min of cyclic eccentric contraction. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 80: 278-284, 1996.
592 doi:10.1152/jappl.1996.80.1.278.

39. Roth SM, Martel GF, Ivey FM, Lemmer JT, Metter EJ, Hurley BF, Rogers MA.
High-volume, heavy-resistance strength training and muscle damage in young and older
women. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 88: 1112-1118, 2000. doi:10.1152/jappl.2000.88.3.1112.

40. Roth SM, Martel GF, Ivey FM, Lemmer JT, Tracy BL, Hurlbut DE, Metter EJ,
Hurley BF, Rogers MA. Ultrastructural muscle damage in young vs. older men after highvolume, heavy-resistance strength training. J Appl Physiol (1985) 86: 1833-1840, 1999.
doi:10.1152/jappl.1999.86.6.1833.

600 41. Polla B, D'Antona G, Bottinelli R, Reggiani C. Respiratory muscle fibres:
601 specialisation and plasticity. *Thorax* 59: 808-817, 2004.

602 42. Smith-Blair N. Mechanisms of diaphragm fatigue. AACN Clin Issues 13: 307-319,
603 2002. doi:10.1097/00044067-200205000-00014.

604

605 **Competing Interests:** The authors declare no conflict of interest.

606 Author Contributions: E.W., B.H., D.E.M., conceived and designed the experiments; M.I.,

607 E.B., D.E.M., performed the experiments; M.I. analyzed the data; M.I., D.E.M. wrote the paper.

608 E.B, E.W., B.H., D.E.M., reviewed the paper.

Funding: This research was funded by UniSQ International Research Scholarship, University

610 of Southern Queensland.

4.3. Links and implications

Studies 1 and 2 (chapters 3 and 4) aimed to assess respiratory muscle damage in healthy individuals by employing experimental overloading of the respiratory muscles. As concluded in these studies, the examination of these skeletal muscle damage biomarkers in a clinical population could be utilized to evaluate respiratory muscle damage and dysfunction in individuals with respiratory medical conditions.

Our subsequent approach was to assess respiratory muscle damage in specific respiratory conditions, such as COPD, or asthma. The prevalence of COVID-19 during my PhD was high. The available literature suggests that COVID-19 patients experience respiratory muscle damage, leading to reduced respiratory function and functional capacity often necessitating mechanical ventilation, which further increases susceptibility to muscle weakness. Therefore, we decided to investigate whether these biomarkers could be employed to assess respiratory muscle damage in COVID-19 patients weaned from mechanical ventilation and if inspiratory muscle training (IMT) might help mitigate this damage and improve respiratory function and functional capacity.

CHAPTER 5: PAPER 3 – The effects of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation

5.1. Introduction

Chapter 5 investigated the impact of inspiratory muscle training (IMT) on biomarkers associated with muscle damage in COVID-19 patients who had recovered after being weaned from mechanical ventilation. This chapter outlines that IMT can improve respiratory muscle function and functional capacity. IMT may play a role in restoring lost muscle coordination during mechanical ventilation by training the muscles to operate in a more synchronized manner, leading to more effective and efficient respiratory muscle function. The increased efficiency following training could potentially result in decreased concentrations of biomarkers associated with muscle damage. Prior to this study, the impact of IMT on reducing biomarkers of muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients post-weaning from mechanical ventilation had not been explored.

Participants were randomly assigned to either an IMT or control (CON) intervention for a four-week period. The IMT group engaged in 30 dynamic inspiratory efforts twice daily at 50% of their maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (P_{Imax}), while the CON group performed 60 inspiratory efforts at 10% of P_{Imax} daily. Four weeks of IMT resulted in decreased muscle damage biomarkers and increased respiratory function and grip strength in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. This chapter proposes the incorporation of IMT into the management of COVID-19 patients, particularly those in intensive care, as it could contribute to their overall recovery.

5.2. Submitted paper

The effects of inspiratory muscle training in recovered COVID-19 patients

- 1 The effects of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of muscle damage in recovered
- 2 COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation
- 3
- 4 Authors: Muneeb Iqbal^{1,2,3*}, Kumail Hassan⁴, Edward Bliss^{1,2,3}, Eliza J. Whiteside^{1,3,5}, Ben
- 5 Hoffman^{1,3}, Dean E. Mills^{1,2,3}.
- 6 ¹School of Health and Medical Sciences, University of Southern Queensland, Ipswich,
- 7 Queensland, Australia
- 8 ²Respiratory and Exercise Physiology Research Group, School of Health and Medical
- 9 Sciences, University of Southern Queensland, Ipswich, Queensland, Australia
- 10 ³Centre for Health Research, Institute for Resilient Regions, University of Southern
- 11 Queensland, Ipswich, Queensland, Australia
- 12 ⁵Department of Physiotherapy, University of Lahore Teaching Hospital, Lahore, Pakistan
- ⁴Molecular Biomarkers Research Group, University of Southern Queensland, Toowoomba,
- 14 Queensland, Australia
- 15
- 16
- 10
- 17
- 18
- 19
- 20
- **Running Head:** The effects of inspiratory muscle training in recovered COVID-19 patients
- 22 Keywords: Biomarkers; Muscle damage; Inspiratory muscle training, COVID-19
- 23
- 24
- 25
- 26
- 27
- 28

29 *Corresponding Author:

- 30 Muneeb Iqbal
- 31 Respiratory and Exercise Physiology Research Group, School of Health and Medical Sciences,
- 32 Ipswich Campus, University of Southern Queensland
- 33 11 Salisbury Road, Ipswich, QLD, 4305, Australia
- 34 <u>muneeb.iqbal@unisq.edu.au</u>, <u>muneeb@kemu.edu.pk</u>

35 ABSTRACT

Background: COVID-19 patients experience respiratory muscle damage, leading to reduced
respiratory function and functional capacity often requiring mechanical ventilation which
further increases susceptibility to muscle weakness. Inspiratory muscle training (IMT) may
help mitigate this damage and improve respiratory function and functional capacity.

40 Methods: We studied the effects of IMT on muscle damage biomarkers, respiratory function, 41 and functional capacity in COVID-19 recovered young adults, successfully weaned from 42 mechanical ventilation. Participants were randomly allocated to either an IMT (n=11) or 43 control (CON; n=11) intervention for four weeks. The IMT group performed 30 dynamic 44 inspiratory efforts twice daily, at 50% of their maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (P_{Imax}) while 45 the CON group performed 60 inspiratory efforts at 10% of P_{Imax} daily. Serum was collected at 46 baseline, week two, and week four to measure creatine kinase muscle-type (CKM), fast skeletal 47 troponin-I (sTnI) and slow sTnI.

Results: Time x group interaction effects were observed for CKM and slow sTnI, but not for
fast sTnI. Both were lower at two and four weeks for the IMT compared to the CON group,
respectively. Time x group interaction effects were observed for forced expiratory volume in
1s, forced vital capacity, P_{Imax} and right- and left-hand grip strength. These were higher for the
IMT compared to the CON group.

53 Conclusion: Four weeks of IMT decreased muscle damage biomarkers and increased
54 respiratory function and grip strength in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from
55 mechanical ventilation.

56

57

58 INTRODUCTION

59 Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) can reduce respiratory muscle function and functional 60 capacity¹. This can be through direct action of the virus (severe acute respiratory syndrome 61 coronavirus-2) in the respiratory muscles causing muscle cell damage, inflammation and impaired muscle function ^{2, 3} and the resultant respiratory failure and increased work of 62 63 breathing may necessitate mechanical ventilation⁴. Mechanical ventilation, while a life-saving 64 intervention in patients with severe respiratory failure 5, may also lead to disuse atrophy, weakness and damage to the respiratory muscles ^{6,7}. This can reduce respiratory function and 65 66 functional capacity after the patient is weaned from mechanical ventilation ^{6, 7}. COVID-19 67 causes a distinct pattern of lung damage, characterized by diffuse alveolar damage and impaired gas exchange ^{2, 3}. This unique pathology leads to persistent respiratory impairments, 68 69 including reduced lung compliance, decreased inspiratory muscle strength, and impaired gas exchange efficiency, even after patients have been weaned from mechanical ventilation ^{2, 3, 8}. 70

71

As the respiratory muscles play an essential role in ventilation, damage to these muscles may have serious consequences and can lead to respiratory muscle dysfunction ^{9, 10}. This dysfunction can manifest as dyspnea and exercise intolerance through to ventilatory failure ¹⁰. Previous studies have shown that the amount of respiratory muscle damage can be assessed by measuring concentrations of specific skeletal muscle damage biomarkers including creatine kinase muscle type (CKM), and slow and fast skeletal troponin I (sTnI) isoforms ^{11, 12}.

78

79 Inspiratory muscle training (IMT) may help to restore muscle coordination lost during 80 mechanical ventilation, by training the muscles to work together in a synchronized manner, 81 resulting in more enhanced respiratory muscle function ^{13, 14}. This improved efficiency

82 following training may result in lower concentrations of biomarkers of muscle damage. There 83 is some evidence that two weeks of IMT may improve pulmonary function, dyspnea, functional 84 capacity and Quality of life (QoL) in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from 85 mechanical ventilation ¹⁵. However, a placebo or sham IMT group was not used in this study 86 which weakens internal validity and risks participant bias. Whether IMT compared to a sham 87 IMT control group could reduce biomarkers of muscle damage and improve respiratory 88 function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from 89 mechanical ventilation is unknown.

90

Accordingly, we investigated the effects of IMT on biomarkers of muscle damage, respiratory
function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from
mechanical ventilation. We hypothesized that IMT would reduce muscle damage and improve
respiratory function and functional capacity compared to a control group using sham IMT.

95

96 METHODS

97 Participants

98 Twenty-two COVID-19 recovered young adults (Table 1), successfully weaned from 99 mechanical ventilation within previous four weeks and having a COVID-19 negative report 100 were recruited from University of Lahore Teaching Hospital, Lahore, Pakistan. The exclusion 101 criteria were a body mass index (BMI) of <18.5 or >30 kg/m²; current cigarette smoker; history 102 of cardiopulmonary disease; or known disease and/or signs or symptoms of disease before 103 COVID-19 who may be at a higher risk of an adverse event due to testing and/or IMT. All 104 participants provided written, informed consent. All study procedures were approved by The

- 105 University of Lahore Teaching Hospital and by The University of Southern Queensland Human
- 106 Research Ethics Committee (H21REA171), which adheres to the Declaration of Helsinki.
- 107







110

111 Experimental design

The study adopted a single-blind, randomized controlled design. Participants attended
physiotherapy department of University of Lahore Teaching Hospital on four separate visits.
The first was a screening visit where participants completed the Exercise and Sports Science

Australia Adult Pre-Exercise Screening System ¹⁶. Subsequently, participants provided 115 116 informed consent and height, body mass, pulmonary function, and maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (P_{Imax}) were assessed. Participants were then randomly, and equally divided into either 117 118 an IMT or control (CON) group using Altman's minimization method (prioritizing BMI and 119 sex) to ensure that the groups were balanced ¹⁷. During the second visit, participants had a 120 blood sample taken and undertook questionnaires for dyspnea using the MRC Dyspnea Scale ¹⁸ and QoL, and undertook a six-minute walk test (6MWT), grip strength test and sit-to-stand 121 122 test and were familiarized with the IMT or CON interventions. During visits three and four, participants repeated same assessments as in visit two. Visits one and two were separated by 123 124 24 h and visits two, three and four by two weeks.

125

126 Anthropometrics

Participants' height was measured to the nearest 1 cm using a wall-mounted telescopic
stadiometer (Seca220; Vogel & Halke, Hamburg, Germany) and body mass to the nearest 100
g using an electronic scale (Tanita Ultimate Scale 2000; Tanita, Tokyo, Japan).

130

131 Respiratory function

Participants performed standardized forced vital capacity (FVC) maneuvers using a spirometer (Spirolab; Medical International Research, New Berlin, WI, USA) according to published guidelines ¹⁹. P_{Imax} was assessed using KH2 model IMT device (POWERbreathe International Ltd[®], Warwickshire, UK) whilst participants were seated and wearing a nose clip and was initiated from residual volume. Repeat efforts were separated by 30 seconds and were performed until three serial measures differed by no more than 10% or 10 cmH₂O, whichever

138 was smallest ²⁰. The average of three highest values recorded were used for subsequent
139 analysis.

140

141 Quality of life, handgrip strength, sit to stand and six-minute walk test

142 QoL was assessed utilizing the Euro Quality 5-Dimensions-3Levels (EQ-5D-3L) questionnaire 143 ^{21, 22}. Handgrip strength was determined using hand dynamometry (Jamar Digital Plus; 144 Lafayette Instruments, Lafayette, IN, USA) as previously described ²³. One-minute sit to stand 145 testing was performed with a chair of standard height and without armrests. The participant 146 was seated upright on the chair positioned against a wall. The participants were required to get 147 up from this chair with the legs straight and sit back down whilst continuing the repetitions as 148 fast as possible within 1 min ²⁴. Exercise performance was assessed by using a 6MWT according to published guidelines ^{25, 26}. 149

150

151 Blood sampling and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays

152 Twenty mL of venous blood was collected at each time point from an antecubital vein using a 153 suitable method (either evacuated tube system or winged infusion) into serum separator tubes 154 (BD Vacutainer® SSTTM Tubes; Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA). The serum was separated, aliquoted 155 and stored at -80°C until biochemical assays were performed. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent 156 assays were performed for serum biomarkers using commercially available kits: Human CKM 157 (Catalog No. RK01117 Abclonal, Woburn MA, USA); Fast sTnI (Catalog No. RK02421 158 Abclonal, Woburn MA, USA); and Slow sTnI (Catalog No. RK02420 Abclonal, Woburn MA, 159 USA). ELISAs were performed by following manufacturers' instructions for each specific kit. 160 To minimize the effect of inter-assay variation, markers from both the IMT and CON groups 161 were measured using the same assay plate

162 Inspiratory muscle training and control interventions

163 The intervention lasted four weeks. The IMT and CON group were told they were a part of 164 'respiratory muscle strength training' OR 'respiratory muscle endurance training' intervention 165 respectively. Both IMT and CON groups performed their respective training with an inspiratory 166 pressure-threshold device (POWERbreathe Classic series 1st generation; Gaiam Ltd, Southam, 167 UK). The IMT group performed 30 consecutive dynamic inspiratory efforts twice daily with 168 initial training load set at 50% P_{Imax} . Thereafter, participants were instructed to periodically 169 increase the load so that 30 maneuvers could only just be completed. Each inspiratory effort 170 was to be initiated from residual volume, and participants were asked to strive to maximize 171 tidal volume. This regimen is known to be effective in eliciting an adaptive response ²⁷. The 172 CON group trained at a fixed intensity of 10% of P_{Imax} once per day for a total of 60 repetitions, 173 five days/week. Both groups performed one supervised session at the start of intervention and 174 during week two of intervention to monitor the appropriateness of their training technique and 175 intensity. Compliance was assessed using a register of completed sessions.

176

177 Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS 25 for Windows (IBM, Chicago, IL, USA).
An initial power calculation was performed on the basis of our previous work ¹¹, showing that
twelve participants would be required to demonstrate a 10% reduction in sTnI with an alpha of
0.05. Normality of the data was assessed by visual inspection of histograms. The data from
both groups were analyzed using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) procedure to
determine the effects of 'time' (baseline, two and four weeks) and 'group' (IMT vs. CON).
Following significant interaction effects, pairwise comparisons were made using the

- 185 Bonferroni method (adjustments for multiple comparisons). Statistical significance was set at
- 186 P < 0.05. Results are presented as means \pm SD.

- 188 RESULTS
- 189 Participant characteristics
- 190 Figure 1 shows the CONSORT participant flow diagram. Compliance with the interventions
- 191 was good with $78 \pm 4\%$ and $91 \pm 5\%$ of the IMT and CON sessions completed, respectively.
- 192 There were no differences in baseline participant characteristics between the groups (Table 1).
- 193

194 Table 1. Anthropometrics and respiratory function for the inspiratory muscle training (IMT) 195 and control (CON) groups at baseline. Values are mean \pm SD.

Variable	IMT $(n = 11)$	CON (n = 11)	P value
Age (years)	34 ± 6	32 ± 7	0.47
Sex (male/female)	8/3	7/4	
Height (cm)	171 ± 5.0	170 <u>+</u> 5	0.76
Body mass (kg)	73.2 ± 6.6	75.8 ± 8.3	0.44
Body mass index (kg/m ²)	25.2 ± 1.5	26.2 ± 2.4	0.22
Days on mechanical ventilation	6.5 ± 3.4	8.1 <u>+</u> 3.6	0.29
Baseline testing (days after weaning from	19.5 ± 4.1	18.9 ± 5.3	0.80
mechanical ventilation)			
FVC (% predicted)	79 ± 6	74 ± 6	0.31
FEV ₁ (% predicted)	78 ± 5	75 ± 6	0.08
FEV ₁ /FVC (% predicted)	97 ± 3	98 ± 4	0.32
P _{Imax} (% predicted)	70 ± 13	72 ± 16	0.54

¹⁹⁶

197 FVC, forced vital capacity; FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in 1 s; P_{Imax}, maximal inspiratory

198 mouth pressure. Predicted values for pulmonary volumes and capacities are from Quanjer et 199 al. 28 and for P_{Imax} are from Wilson et al. 29 .

200

201 Respiratory function and functional capacity

202 A two-way ANOVA revealed time x group interaction effects for forced expiratory volume in

203 1 s (FEV₁; P = 0.007), FVC (P = 0.002) and P_{Imax} (P = 0.001), but not for FEV₁/FVC (P =

204 0.405). FVC was higher for the IMT compared to the CON group at week two (P = 0.022) and

205 week four (P = 0.015) of the intervention. Both FEV₁ and P_{Imax} were higher (P < 0.05) for the

206 IMT compared to CON group at week four of the intervention (Table 2).

207

208	A two-way ANOVA revealed time x group interaction effects for the distance covered during
209	6MWT (P = 0.001), sit to stands repetitions (P < 0.001) and right-hand (P < 0.001) and left-
210	hand ($P = 0.001$) grip strength. There were no pairwise differences between the IMT and CON
211	groups for the 6MWT distance and sit to stand repetitions. Right and left-hand grip strength
212	was higher for the IMT compared to the CON group at week two ($P = 0.05 P = 0.031$) and
213	week four ($P = 0.013$, $P = 0.012$) during the intervention.

Table 2. Respiratory function and functional capacity for the inspiratory muscle training (IMT) and control (CON) groups at baseline, week two and week four. Values are mean \pm SD.

Variable	Group	Baseline	Week 2	Week 4
	IMT	2.92 ± 0.45	3.06 ± 0.49	$3.25 \pm 0.53*$
$FEv_1(L)$	CON	2.68 ± 0.32	2.77 ± 0.31	2.87 ± 0.31
FVC(I)	IMT	3.53 ± 0.54	$3.81 \pm 0.61*$	$4.04 \pm 0.66*$
FVC(L)	CON	3.15 ± 0.36	3.29 ± 0.35	3.45 ± 0.35
FEV./FVC	IMT	0.83 ± 0.03	0.80 ± 0.02	0.80 ± 0.01
	CON	0.85 ± 0.02	0.84 ± 0.02	0.83 ± 0.02
Plane (cmH2O)	IMT	68 ± 6	75 <u>+</u> 7	79 <u>+</u> 7*
I Imax (CHIII2O)	CON	67 ± 6	71 ± 7	73 <u>+</u> 6
Six-minute walk test distance (m)	IMT	333 ± 31	366 ± 38	378 ± 40
Six-initiate wark test distance (iii)	CON	317 ± 55	331 ± 58	339 ± 60
Grin strength right hand (kg)	IMT	33 ± 6	$39 \pm 8*$	$45 \pm 11*$
Grip Strength right hand (kg)	CON	30 ± 4	34 ± 4	36 ± 5
Grin strength left hand (kg)	IMT	31 ± 6	35 <u>+</u> 8*	$39 \pm 8*$
Ship strength fert hand (kg)	CON	27 ± 3	30 ± 3	32 ± 3
Sit to stand (repetitions/min)	IMT	24 ± 3	27 ± 3	30 ± 4
Sit to stand (repetitions/min)	CON	24 ± 4	26 <u>+</u> 4	28 ± 5

²¹⁶

217 FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in 1 s; FVC, forced vital capacity; P_{Imax}, maximal inspiratory

218 mouth pressure. *Significantly different between IMT and CON (P < 0.05).

219

220 Quality of life and dyspnea

A two-way ANOVA revealed time x group interaction effects for QoL score on the visualanalogue scale (P=0.001). QoL score on the visual analogue scale was higher for the IMT

- 223 compared to the CON group at week two (P=0.012) and week four (P<0.001) during the
- intervention. None of the five dimensions of QoL questionnaire including self-care (P=0.190),
- 225 mobility (P=0.160), anxiety/depression (P=0.220), pain/discomfort (P=0.230) and usual
- activity (P=0.390) showed significant time x group interaction effects. There were no time x
- group interaction effects for dyspnea (P=0.418) (Table 3).

Table 3. Quality of life and dyspnea for the inspiratory muscle training (IMT) and control (CON) groups at baseline, week two and week four. Values are mean \pm SD.

Variable	Group	Baseline	Week 2	Week 4
Visual analog goala	IMT	47 ± 6	$60 \pm 8*$	72 <u>+</u> 7*
visual allalog scale	CON	42 ± 7	51 <u>+</u> 7	59 ± 7
Salf age	IMT	2.00 ± 0.45	1.18 ± 0.40	1.00 ± 0.00
Sell-cale	CON	2.27 ± 0.47	1.82 ± 0.40	1.36 ± 0.50
Mahility	IMT	2.00 ± 0.00	1.18 ± 0.40	1.09 ± 0.30
Modifity	CON	2.09 ± 0.30	1.64 ± 0.50	1.27 ± 0.47
Anviety/depression	IMT	1.91 ± 0.54	1.55 ± 0.52	1.18 ± 0.40
Anxiety/depression	CON	2.18 ± 0.40	2.09 ± 0.30	1.82 ± 0.60
Dain/discomfort	IMT	1.73 ± 0.47	1.18 ± 0.40	1.09 ± 0.30
ram/uisconnon	CON	1.91 ± 0.30	1.64 ± 0.50	1.18 ± 0.40
Usual activity	IMT	2.00 ± 0.00	1.45 ± 0.52	1.09 ± 0.30
Usual activity	CON	2.00 ± 0.00	1.64 ± 0.50	1.36 ± 0.50
Duannaa	IMT	3.36 ± 0.50	2.18 ± 0.40	1.45 ± 0.52
Dyspilea	CON	3.64 ± 0.50	2.73 ± 0.65	2.00 ± 0.63

230 *Significantly different between IMT and CON (P < 0.05).

231

232 Muscle damage biomarkers

- 233 A two-way ANOVA revealed time x group interaction effects for CKM (P < 0.001) and slow
- sTnI (P = 0.030). Both were lower for the IMT compared to the CON group at week two (P =
- 0.001, P = 0.002) and week four (P = 0.020, P = 0.001) during the intervention. There were no
- significant time x group interaction effects for fast sTnI (P = 0.130).



Figure 2. Serum slow skeletal troponin I (sTnI) (A), fast sTnI (B) and creatine kinase muscle type (CKM; C) for the inspiratory muscle training (IMT) and control (CON) groups at baseline, week two and week four. Values are means \pm SD. *Significantly different between IMT and CON (P < 0.05).

242 DISCUSSION

243 Main findings

The main findings were that compared to the CON group, four weeks of IMT resulted in a reduction in muscle damage biomarkers sTnI and CKM. IMT improved pulmonary function and inspiratory muscle strength, measured through P_{Imax} . Four weeks of IMT also resulted in an increase in some components of physical functional capacity, as indicated by increased hand grip strength.

249

250 Muscle damage biomarkers

251 To our knowledge, we are the first to report the effects of IMT on muscle damage biomarkers 252 including CKM, fast and slow sTnI in COVID-19 recovered patients, who had been weaned from mechanical ventilation. Previous studies ^{11, 12} have reported that these markers are more 253 254 sensitive and specific biomarkers to evaluate respiratory muscle damage following conditions 255 that elevate inspiratory muscle work or activity and causes respiratory muscle damage (i.e., 256 inspiratory pressure threshold loading). Our results showed that the serum concentrations of 257 CKM, fast and slow sTnI were higher at baseline in recovered COVID-19 patients who had 258 been weaned from mechanical ventilation in the last four weeks than concentrations reported 259 in healthy individuals ^{11, 12, 30}. COVID-19 patients may experience respiratory muscle damage 260 either through direct viral invasion of the respiratory muscles causing muscle cell damage, inflammation and impaired muscle function ¹⁻³. The resultant respiratory failure and increased 261 work of breathing may necessitate mechanical ventilation⁴. COVID-19 patients, weaned from 262 mechanical ventilation, may have been experiencing respiratory muscle weakness and damage 263 264 due to COVID-19 and the effects of mechanical ventilation.

265 Both the IMT and CON groups observed reduction in the concentrations of muscle damage 266 biomarkers, but IMT resulted in a greater reduction in CKM and slow sTnI compared to the 267 CON group. IMT has been found to be beneficial in the recovery from mechanical ventilationinduced respiratory muscle dysfunction by increasing respiratory muscle strength and 268 endurance ^{31, 32}. IMT help to restore the muscle coordination lost during mechanical ventilation, 269 270 by training the muscles to work together in a synchronized manner, resulting in more enhanced 271 respiratory muscle function ^{13, 14}. This improved efficiency following training may have 272 resulted in lower concentrations of biomarkers of muscle damage (CKM and slow sTnI). We 273 did not find any changes in fast sTnI. This may indicate that our IMT protocol preferentially 274 targeted slow fibers, whereas this protocol had less effect on fast fibers (i.e., fast sTnI). This 275 could be explained on results presented by another study analyzing the structural adaptations 276 and physiological outcomes of IMT in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease 277 (COPD) ³³. The proportion of type I fibers (\sim 38%) and the size of type II fibers (21%) of the external intercostal muscles increase after IMT in COPD patients ³³. These findings establish 278 279 that the external intercostal muscles of patients with COPD have the capacity to express 280 differential structural remodeling after IMT.

281

282 Intensive care acquired muscle weakness is a common complication seen in critically ill 283 patients, particularly those who have spent an extended period of time in the intensive care 284 unit. While it is commonly associated with weakness in the respiratory muscles due to 285 mechanical ventilation, it can also affect other muscle groups ³⁴. Critical illness myopathy 286 leading to intensive care unit-acquired weakness is almost exclusively associated with severe 287 atrophy, preferential loss of myosin, and altered muscle cell excitability. The measured 288 biomarkers in both of the groups in our study could be influenced by skeletal muscles besides the respiratory muscles 34, 35. 289

290 Respiratory function

We observed an increase in FEV₁, FVC and P_{Imax}, but not FEV₁/FVC following IMT. FVC 291 292 was higher for the IMT compared to the CON group at weeks two and four during the 293 intervention. FEV₁ and P_{Imax} were higher for the IMT compared to the CON group at week 294 four during the intervention. IMT may have improved lung function by improving the strength 295 and endurance of the inspiratory muscles resulting in an increase in total lung capacity ³⁶. In 296 healthy individuals, the principal limitation on total lung capacity is inspiratory muscle 297 strength. Thus, if the inspiratory muscles are stronger, they can oppose the combined elastic 298 recoil of the chest wall and lungs to a greater extent, and thereby a higher end-inspiratory lung 299 volume can be achieved at full inflation (i.e., total lung capacity). Also, with a larger initial 300 lung volume, there is slightly greater tethering of the airway, which would also facilitate a 301 higher FEV₁, leading to a preserved FEV₁/FVC ratio ^{37, 38}. Our findings support a recent study 302 that found an increase in P_{Imax}, FVC and FEV₁ following two weeks of IMT in COVID-19 patients following their weaning from mechanical ventilation ¹⁵. 303

304

305 Functional capacity

We observed time x group interaction effects for the distance covered during 6MWT, sit to stands repetitions and right- and left-hand grip strength. However, there were no pairwise differences between the IMT and CON groups for the 6MWT distance and sit to stand repetitions. Our results are not supported by Fernanda et. al ³⁹, who showed that supervised pulmonary rehabilitation for eight weeks significantly increased the distance covered in 6MWT in severe COVID-19 patients weaned from mechanical ventilation. Our results suggest that as little as four weeks of IMT can improve grip strength, but this may not have been a long enough

duration to improve 6MWT distance and sit to stand repetitions. The 6MWT and sit to stand are more complex physical function tests compared to hand grip strength. IMT may improve the neural pathways involved in breathing and improve respiratory neuromuscular recruitment patterns ⁴⁰. This can lead to more efficient breathing mechanics, reduced wasted effort, and optimized energy expenditure during physical activities. The improved coordination and control of the respiratory muscles contribute to increased grip strength ^{41, 42}.

319

320 Quality of life and dyspnea

321 We observed a higher QoL score for the VAS for the IMT compared to the CON group at week 322 two and week four during the intervention. However, none of the five dimensions of QoL 323 measured using the EQ-5D-3L changed significantly during intervention. Ahmed et. al ¹⁵ 324 reported that total QoL VAS score in EQ-5D-3L questionnaire was reduced in COVID-19 325 patients after two weeks of IMT. However, this study did not report on the five dimensions of 326 OoL nor did they use a sham IMT (control group). IMT may not directly address or 327 significantly influence dimensions such as mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain/discomfort, 328 and anxiety/depression, specifically in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from 329 mechanical ventilation, who were critically ill previously. IMT may have a narrower scope of 330 impact compared to interventions targeting these specific dimensions.

331

There were no time x group interaction effects for dyspnea and this was improved in both IMT and CON groups. Our dyspnea results are in accordance with a meta-analysis conducted by Figueiredo et. al ⁴³ in which they analyzed 12 studies on the effects of IMT in COPD patients and reported that IMT did not change dyspnea. Reductions in dyspnea were though greater in studies that conducted IMT for eight weeks while studies with IMT durations of four to six

- 337 weeks reported no significant improvement in dyspnea ⁴³. Thus, our IMT duration may not be
 338 long enough to elicit reductions in dyspnea.
- 339

340 Limitations

341 Due to the restricted availability of suitable patients, a smaller number of female patients were 342 recruited, preventing the comparison of potential sex-related differences in outcome measures. 343 Furthermore, the study had a limited duration of supervision and follow-up observation. It is 344 essential to conduct randomized controlled trials with a larger patient cohort and an extended 345 supervision and observation period for comprehensive evaluation. Additionally, early initiation 346 of IMT during mechanical ventilation is recommended to prevent complications associated 347 with post COVID sequalae and mechanical ventilation.

348

349 Conclusion

350 The aim of this study was to investigate the effects of IMT on biomarkers of muscle damage, 351 respiratory function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning 352 from mechanical ventilation. Our study concluded that four weeks of IMT results in reduction 353 of muscle damage biomarkers slow sTnI and CKM. IMT also improved pulmonary function, 354 inspiratory muscle strength and hand grip strength. The inclusion of IMT into the management 355 of COVID-19 patients, particularly for intensive care patients, could assist with their recovery. 356 357 358 359

361 References

Viana AA, Heubel AD, do Amaral VT, et al. Can Previous Levels of Physical Activity
 Affect Risk Factors for Cardiorespiratory Diseases and Functional Capacity after COVID-19
 Hospitalization? A Prospective Cohort Study. *Biomed Res Int* 2022; 2022: 7854303.
 2022/05/03. DOI: 10.1155/2022/7854303.

Hockele LF, Sachet Affonso JV, Rossi D, et al. Pulmonary and Functional
 Rehabilitation Improves Functional Capacity, Pulmonary Function and Respiratory Muscle
 Strength in Post COVID-19 Patients: Pilot Clinical Trial. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2022;
 19 2022/11/27. DOI: 10.3390/ijerph192214899.

Sirayder U, Inal-Ince D, Kepenek-Varol B, et al. Long-Term Characteristics of Severe
 COVID-19: Respiratory Function, Functional Capacity, and Quality of Life. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2022; 19 2022/05/29. DOI: 10.3390/ijerph19106304.

4. Lentz S, Roginski MA, Montrief T, et al. Initial emergency department mechanical
ventilation strategies for COVID-19 hypoxemic respiratory failure and ARDS. *Am J Emerg Med* 2020; 38: 2194-2202. 2020/10/20. DOI: 10.1016/j.ajem.2020.06.082.

Gattinoni L, Marini JJ, Collino F, et al. The future of mechanical ventilation: lessons
from the present and the past. *Crit Care* 2017; 21: 183. 2017/07/14. DOI: 10.1186/s13054-0171750-x.

Tobin MJ, Laghi F and Jubran A. Narrative review: ventilator-induced respiratory
muscle weakness. *Ann Intern Med* 2010; 153: 240-245. 2010/08/18. DOI: 10.7326/0003-4819153-4-201008170-00006.

382 7. Daniel Martin A, Smith BK and Gabrielli A. Mechanical ventilation, diaphragm
383 weakness and weaning: a rehabilitation perspective. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* 2013; 189: 377384 383. 2013/05/23. DOI: 10.1016/j.resp.2013.05.012.

385 8. Cronin JN, Camporota L and Formenti F. Mechanical ventilation in COVID-19: A
386 physiological perspective. *Exp Physiol* 2022; 107: 683-693. 2021/09/21. DOI:
387 10.1113/ep089400.

Reid WD, Clarke TJ and Wallace AM. Respiratory muscle injury: evidence to date and
potential mechanisms. *Can J Appl Physiol* 2001; 26: 356-387. 2001/08/07. DOI: 10.1139/h01023.

391 10. Dres M, Goligher EC, Heunks LMA, et al. Critical illness-associated diaphragm
392 weakness. *Intensive Care Med* 2017; 43: 1441-1452. 2017/09/17. DOI: 10.1007/s00134-017393 4928-4.

Iqbal M, Bliss E, Whiteside E, et al. Biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage
following inspiratory pressure threshold loading in healthy young men. *J Appl Physiol (1985)*2023; 134: 1038-1046. 2023/03/03. DOI: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00656.2022.

Foster GE, Nakano J, Sheel AW, et al. Serum skeletal troponin I following inspiratory
threshold loading in healthy young and middle-aged men. *Eur J Appl Physiol* 2012; 112: 35473558. 2012/02/11. DOI: 10.1007/s00421-012-2337-5.

Enright SJ, Unnithan VB, Heward C, et al. Effect of high-intensity inspiratory muscle
training on lung volumes, diaphragm thickness, and exercise capacity in subjects who are
healthy. *Phys Ther* 2006; 86: 345-354. 2006/03/02.

403 14. Mackała K, Kurzaj M, Okrzymowska P, et al. The Effect of Respiratory Muscle
404 Training on the Pulmonary Function, Lung Ventilation, and Endurance Performance of Young
405 Soccer Players. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2019; 17 2020/01/08. DOI:
406 10.3390/ijerph17010234.

407 15. Abodonya AM, Abdelbasset WK, Awad EA, et al. Inspiratory muscle training for
 408 recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation: A pilot control

- 409clinical study. Medicine (Baltimore)2021;100:e25339.2021/04/01.DOI:41010.1097/md.00000000025339.
- 411 16. Norton K and Norton L. Pre-exercise screening. *Guide to the Australian adult pre-*412 *exercise screening system exercise and sports science Australia* 2011.
- 413 17. Altman DG and Bland JM. Treatment allocation by minimisation. *Bmj* 2005; 330: 843.
 414 2005/04/09. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.330.7495.843.
- Fletcher CM, Elmes PC, Fairbairn AS, et al. The significance of respiratory symptoms
 and the diagnosis of chronic bronchitis in a working population. *Br Med J* 1959; 2: 257-266.
 1959/08/29. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.2.5147.257.
- 418 19. Miller MR, Hankinson J, Brusasco V, et al. Standardisation of spirometry. *Eur Respir*419 J 2005; 26: 319-338. 2005/08/02. DOI: 10.1183/09031936.05.00034805.
- 420 20. Mills DE, Johnson MA, McPhilimey MJ, et al. The effects of inspiratory muscle
 421 training on plasma interleukin-6 concentration during cycling exercise and a volitional mimic
 422 of the exercise hyperpnea. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 2013; 115: 1163-1172. 2013/07/28. DOI:
 423 10.1152/japplphysiol.00272.2013.
- 424 21. Ringbaek T, Brøndum E, Martinez G, et al. EuroQoL in assessment of the effect of
 425 pulmonary rehabilitation COPD patients. *Respir Med* 2008; 102: 1563-1567. 2008/08/12. DOI:
 426 10.1016/j.rmed.2008.06.016.
- 427 22. EuroQol--a new facility for the measurement of health-related quality of life. *Health*428 *Policy* 1990; 16: 199-208. 1990/11/05. DOI: 10.1016/0168-8510(90)90421-9.
- 429 23. Hillman TE, Nunes QM, Hornby ST, et al. A practical posture for hand grip
 430 dynamometry in the clinical setting. *Clin Nutr* 2005; 24: 224-228. 2005/03/24. DOI:
 431 10.1016/j.clnu.2004.09.013.
- 432 24. Vaidya T, de Bisschop C, Beaumont M, et al. Is the 1-minute sit-to-stand test a good
 433 tool for the evaluation of the impact of pulmonary rehabilitation? Determination of the minimal
 434 important difference in COPD. *Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis* 2016; 11: 2609-2616.
 435 2016/11/02. DOI: 10.2147/copd.S115439.
- 436 25. ATS statement: guidelines for the six-minute walk test. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*437 2002; 166: 111-117. 2002/07/02. DOI: 10.1164/ajrccm.166.1.at1102.
- 438 26. Brooks D, Solway S and Gibbons WJ. ATS statement on six-minute walk test. *Am J*439 *Respir Crit Care Med* 2003; 167: 1287. 2003/04/26. DOI: 10.1164/ajrccm.167.9.950.
- 440 27. Mills DE, Johnson MA, Barnett YA, et al. The effects of inspiratory muscle training in
 441 older adults. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 2015; 47: 691-697. 2014/08/15. DOI:
 442 10.1249/mss.0000000000474.
- Quanjer PH, Stanojevic S, Cole TJ, et al. Multi-ethnic reference values for spirometry
 for the 3-95-yr age range: the global lung function 2012 equations. *Eur Respir J* 2012; 40:
 1324-1343. 2012/06/30. DOI: 10.1183/09031936.00080312.
- Wilson SH, Cooke NT, Edwards RH, et al. Predicted normal values for maximal
 respiratory pressures in caucasian adults and children. *Thorax* 1984; 39: 535-538. 1984/07/01.
 DOI: 10.1136/thx.39.7.535.
- 30. Ganguly A. Levels of C-reactive protein, creatine kinase-muscle and aldolase A are
 suitable biomarkers to detect the risk factors for osteoarthritic disorders: A novel diagnostic
 protocol. *Caspian J Intern Med* 2019; 10: 25-35. 2019/03/13. DOI: 10.22088/cjim.10.1.25.
- 452 31. Bissett B, Leditschke IA, Paratz JD, et al. Respiratory dysfunction in ventilated
 453 patients: can inspiratory muscle training help? *Anaesth Intensive Care* 2012; 40: 236-246.
 454 2012/03/16. DOI: 10.1177/0310057x1204000205.
- 455 32. Ibrahim GS, Alkandari BM, Shady IAA, et al. Invasive mechanical ventilation 456 complications in COVID-19 patients. 2021; 52. DOI: 10.1186/s43055-021-00609-8.
- 33. Ramirez-Sarmiento A, Orozco-Levi M, Guell R, et al. Inspiratory muscle training in
 patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: structural adaptation and physiologic
- 459 outcomes. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2002; 166: 1491-1497. 2002/10/31. DOI:
 460 10.1164/rccm.200202-075OC.
- 34. Batt J, dos Santos CC, Cameron JI, et al. Intensive care unit-acquired weakness: clinical
 phenotypes and molecular mechanisms. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* 2013; 187: 238-246.
 2012/12/04. DOI: 10.1164/rccm.201205-0954SO.
- Lad H, Saumur TM, Herridge MS, et al. Intensive Care Unit-Acquired Weakness: Not
 just Another Muscle Atrophying Condition. *Int J Mol Sci* 2020; 21 2020/10/28. DOI:
 10.3390/ijms21217840.
- 467 36. Rutchik A, Weissman AR, Almenoff PL, et al. Resistive inspiratory muscle training in
 468 subjects with chronic cervical spinal cord injury. *Arch Phys Med Rehabil* 1998; 79: 293-297.
 469 1998/04/02. DOI: 10.1016/s0003-9993(98)90009-0.
- 37. Shei RJ, Paris HL, Wilhite DP, et al. The role of inspiratory muscle training in the
 management of asthma and exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. *Phys Sportsmed* 2016; 44:
 327-334. 2016/11/03. DOI: 10.1080/00913847.2016.1176546.
- 38. Decramer M. Response of the respiratory muscles to rehabilitation in COPD. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* 2009; 107: 971-976. 2009/04/04. DOI: 10.1152/japplphysiol.91459.2008.
- 39. Del Valle MF, Valenzuela J, Marzuca-Nassr GN, et al. Eight Weeks of Supervised
 Pulmonary Rehabilitation Are Effective in Improving Resting Heart Rate and Heart Rate
 Recovery in Severe COVID-19 Patient Survivors of Mechanical Ventilation. *Medicina (Kaunas)* 2022; 58 2022/04/24. DOI: 10.3390/medicina58040514.
- 479 40. Gosselink R. Controlled breathing and dyspnea in patients with chronic obstructive
 480 pulmonary disease (COPD). *J Rehabil Res Dev* 2003; 40: 25-33. 2004/04/13. DOI:
 481 10.1682/jrrd.2003.10.0025.
- 482 41. Richter MJ, Grimminger J, Krüger B, et al. Effects of exercise training on pulmonary
 483 hemodynamics, functional capacity and inflammation in pulmonary hypertension. *Pulm Circ*484 2017; 7: 20-37. 2017/07/07. DOI: 10.1086/690553.
- 485 42. Frota AX, Vieira MC, Soares CCS, et al. Functional capacity and rehabilitation
 486 strategies in Covid-19 patients: current knowledge and challenges. *Rev Soc Bras Med Trop*487 2021; 54: e07892020. 2021/02/04. DOI: 10.1590/0037-8682-0789-2020.
- 43. Figueiredo RIN, Azambuja AM, Cureau FV, et al. Inspiratory Muscle Training in
 489 COPD. *Respir Care* 2020; 65: 1189-1201. 2020/03/27. DOI: 10.4187/respcare.07098.
- 490
- 491
- 492 **Competing Interests:** The authors declare no conflict of interest.
- 493 Author Contributions: E.B., E.W., B.H., D.E.M., conceived and designed the experiments;
- 494 M.I., K.H, performed the experiments; M.I., D.E.M., analyzed the data; M.I., D.E.M. wrote the
- 495 paper. E.B., E.W., B.H., D.E.M., reviewed the paper.
- 496 Funding: This research was funded by UniSQ International Research Scholarship, University
- 497 of Southern Queensland.

5.3. Links and implications

This study suggested that the inclusion of IMT into the management of COVID-19 patients, particularly for intensive care patients, could assist with their recovery. Further clinical validation of these biomarkers in diverse clinical populations, such as individuals with COPD, asthma, or other respiratory diseases could also be undertaken. This step is crucial to ensuring that the biomarkers are applicable across a spectrum of respiratory conditions. Assessing whether the biomarkers hold diagnostic or prognostic value in diverse respiratory pathologies would assist in the management of respiratory conditions. These markers should be integrated with clinical signs and symptoms with other clinical information, medical history, and relevant physiological parameters. This holistic approach should aim to enhance the accuracy and clinical relevance of respiratory muscle damage assessment.

Future research could examine whether respiratory muscle biomarkers in response to ITL or VH are reduced following IMT. There is also a need to conduct studies that follow participants over an extended period of time to evaluate the sustainability of the observed benefits from IMT. This longitudinal approach can provide insights into whether the positive effects on muscle damage biomarkers persist over time. Optimal IMT protocols could also be research by systematically varying IMT parameters, such as intensity, frequency, and duration, to identify the most effective approach in reducing muscle damage. This could involve comparing different training regimens to determine the most efficient and sustainable strategy.

CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSION

6.1. Overall findings

The overall aim of this research was to investigate whether damage to the respiratory muscles occurs after increased respiratory muscle work and to determine if serum biomarkers can be used to measure respiratory muscle damage. The following chapter will summarise the principal findings from each chapter, as well as the limitations and future directions of my research.

The aim of Study 1, presented in Chapter 3, was to investigate the response of a panel of biomarkers including fast and slow skeletal troponin I (sTnI), creatine kinase muscle type (CKM), fatty acid-binding protein 3 (FABP3), myosin light chain 3 (Myl3) and myoglobin in response to inspiratory pressure threshold loading (ITL) undertaken on separate occasions at 70% (high ITL) and ~0% of maximal inspiratory mouth pressure (P_{Imax}) (Sham ITL) in healthy young men. The main findings were that CKM (+1 h and +24 h), fast sTnI (+1 h) and slow sTnI (+48 h) post 70% ITL were higher compared to the same timepoints after Sham ITL. Furthermore, these same markers showed no changes following Sham ITL. There were no differences between FABP3, Myl3 and myoglobin between the high ITL and Sham ITL trials. These results suggest that respiratory muscle damage might be present 1, 24 and 48 h following 70% ITL based upon the serum CKM and fast sTnI and slow sTnI findings.

The aim of Study 2, presented in Chapter 4, was to investigate the effects of volitional hyperpnea (VH) on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage including CKM, and fast and slow sTnl. The main finding was that only slow sTnl was higher at +24 h post VH compared to the same timepoint after control trial. CKM and fast sTnl did not increase after VH compared with the control trial. These results suggest that respiratory muscle damage may be present at +24 h following VH based upon the serum slow sTnl findings, but not evidenced by the serum CKM and fast sTnl findings.

The aim of Study 3, presented in Chapter 5, was to investigate the effects of IMT on biomarkers of muscle damage, respiratory function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. The main findings were that four weeks of inspiratory muscle training (IMT) resulted in a decrease in respiratory muscle damage biomarkers sTnI and CKM. IMT improved pulmonary function and inspiratory muscle strength, measured through P_{Imax} . Four weeks of IMT also increased a component of physical functional capacity, as indicated by increased hand grip strength.

6.2. Respiratory muscle damage biomarkers after inspiratory pressure threshold loading

To my knowledge, this is the first study to report respiratory muscle damage biomarkers including fast and slow sTnI, CKM, myoglobin, FABP3 and Myl3 in response to ITL undertaken on separate occasions at 70% (high ITL) and ~0% of P_{Imax} (Sham ITL) in healthy young men.

Previously, Foster et al. [33] measured sTnl, a regulatory protein that plays an essential role in the contraction of skeletal and cardiac muscles [154, 155], following 60 min of ITL. They observed that fast sTnl increased at 1 h (+24%) and 3 days (+72%) post ITL. Slow sTnl was elevated by 24% 4 days post ITL. sTnl has the features of an ideal marker of skeletal muscle damage having absolute skeletal muscle specificity, broad diagnostic window that allows early (within 1-6 h after the onset) and late (after 24-48 h) diagnosis, and high sensitivity with a great magnitude of response [34]. Previous research demonstrates that fast sTnl, but not slow sTnl is elevated in the circulation immediately after strenuous exercise [156], even under extreme conditions [157]. Nonetheless, the application of fast and slow sTnI for studying and monitoring respiratory muscle damage is still scarce. Fast sTnl increased at 1 h post 70% ITL compared to Sham ITL. This finding is in accordance with Foster et al. [33] who reported that fast sTnl was also increased after 70% ITL. Similarly, slow sTnl concentrations were increased at 48 h after 70% ITL. These results are also in agreement with Foster et al. [33] who found that slow sTnl was elevated by 24% 4 days post ITL.

In contrast to the findings of our study, Foster et al. [33] did not find an increase in CK concentrations following 60 min of ITL at ~70% of P_{Imax} in young adults, which may be because they have measured total CK instead of the muscle type isoform CKM. Another factor that may explain why we observed changes in CKM is the relative

amount of loading performed in the ITL protocol. Foster et al. [33] utilized a breathing frequency of 10 breaths/min and a duty cycle of 0.3, whereas the present study utilized a breathing frequency of 15 breaths/min and a duty cycle of 0.5. This would ultimately result in greater loading of the respiratory muscles, and this could also explain the increase in CKM that were observed. Foster et al. [33] also did not use a Sham ITL condition.

Sorichter et al. [158] report that CK has a large within group variability and this makes it difficult to detect differences caused by damage in a relatively small group of muscles, such as the respiratory muscles, because the circulating blood volume can dilute its detection. The skeletal muscle isoform CKM was specifically targeted and this study found an increased CKM concentration at 1 and 24 h after 70% ITL as compared to Sham ITL. The results show that analyses of the CKM isoform in human serum can provide useful information on the extent and relative time course following an episode of respiratory muscle damage. CK shows significant within-group variability and falls within a normal reference range, making it challenging to distinguish differences caused by damage to relatively smaller muscle groups (i.e., the muscles of respiration). The circulating blood volume can dilute its detection. Foster et al. 2012 [33] proposed that sTnl could be a more sensitive marker for muscle damage. sTnl can detect respiratory muscle damage caused by ITL when other usual biomarkers may fail and offers an extra advantage of revealing a differential time course for slow and fast muscle fibers. Furthermore, sTnI has demonstrated the ability to identify muscle damage in patients with muscle disorders [159], triathletes [59], and following inspiratory muscle injury in rodents [116].

In this study we also evaluated other recommended biomarkers [16] that could be used to evaluate respiratory muscle damage following ITL. These included FABP3, a cytosolic lipid transport protein that is abundant in skeletal muscle and cardiac muscle [16]; Myl3, an essential light chain of the myosin molecule expressed predominantly in cardiac and skeletal muscles [60]; and myoglobin, an abundant haem-containing O₂ carrier expressed predominantly in type I skeletal fibers [160].

Following strenuous exercise, myoglobin is released as a result of degradation of protein structures within muscle [50]. After heavy exertion, myoglobin may increase

within 30 min [30], and remain increased for 5 days, probably due to low-grade inflammation [30]. In the present study, we observed that myoglobin increased at 48 h after 70% ITL relative to resting concentrations. However, this increase was similar to Sham ITL at the same time point. As such, myoglobin does not appear to be a suitable marker for respiratory muscle damage within the first 48 h following ITL. However, myoglobin may remain increased or continue to increase relative to Sham ITL after 48 h although we did not make any measurements past this time point to confirm.

Following damage to muscle tissue, the constituent subunits of myosin become dissociated, and Myl3 is released into the plasma. To date, efforts have focused on determining the utility of Myl3 as a biomarker of cardiomyocyte damage [60, 161]. Given its abundant expression in type I skeletal muscles, it has been noted that Myl3 may also be useful as a circulating surrogate for damage to type I myocytes [60]. Tonomura et al. [61] investigated the change in circulating Myl3 in response to a panel of cardiac and skeletal muscle toxicants and Myl3 accurately detected damage. In the present study, there was no change observed in Myl3 following ITL. This may be due to the loading of a small group of muscles (respiratory muscles), dilution of Myl3 in whole blood, or less intense damage to respiratory muscles as compared to toxicity-induced damage to whole-body skeletal muscles [61].

FABP3 has been shown to be expressed in skeletal muscles and expression is increased in response to physiological conditions that increase fatty acid demand/availability, such as testosterone, endurance training, and nutritional state [63]. Therefore, FABP3 has been proposed as a biomarker of both cardiac and skeletal muscle damage and has been previously shown to correlate with skeletal muscle degeneration [64]. We observed that FABP3 concentrations increased at 24 h post 70% ITL as compared to rest, but this increase was similar to the Sham ITL condition at the same time point. Our results are in accordance with Kanda et al. [26], who reported that after one-leg calf-raise exercise there was no increase in FABP3. FABP3 is increased following whole-body strenuous exercise damage [32, 162]. This finding may indicate that a large muscle mass needs to be activated [26] to observe an increase in FABP3. As the magnitude of the change in FAB3 is very small, this may also be due to type I error (false positive), possibly due to the small sample size.

Although from an experimental perspective, the durations of ITL and VH are reasonable and achievable in an experimental setting, the duration of increased loading of these physiological perturbations is a relatively short duration relative to patients experiencing acute or chronic ventilatory failure. Patients with acute or chronic ventilatory failure often face extended periods of respiratory compromise and physiological strain. This difference in duration is significant in understanding the clinical relevance and implications of various respiratory challenges and should be kept in consideration while using recommended biomarkers for clinical assessment of respiratory muscle damage.

6.3. Respiratory muscle damage biomarkers after volitional hyperpnea

To my knowledge, this is the first study to report previously investigated and recommended respiratory muscle damage biomarkers, CKM, fast sTnI and slow sTnI in healthy young men in response to VH. The VH challenge mimicked the breathing (tidal volume, breathing frequency and duty cycle) and diaphragm recruitment (transdiaphragmatic pressure) patterns achieved during high intensity exercise. We observed that slow sTnI was higher at +24 h post VH compared to the same timepoint after the control trial. These findings align with the outcomes of Study 1 where healthy young men performed 60 min of ITL at a resistance equivalent to 70% of their Plmax and serum was collected at the same time points as the present study (+1 h, +24 h and +48 h) [163]. We found in that study that slow sTnl increased at +24 h and +48 h post ITL and is also in agreement with Foster et al. [33] who found that slow sTnI was elevated by 24% 4 days post ITL at a resistance equivalent to 70% of P_{Imax}. Our current study endorsed the conclusion mentioned by Foster et al. [33] that sTnl has superior sensitivity compared to other biomarkers or indices of respiratory muscle damage. ITL principally loaded the inspiratory muscles, whereas VH requires heightened recruitment of both inspiratory and expiratory muscles. Both primary and accessory muscles (of inspiration and expiration) underwent recruitment and overactivity during VH, thus we can suspect all of these respiratory muscles as potential sources of respiratory muscle damage biomarkers in serum.

We did not observe an increase in CKM and fast sTnI at any time point post VH compared to the control trial. This is in contrast to the previous findings using ITL [163], where we observed that CKM and fast sTnI can be utilized to evaluate respiratory muscle damage within 1 hour, whilst CKM can be utilized to evaluate respiratory muscle damage after 24 and 48 hours. The possible explanation for this finding is that the loading of the respiratory muscles during the VH protocol was not at a sufficient intensity to produce a significant amount of respiratory muscle damage as compared to ITL protocols used in our previous study [163]. Another possible explanation may be that CKM and fast sTnI are not sensitive enough to detect the phases of damage caused by VH as compared to slow sTnI. Further studies utilizing VH at differing intensities and durations to induce isolated respiratory muscle damage could clarify the relative sensitivities of these serum biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage.

6.4. Mechanisms of respiratory muscle damage

Respiratory muscle damage may occur during and following excessive loading, which exceeds the usual requirements of the muscle. Excessive loading can be categorized in two ways - overload or overactivity [85]. In respiratory disease, the respiratory muscles can experience both overload and overactivity because each breath may require a higher inspiratory muscle force and a higher breathing frequency (i.e., number of respiratory muscle contractions per minute). We inducted both ways to overload (Study 1) and to over-activate (Study 2) the respiratory muscles of healthy adult men to investigate respiratory muscle damage through recommended serum biomarkers.

In my first study, ITL was used to load the inspiratory muscles beyond the level of their regular activity [33, 130]. ITL requires significant quasi-isometric contractions of the inspiratory muscles (i.e., before the value opens); and this would probably augment muscle damage more than concentric contractions of inspiratory muscles. This makes ITL more ideal as a form of loading to induce damage than flow resistive loaded breathing. ITL induced respiratory muscle damage could be particular to just a few macromolecules of muscle tissue, or could result in small tears in the sarcolemma, z-disk, basal lamina, or supportive connective tissues, and damage to the cytoskeleton

and contractile elements [10-13]. In Study 1, we were able to detect significant changes in CKM and fast and slow sTnI in the blood of participants, indicating the presence of respiratory muscle damage following 70% ITL.

Overactivity can be defined as an increased work rate when the firing of the motor neuron is increased beyond its physiological levels or duty cycles [85]. Overactivity occurs during many endurance activities and in several disease conditions such as asthma or COPD [85]. The respiratory muscles can undergo both overload and overactivity in respiratory diseases due to the increased demand for inspiratory muscle force and frequency of breathing [85]. In Study 2, VH was used to induce a similar kind of overactivity of respiratory muscles, by voluntarily increasing breathing frequency and tidal volume.

This exceeded the respiratory muscles usual capacity, and this overactivity was aimed at causing damage to the muscles involved in breathing [33, 130]. The respiratory muscles may undergo mechanical strain, resulting in microtears in the muscle fibers and disruption of the sarcolemma and sarcomeres. ITL or VH induced respiratory muscle damage may also specifically affect some specific number of components in the muscle cells, or it could cause minor tears in various components such as the sarcolemma, z-disk, basal lamina, and surrounding connective tissues. Additionally, it can also lead to damage in the cytoskeleton and contractile elements [10-13]. This initial muscle damage initiates an inflammatory cascade characterized by the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines. Neutrophils are recruited to the site of injury and become primed, displaying increased adhesion molecule expression and respiratory burst activity [164]. Concurrently, the inflammatory mediators may also induce vasodilation and heightened vascular permeability, facilitating the leakage of intracellular components, including sTnl, from damaged respiratory muscle cells into the circulation [10-13]. Elevated levels of circulating sTnI may serve as a biomarker for skeletal muscle damage. Following the initial inflammatory response, the damaged respiratory muscle fibers undergo a repair and remodeling processes, provided the injurious stimulus or activity has been removed, involving satellite cell activation, myoblast proliferation, and synthesis of new contractile proteins [165, 166]. However, severe or recurrent injury may lead to chronic inflammation, fibrosis, and functional impairment of the respiratory muscles [165, 166].

In addition to overactivity and overload that occur in conditions such as asthma and COPD, there can be other factors that contribute to exertion-induced respiratory muscle damage such as changes in operating length and prolonged overload. During both asthma and COPD, accentuation of airflow limitation may increase hyperinflation during an acute episode that will alter active range of motion relative to the usual length-tension relationship [167, 168]. The other major issue that may contribute to respiratory muscle injury during acute and chronic hyperinflation could be the relentless load imposed over hours or days with no rest [169].

An altered operating respiratory muscle length may be a contributor to ventilatory failure in acute exacerbations of asthma and COPD (due to increased hyperinflation) [170] as well as in mechanically ventilated patients (when positive end-expiratory pressure is imposed or discontinued) [171, 172]. Prolonged loading of the respiratory muscles, as seen in asthma and COPD exacerbations, or during mechanical ventilation [171], places continuous stress on these muscles due to the increased demand for breathing or the need for mechanical support. This sustained stress can result in changes to lung volume, such as hyperinflation, altering the operating length of the respiratory muscles. When the lungs become hyperinflated, it shifts the position of the diaphragm and other respiratory muscles, potentially impairing their ability to generate force efficiently. These alterations in operating length can compromise the respiratory muscles effectiveness in maintaining adequate ventilation. Consequently, this combination of prolonged loading and altered operating lengths may predispose individuals to ventilatory failure.

6.5. Effects of inspiratory muscle training on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation

To my knowledge, this is the first study to report the effects of IMT on muscle damage biomarkers including CKM, fast and slow sTnI in COVID-19 recovered patients, who had been weaned from mechanical ventilation. Previous studies [33, 163], including Study 1 and 2 in this thesis, have reported that these markers could be more sensitive and specific biomarkers to evaluate respiratory muscle damage in conditions that elevate respiratory muscle work. COVID-19 patients may experience respiratory

muscle damage either through direct viral invasion of the respiratory muscles causing muscle cell damage, inflammation and impaired muscle function, or due to acute hypoxic respiratory failure, pneumonia and/or acute respiratory distress syndrome [102-104]. The resultant respiratory failure and increased work of breathing may necessitate mechanical ventilation [173]. Along with providing positive pressure ventilation and increasing blood oxygenation, mechanical ventilation may also lead to disuse atrophy, weakness and damage of respiratory muscles, which can reduce respiratory function and functional capacity after the patient is weaned from mechanical ventilation [174, 175]. COVID-19 patients, weaned from mechanical ventilation, may have been experiencing respiratory muscle weakness and damage due to COVID-19 and the effects of mechanical ventilation. The results of Study 3 showed that the serum concentrations of CKM, fast and slow sTnI were higher at baseline in recovered COVID-19 patients who had been weaned from mechanical ventilation during last three weeks than concentrations reported in healthy individuals [163], depicting respiratory (or overall skeletal) muscle damage. It cannot be ascertained from this study whether this damage was from either the respiratory or peripheral muscles, or a combination of both. We could not compare baseline values with normal values from the same participants as blood samples were not taken before they had COVID-19. However, the baseline values obtained during their first visit (7-28 days after weaning from mechanical ventilation), were much higher than the normal/average values of these biomarkers in healthy adults [33, 163, 176], so we assumed that these participants were experiencing skeletal muscle damage and this possibly was from the respiratory muscles. It is also evident from the literature that respiratory muscle damage and weakness occur after weaning from mechanical ventilation [177, 178].

Another important aspect is that IMT can improve overall metabolic function and could enhance the body's ability to metabolize and clear metabolites [100, 179]. This could contribute to a more rapid clearance of muscle damage biomarkers from the bloodstream over time and IMT could have potentially accelerated their "disappearance" from the blood over time by metabolizing these biomarkers. This mechanism should clear all biomarkers, including CKM and fast sTnl, but just a significant "disappearance" was observed in slow sTnl, and not in the other two biomarkers, which supports our proposed mechanism. It is important to note that the exact mechanisms by which IMT influences systemic metabolism, including the "disappearance" of muscle damage biomarkers, is not well understood. Research and further studies are needed to explore the potential metabolic effects of IMT comprehensively.

We observed that four weeks of IMT resulted in a reduction in CKM and slow sTnl compared to the control (CON) group. IMT has been found to be beneficial in the recovery from mechanical ventilation-induced respiratory muscle dysfunction by increasing respiratory muscle strength and endurance [180, 181]. IMT may help to restore the muscle coordination lost during mechanical ventilation, by training the muscles to work together in a synchronized manner, resulting in a more enhanced respiratory muscle function [152, 153]. This may have resulted in lower concentrations of biomarkers of muscle damage (CKM and slow sTnI). We did not find any changes in fast sTnI. This may indicate that the IMT protocol preferentially targeted slow fibers, whereas this protocol had no effect or little effect on fast fibers (i.e., fast sTnl). This could be explained by the results presented in another study analyzing the structural adaptations and physiological outcomes of IMT in patients with COPD [182]. The proportion of type I fibers (~38%) and the size of type II fibers (21%) of the external intercostal muscles increase after IMT in COPD patients [182]. These findings establish that the external intercostal muscles of patients with COPD have the capacity to express differential structural remodeling after IMT.

6.6. Effects of inspiratory muscle training on respiratory function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation

Study 3 observed an increase in forced expiratory volume in 1 s (FEV₁), forced vital capacity (FVC) and P_{Imax} , but not FEV₁/FVC following IMT. FVC was higher for the IMT compared to the CON group at weeks two and four during the intervention. FEV₁ and P_{Imax} were higher for the IMT compared to the CON group at week four during the intervention. FVC may have improved in the IMT group due to greater inspiratory muscle strength and hence, a greater inspiratory vital capacity before the FVC maneuver. IMT may improve lung function and inspiratory muscles [183]. IMT may also

help improve the coordination between the diaphragm, intercostal and other accessory muscles [184, 185]. This enhanced coordination may allow for a more efficient and synchronized muscle contractions during breathing. As a result, there could be better utilization of the available lung capacity and improved distribution of airflow within the lungs. Our findings support a recent study that found an increase in P_{Imax} , FVC and FEV₁ following two weeks of IMT in COVID-19 patients following their weaning from mechanical ventilation [112].

We observed time x group interaction effects for the distance covered during the sixminute walk test (6MWT), sit to stand repetitions and right- and left-hand grip strength. However, there were no pairwise differences between the IMT and CON groups for the 6MWT distance and sit to stand repetitions. The results suggest that as little as four weeks of IMT can improve grip strength, but this may not have been a long enough duration to improve 6MWT distance and sit to stand repetitions.

Enhancements in respiratory muscle strength and endurance may play a role in augmenting physical functional capacity through multiple physiological mechanisms [186]. IMT may improve the neural pathways involved in breathing and improve respiratory neuromuscular recruitment patterns [187]. This can lead to more efficient breathing mechanics, reduced wasted effort, and optimized energy expenditure during physical activities. The improved coordination and control of the respiratory muscles may therefore contribute to increased grip strength [188, 189]. As the diaphragm and intercostal muscles become stronger, the negative pressure generated during inspiration improves lung expansion, leading to increased O₂ intake [68]. This heightened O₂ availability contributes to enhanced aerobic energy production, optimizing the efficiency of oxygen utilization by working muscles [190]. Notably, the reduced perception of exertion during physical activities results from the improved ability of strengthened respiratory muscles to meet the respiratory demands of exercise [191]. Moreover, the coordination of respiratory muscles becomes better, promoting synchronized breathing patterns that are particularly beneficial for tasks requiring both upper and lower body movements, such as the sit to stand test [68, 192]. Collectively, these mechanisms highlight the integral role of respiratory muscle function in improving overall physical functional capacity or some of its components i.e., hand grip strength [68, 191].

Study 3 observed a higher quality of life (QoL) score for the visual analog scale for the IMT compared to the CON group at week two and week four during the intervention. However, none of the five dimensions of QoL measured using the EQ-5D-3L changed significantly during intervention. Ahmed et. al [112] reported that total QoL VAS score in EQ-5D-3L questionnaire was reduced in COVID-19 patients after two weeks of IMT. However, this study did not report on the five dimensions of QoL. IMT may not directly address or significantly influence dimensions such as mobility, self-care, usual activities, pain/discomfort, and anxiety/depression, specifically in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation, who were critically ill previously. IMT may have a narrower scope of impact compared to interventions targeting these specific dimensions.

There were no time x group interaction effects for dyspnea and this was improved in both IMT and CON groups. Our dyspnea results are in accordance with a metaanalysis conducted by Figueiredo et. al [193] in which they analyzed 12 studies on the effects of IMT in COPD patients and reported that IMT did not change dyspnea. Reductions in dyspnea were though greater in studies that conducted IMT for eight weeks while studies with IMT durations of four to six weeks reported no significant improvement in dyspnea [193].

6.7. Limitations

There were three limitations to our first two studies. Firstly, I encountered challenges in recruiting a sufficient number of female participants to include their data in these studies. As such, future research should factor in the effect of sex on changes in blood biomarkers following ITL and VH. Secondly, the sample sizes raise the possibility of type II errors. This occurred due to challenges in recruitment, primarily due to the time commitments, perceived invasiveness of testing, and restrictions on human testing due to COVID-19. Finally, due to logistical and budget constraints, blood samples were collected only at 1, 24 and 48 h post-ITL and post VH. While these time points are sufficient to identify the presence of respiratory muscle damage, future studies may analyze these same biomarkers at time points in between and beyond 48 h to better track the progression of these biomarkers in response to respiratory muscle damage. This approach would provide a more comprehensive understanding of the changes in these biomarkers in response to respiratory muscle damage.

The original aim of Study 3 was to investigate the effects of IMT in response to ITL or VH in healthy young adults. This was the natural progression from Study 1 and 2. However, when COVID-19 came to Australia I had to return to my home country in Pakistan to care for my family. Therefore, my supervisory team and I decided to change the aim of this study so I could complete my studies. As I had access to patients with COVID-19 in Pakistan through my employment as a physiotherapist, the aim of this study was changed to investigate the effects of IMT on biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. I believe that this is still in line with the overall topic of my thesis.

The main limitation of Study 3 is that it cannot be ascertained whether the muscle damage observed in patients was from the respiratory or peripheral muscles, or a combination of both. The original approach to this study was to expose the participants to a loading protocol (ITL or VH) and measure the amount of damage in response to this before and after IMT. However, for ethical reasons, this was not possible. Another limitation was the restricted availability of suitable patients and a smaller number of female patients were recruited, preventing the comparison of potential sex-related differences in outcome measures. The sample size raises the possibility of type II errors. I have undertaken a power calculation on the basis of the fast sTnI results at week four. IMT: 45.36 vs. CON: 54.36 ng/L based on a 12.48 ng/L standard deviation observed and a medium sized effect. It indicated that 30 participants would been needed for the IMT and CON groups to give 80% power to detect a significant (P < 0.05) difference. Furthermore, the study had a limited duration of supervision and follow-up observation. It is essential to conduct randomized controlled trials with a larger patient cohort and an extended supervision and observation period for comprehensive evaluation. Additionally, early initiation of IMT during mechanical ventilation is recommended to prevent complications associated with post COVID segualae and mechanical ventilation.

6.8. Future directions

CKM, slow and fast sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage in experimental or respiratory conditions, and there are many future directions that still need to be explored.

- 1. Future studies should determine how CKM and sTnI specifically reflect respiratory muscle damage, considering variations in different populations and health conditions. This involves assessing whether these biomarkers might be influenced by factors other than respiratory muscle damage. Secondly, to investigate and identify other potential biomarkers that could complement CKM and sTnI in providing a more refined and comprehensive picture of respiratory muscle damage. This could involve analyzing markers associated with inflammation, oxidative stress [194], or other physiological processes related to muscle damage. Some of these biomarkers may be recommended to be used in routine testing along with CKM, slow and fast sTnI, while some of these (i.e., miRNAs [195], striated muscle-specific miRNAs [196]) could be used in future research to assess respiratory muscle damage.
- 2. Future research could be done to overcome the limitations of the three studies. Firstly, to conduct more frequent blood sampling during the acute phase of respiratory muscle stress or damage. This would involve collecting samples at shorter intervals to capture the early, intermediate, and late stages of the response, providing a detailed understanding of biomarker kinetics. To address the second limitation of the studies, research could be conducted to explore whether there are variations in the response of respiratory muscles to stress or damage between males and females. This could involve analyzing data separately for males and females to identify potential sex-specific patterns. From the available literature [197, 198], it appears that there are sex differences in various areas of respiratory exercise physiology and different responses could be observed if we compare males and females' levels of respiratory muscle damage and potential biomarkers. This research would also explore whether the identified biomarkers and assessment methods are applicable and relevant in assessing respiratory muscle damage in the pediatric and older population as the respiratory system undergoes various anatomical, physiological and immunological changes with age [199] and different age specific responses could be observed in different populations.

- Future research could assess the response of respiratory muscle damage biomarkers following ITL or VH of different intensities and durations. It could be hypothesized that the duration of respiratory muscle work may be more important rather than the intensity based on studies 1 and 2.
- 4. Further clinical validation of these biomarkers in diverse clinical populations, such as individuals with COPD, asthma, or other respiratory diseases. This step is crucial to ensuring that the biomarkers are applicable across a spectrum of respiratory conditions. Assessing whether the biomarkers hold diagnostic or prognostic value in diverse respiratory pathologies would assist in the management of respiratory conditions. These markers could be integrated with clinical signs and symptoms with other clinical information, medical history, and relevant physiological parameters. This holistic approach should aim to enhance the accuracy and clinical relevance of respiratory muscle damage assessment.
- 5. Exertion-induced muscle damage can be reversible (as is expected after the experimental techniques used in this thesis (i.e., ITL or VH) and is an integral component of the training response of muscle, especially in young, healthy adults. However, at a certain magnitude, damage/injury may not be reversible and can result in connective tissue replacement, i.e., in certain muscular dystrophies or chronic inflammatory myopathies. There is a need to consider these conditions distinctly and future studies should explore the applicability of recommended biomarkers in such conditions separately.
- 6. With respect to Study 3, future research could examine whether respiratory muscle biomarkers in response to ITL or VH are reduced following IMT. There is also a need to conduct studies that follow participants over an extended period to evaluate the sustainability of the observed benefits from IMT. This longitudinal approach can provide insights into whether the positive effects on muscle damage biomarkers persist over time. Optimal IMT protocols could also be research by systematically varying IMT parameters, such as intensity, frequency, and duration, to identify the most effective approach in reducing muscle damage. This could involve comparing different training regimens to determine the most efficient and sustainable strategy.

By addressing these aspects in future research, researchers can enhance the understanding of respiratory muscle damage, refine assessment tools, and contribute

valuable knowledge to the fields of exercise physiology, respiratory medicine, and rehabilitation.

6.9. Summary

Chapter 3 demonstrated that CKM (1 h and 24 h), fast sTnl (1 h) and slow sTnl (48 h) post 70% ITL were higher compared to the same timepoints after sham ITL. These results suggest that respiratory muscle damage was present at 1, 24 and 48 h following 70% ITL, and CKM and fast sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage immediately (1 h), while CKM and slow sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage 24 and 48 h following conditions, such as ITL, that elevate respiratory muscle work. Chapter 4 demonstrated that only slow sTnI was higher at +24 h post VH compared to the same timepoint after the control trial. CKM and fast sTnI did not increase after VH compared with the control trial. These results suggest that respiratory muscle damage may be present at +24 h following VH and delayed release of sTnI could be employed to assess respiratory muscle damage 24 h after conditions, such as VH, that elevate the activity of respiratory muscles. Chapter 5 reported the effects of IMT on these biomarkers of respiratory muscle damage, respiratory function and functional capacity in recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation. The main findings were that four weeks of IMT resulted in a reduction in respiratory muscle damage biomarkers slow sTnI and CKM. IMT also improved pulmonary function, inspiratory muscle strength and functional capacity. The inclusion of IMT into the management of COVID-19 patients, particularly for intensive care patients, could assist with their recovery.

In summary, this thesis highlights that serum CKM and fast sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage immediately, while CKM and slow sTnI could be used to assess respiratory muscle damage at later stages following conditions or diseases that elevate respiratory muscle work or activity and cause respiratory muscle damage. The increase in these biomarkers depends upon the experimental setup or the respiratory disease, as the level of muscle damage varies based on these factors. Instead, the thesis suggests that it is more useful to use a combination of these biomarkers at various timepoints, along with considering other clinical signs and symptoms, along with medical history, or experimental protocol details. This approach could provide a more accurate and comprehensive assessment of respiratory muscle

damage. The specificity of these biomarkers for different time points needs further investigation in other protocols or diseases that cause elevated inspiratory muscle work. Moreover, examining these biomarkers in diverse clinical populations with various respiratory medical conditions would help in determining their specificity and sensitivity. This thesis also suggests the inclusion of IMT into the management of COVID-19 patients, particularly for intensive care patients, could assist with their recovery.

REFERENCES

Note that the references presented here are for Chapters 2 (literature review) and 6 (discussion) only. The references used for Chapters 3, 4 and 5 are included in the references' sections of the papers. The references for these chapters follow the formatting guidelines requested by each of the journals in which they have been submitted to or accepted.

- 1. Tidball, J.G., *Mechanisms of muscle injury, repair, and regeneration.* Compr Physiol, 2011. **1**(4): p. 2029-62.
- 2. Reid, W.D., T.J. Clarke, and A.M. Wallace, *Respiratory muscle injury: evidence to date and potential mechanisms.* Can J Appl Physiol, 2001. **26**(4): p. 356-87.
- 3. Tidball, J.G., *Inflammatory cell response to acute muscle injury.* Med Sci Sports Exerc, 1995. **27**(7): p. 1022-32.
- 4. Peake, J.M., et al., *Muscle damage and inflammation during recovery from exercise.* J Appl Physiol (1985), 2017. **122**(3): p. 559-570.
- 5. Willett, N.J., et al., *Guidelines for Models of Skeletal Muscle Injury and Therapeutic Assessment.* Cells Tissues Organs, 2016. **202**(3-4): p. 214-226.
- Takekura, H., et al., Eccentric exercise-induced morphological changes in the membrane systems involved in excitation-contraction coupling in rat skeletal muscle. J Physiol, 2001. 533(Pt 2): p. 571-83.
- Lieber, R.L. and J. Friden, Selective damage of fast glycolytic muscle fibres with eccentric contraction of the rabbit tibialis anterior. Acta Physiol Scand, 1988. 133(4): p. 587-8.
- Koskinen, S.O., et al., Acute exercise induced changes in rat skeletal muscle mRNAs and proteins regulating type IV collagen content. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol, 2001. 280(5): p. R1292-300.
- 9. Stauber, W.T., et al., *Extracellular matrix disruption and pain after eccentric muscle action.* J Appl Physiol (1985), 1990. **69**(3): p. 868-74.
- Fridén, J. and R.L. Lieber, Ultrastructural evidence for loss of calcium homeostasis in exercised skeletal muscle. Acta Physiol Scand, 1996. 158(4): p. 381-2.

- Lieber, R.L., L.E. Thornell, and J. Fridén, *Muscle cytoskeletal disruption occurs* within the first 15 min of cyclic eccentric contraction. J Appl Physiol (1985), 1996. 80(1): p. 278-84.
- Roth, S.M., et al., *High-volume, heavy-resistance strength training and muscle damage in young and older women.* J Appl Physiol (1985), 2000. 88(3): p. 1112-8.
- Roth, S.M., et al., Ultrastructural muscle damage in young vs. older men after high-volume, heavy-resistance strength training. J Appl Physiol (1985), 1999.
 86(6): p. 1833-40.
- McHugh, M.P. and T.F. Tyler, *Muscle strain injury vs muscle damage: Two mutually exclusive clinical entities.* TRANSLATIONAL SPORTS MEDICINE, 2019. 2(3): p. 102-108.
- Tang, D., et al., Diagnosis and prognosis for exercise-induced muscle injuries: from conventional imaging to emerging point-of-care testing. RSC Adv, 2020.
 10(64): p. 38847-38860.
- 16. Goldstein, R.A., *Skeletal Muscle Injury Biomarkers: Assay Qualification Efforts and Translation to the Clinic.* Toxicol Pathol, 2017. **45**(7): p. 943-951.
- 17. Schiffenbauer, A., *Imaging: seeing muscle in new ways.* Curr Opin Rheumatol, 2014. 26(6): p. 712-6.
- Noakes, T.D., *Effect of exercise on serum enzyme activities in humans.* Sports Med, 1987. 4(4): p. 245-67.
- 19. Epstein, Y., *Clinical significance of serum creatine phosphokinase activity levels following exercise.* Isr J Med Sci, 1995. **31**(11): p. 698-9.
- 20. Hurley, B.F., et al., *Effects of strength training on muscle hypertrophy and muscle cell disruption in older men.* Int J Sports Med, 1995. **16**(6): p. 378-84.
- 21. Serrao, F.V., et al., *Functional changes of human quadriceps muscle injured by eccentric exercise.* Braz J Med Biol Res, 2003. **36**(6): p. 781-6.
- Staubli, M., et al., Creatine kinase and creatine kinase MB in endurance runners and in patients with myocardial infarction. Eur J Appl Physiol Occup Physiol, 1985. 54(1): p. 40-5.
- 23. Mena, P., M. Maynar, and J.E. Campillo, *Changes in plasma enzyme activities in professional racing cyclists.* Br J Sports Med, 1996. **30**(2): p. 122-4.

- Nosaka, K., P.M. Clarkson, and F.S. Apple, *Time course of serum protein changes after strenuous exercise of the forearm flexors.* J Lab Clin Med, 1992. 119(2): p. 183-8.
- Taguchi, K. and Y. Takagi, *[Aldolase].* Rinsho Byori, 2001. Suppl 116: p. 117-24.
- Kanda, K., et al., Evaluation of serum leaking enzymes and investigation into new biomarkers for exercise-induced muscle damage. Exerc Immunol Rev, 2014. 20: p. 39-54.
- 27. Brancaccio, P., G. Lippi, and N. Maffulli, *Biochemical markers of muscular damage.* Clin Chem Lab Med, 2010. **48**(6): p. 757-67.
- Lippi, G., et al., Acute variation of biochemical markers of muscle damage following a 21-km, half-marathon run. Scand J Clin Lab Invest, 2008. 68(7): p. 667-72.
- Neubauer, O., D. Konig, and K.H. Wagner, *Recovery after an Ironman triathlon:* sustained inflammatory responses and muscular stress. Eur J Appl Physiol, 2008. **104**(3): p. 417-26.
- Ascensão, A., et al., Biochemical impact of a soccer match analysis of oxidative stress and muscle damage markers throughout recovery. Clin Biochem, 2008. 41(10-11): p. 841-51.
- Beuerle, J.R., et al., Characteristics of myoglobin, carbonic anhydrase III and the myoglobin/carbonic anhydrase III ratio in trauma, exercise, and myocardial infarction patients. Clin Chim Acta, 2000. 294(1-2): p. 115-28.
- 32. Lippi, G., et al., *Influence of acute physical exercise on emerging muscular biomarkers.* Clin Chem Lab Med, 2008. **46**(9): p. 1313-8.
- Foster, G.E., et al., Serum skeletal troponin I following inspiratory threshold loading in healthy young and middle-aged men. Eur J Appl Physiol, 2012.
 112(10): p. 3547-58.
- 34. Sorichter, S., et al., *Skeletal troponin I as a marker of exercise-induced muscle damage.* J Appl Physiol (1985), 1997. **83**(4): p. 1076-82.
- Stadhouders, A.M., et al., *Mitochondrial creatine kinase: a major constituent of pathological inclusions seen in mitochondrial myopathies.* Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 1994. **91**(11): p. 5089-93.
- Nigro, G., et al., *Prospective study of X-linked progressive muscular dystrophy in Campania.* Muscle Nerve, 1983. 6(4): p. 253-62.

- 37. Bijsterbosch, M.K., et al., *Several dehydrogenases and kinases compete for endocytosis from plasma by rat tissues.* Biochem J, 1985. **229**(2): p. 409-17.
- Nicholson, G.A., et al., Variable distributions of serum creatine kinase reference values. Relationship to exercise activity. J Neurol Sci, 1985. 71(2-3): p. 233-45.
- 39. Jackson, C.E., A clinical approach to muscle diseases. Semin Neurol, 2008.28(2): p. 228-40.
- 40. Guis, S., J.P. Mattei, and F. Liote, *Drug-induced and toxic myopathies.* Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol, 2003. **17**(6): p. 877-907.
- Veenstra, J., et al., *Relationship between elevated creatine phosphokinase and the clinical spectrum of rhabdomyolysis.* Nephrol Dial Transplant, 1994. 9(6): p. 637-41.
- Washington, T.A., et al., Lactate dehydrogenase expression at the onset of altered loading in rat soleus muscle. J Appl Physiol (1985), 2004. 97(4): p. 1424-30.
- Sanchez Navarro, M.R., R. Wangensteen Fuentes, and C. Oliver Almendros, [Serum creatine kinase MM isoforms and lactate dehydrogenase isoenzymes in patients with non-traumatic acute rhabdomyolysis]. An Med Interna, 1998.
 15(1): p. 13-7.
- 44. Mamczur, P. and A. Dzugaj, *Aldolase A is present in smooth muscle cell nuclei.*Acta Biochim Pol, 2008. 55(4): p. 799-805.
- Casciola-Rosen, L., et al., Isolated elevation of aldolase in the serum of myositis patients: a potential biomarker of damaged early regenerating muscle cells. Clin Exp Rheumatol, 2012. 30(4): p. 548-53.
- 46. Kim, H.J., Y.H. Lee, and C.K. Kim, *Biomarkers of muscle and cartilage damage and inflammation during a 200 km run.* Eur J Appl Physiol, 2007. **99**(4): p. 443-7.
- 47. Skenderi, K.P., et al., *Exertional Rhabdomyolysis during a 246-km continuous running race.* Med Sci Sports Exerc, 2006. **38**(6): p. 1054-7.
- 48. Dabby, R., et al., *Asymptomatic or minimally symptomatic hyperCKemia: histopathologic correlates.* Isr Med Assoc J, 2006. **8**(2): p. 110-3.
- 49. Vassallo, J.D., et al., *Biomarkers of Drug-Induced Skeletal Muscle Injury in the Rat: Troponin I and Myoglobin.* Toxicological Sciences, 2009. **111**(2): p. 402-412.

- Cockburn, E., et al., Acute milk-based protein-CHO supplementation attenuates exercise-induced muscle damage. Appl Physiol Nutr Metab, 2008.
 33(4): p. 775-83.
- Cervellin, G., I. Comelli, and G. Lippi, *Rhabdomyolysis: historical background, clinical, diagnostic and therapeutic features.* Clin Chem Lab Med, 2010. 48(6): p. 749-56.
- 52. Cervellin, G., et al., *Non-traumatic rhabdomyolysis: Background, laboratory features, and acute clinical management.* Clin Biochem, 2017. **50**(12): p. 656-662.
- 53. Brian P. Mahon, R.M., *Chapter 5 Carbonic Anhydrase III,*, ed. G.D.S. Claudiu T. Supuran. 2015,: Elsevier,.
- 54. Fu, F., J. Nie, and T.K. Tong, Serum cardiac troponin T in adolescent runners: effects of exercise intensity and duration. Int J Sports Med, 2009. 30(3): p. 168-72.
- 55. U.S. National library of Medicine. *Troponin I MeSH Descriptor Data 2019*. 2016, July 6; Available from: <u>https://meshb.nlm.nih.gov/record/ui?name=Troponin%20I</u>.
- 56. Danese, E. and M. Montagnana, *An historical approach to the diagnostic biomarkers of acute coronary syndrome.* Ann Transl Med, 2016. **4**(10): p. 194.
- 57. Vasatova, M., et al., *Current applications of cardiac troponin T for the diagnosis of myocardial damage.* Adv Clin Chem, 2013. **61**: p. 33-65.
- Simpson, J.A., et al., Differential detection of skeletal troponin I isoforms in serum of a patient with rhabdomyolysis: markers of muscle injury? Clin Chem, 2002. 48(7): p. 1112-4.
- Rama, D., et al., *Troponin I immunoenzymometric assays for detection of muscle damage applied to monitoring a triathlon.* Clin Chem, 1996. **42**(12): p. 2033-5.
- Berna, M.J., et al., Strategic use of immunoprecipitation and LC/MS/MS for trace-level protein quantification: myosin light chain 1, a biomarker of cardiac necrosis. Anal Chem, 2007. **79**(11): p. 4199-205.
- Tonomura, Y., et al., Biomarker panel of cardiac and skeletal muscle troponins, fatty acid binding protein 3 and myosin light chain 3 for the accurate diagnosis of cardiotoxicity and musculoskeletal toxicity in rats. Toxicology, 2012. 302(2-3): p. 179-89.

- Burch, P.M., et al., Evaluation of the Relative Performance of Drug-Induced Skeletal Muscle Injury Biomarkers in Rats. Toxicol Sci, 2016. 150(1): p. 247-56.
- 63. Glatz, J.F., et al., *Cytoplasmic fatty acid-binding protein facilitates fatty acid utilization by skeletal muscle.* Acta Physiol Scand, 2003. **178**(4): p. 367-71.
- 64. Pritt, M.L., et al., Fabp3 as a biomarker of skeletal muscle toxicity in the rat: comparison with conventional biomarkers. Toxicol Sci, 2008. **103**(2): p. 382-96.
- Michael Jaeger, J., B.J. Titus, and R.S. Blank, *Essential Anatomy and Physiology of the Respiratory System and the Pulmonary Circulation*, in *Principles and Practice of Anesthesia for Thoracic Surgery*, P. Slinger, Editor. 2019, Springer International Publishing: Cham. p. 65-92.
- 66. Ball, M., M. Hossain, and D. Padalia, *Anatomy, Airway*, in *StatPearls*. 2023, StatPearls Publishing
- Copyright © 2023, StatPearls Publishing LLC.: Treasure Island (FL) ineligible companies. Disclosure: Mohammad Hossain declares no relevant financial relationships with ineligible companies. Disclosure: Devang Padalia declares no relevant financial relationships with ineligible companies.
- 67. Brand-Saberi, B.E.M. and T. Schäfer, *Trachea: anatomy and physiology.* Thorac Surg Clin, 2014. **24**(1): p. 1-5.
- De Troyer, A. and A.M. Boriek, *Mechanics of the respiratory muscles*. Compr Physiol, 2011. 1(3): p. 1273-300.
- 69. Ng, W.H., B. Varghese, and X. Ren, *Understanding and Engineering the Pulmonary Vasculature.* Adv Exp Med Biol, 2023. **1413**: p. 247-264.
- 70. Guyenet, P.G. and D.A. Bayliss, *Neural Control of Breathing and* CO2 *Homeostasis.* Neuron, 2015. **87**(5): p. 946-61.
- 71. Nicolò, A. and M. Sacchetti, *Differential control of respiratory frequency and tidal volume during exercise.* Eur J Appl Physiol, 2023. **123**(2): p. 215-242.
- 72. Guyenet, P.G., *Regulation of breathing and autonomic outflows by chemoreceptors.* Comprehensive Physiology, 2014. **4**(4): p. 1511.
- Gransee, H.M., C.B. Mantilla, and G.C. Sieck, *Respiratory muscle plasticity*. Compr Physiol, 2012. 2(2): p. 1441-62.
- 74. Sieck, G.C., et al., *Mechanical properties of respiratory muscles.* Comprehensive Physiology, 2013. **3**(4): p. 1553.

- 75. Gea, J., et al., *Respiratory diseases and muscle dysfunction.* Expert review of respiratory medicine, 2012. **6**(1): p. 75-90.
- Bureau, C., M.V. Hollebeke, and M. Dres, *Managing respiratory muscle weakness during weaning from invasive ventilation*. European Respiratory Review, 2023. 32(168): p. 220205.
- 77. De Troyer, A., P.A. Kirkwood, and T.A. Wilson, *Respiratory action of the intercostal muscles.* Physiol Rev, 2005. **85**(2): p. 717-56.
- De Troyer, A., R.B. Gorman, and S.C. Gandevia, *Distribution of inspiratory drive* to the external intercostal muscles in humans. J Physiol, 2003. 546(Pt 3): p. 943-54.
- Welch, J.F., S. Kipp, and A.W. Sheel, *Respiratory muscles during exercise: mechanics, energetics, and fatigue.* Current Opinion in Physiology, 2019. 10: p. 102-109.
- Nason, L.K., et al., *Imaging of the diaphragm: anatomy and function.* Radiographics, 2012. **32**(2): p. E51-70.
- 81. Mantilla, C.B., et al., *Diaphragm motor unit recruitment in rats.* Respir Physiol Neurobiol, 2010. **173**(1): p. 101-6.
- 82. Bains, K.N.S. and S.L. Lappin, *Anatomy, Thorax, Diaphragm*, in *StatPearls*. 2018, StatPearls Publishing StatPearls Publishing LLC.: Treasure Island (FL).
- Kokatnur, L. and M. Rudrappa, *Diaphragm, Disorders*, in *StatPearls*. 2018, StatPearls Publishing StatPearls Publishing LLC.: Treasure Island (FL).
- 84. Wakai, Y., A.M. Leevers, and J.D. Road, *Regional diaphragm shortening measured by sonomicrometry.* J Appl Physiol (1985), 1994. **77**(6): p. 2791-6.
- 85. Stauber, W.T. and C.A. Smith, *Cellular responses in exertion-induced skeletal muscle injury.* Mol Cell Biochem, 1998. **179**(1-2): p. 189-96.
- 86. Reid, W.D. and N.A. MacGowan, *Respiratory muscle injury in animal models and humans.* Mol Cell Biochem, 1998. **179**(1-2): p. 63-80.
- Gea, J., et al., *Respiratory diseases and muscle dysfunction*. Expert Rev Respir Med, 2012. 6(1): p. 75-90.
- Nakawah, M.O., C. Hawkins, and F. Barbandi, *Asthma, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD), and the overlap syndrome.* J Am Board Fam Med, 2013. 26(4): p. 470-7.
- Macklem, P.T., *Therapeutic implications of the pathophysiology of COPD.* Eur Respir J, 2010. **35**(3): p. 676-80.

- 90. McKenzie, D., To breathe or not to breathe: the respiratory muscles and COPD.
 J Appl Physiol (1985), 2006. 101(5): p. 1279-80.
- 91. Orozco-Levi, M., *Structure and function of the respiratory muscles in patients with COPD: impairment or adaptation?* Eur Respir J Suppl, 2003. **46**: p. 41s-51s.
- Cao, Y., et al., Diaphragm Dysfunction and Rehabilitation Strategy in Patients With Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. Front Physiol, 2022. 13: p. 872277.
- 93. Vogiatzis, I., G. Zakynthinos, and V. Andrianopoulos, *Mechanisms of physical activity limitation in chronic lung diseases.* Pulm Med, 2012. **2012**: p. 634761.
- 94. O'Donnell, D.E., K.A. Webb, and J.A. Neder, *Lung hyperinflation in COPD: applying physiology to clinical practice.* COPD Research and Practice, 2015. 1:
 p. 1-12.
- 95. Gea, J., et al., *Muscle dysfunction in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease:* update on causes and biological findings. Journal of thoracic disease, 2015.
 7(10): p. E418.
- 96. Sciurba, F.C., *Physiologic similarities and differences between COPD and asthma*. Chest, 2004. **126**(2 Suppl): p. 117S-124S; discussion 159S-161S.
- 97. Mims, J.W., *Asthma: definitions and pathophysiology.* Int Forum Allergy Rhinol, 2015. 5 Suppl 1: p. S2-6.
- Barbarito, N., P. Ceriana, and S. Nava, *Respiratory muscles in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and asthma.* Minerva Anestesiol, 2001. 67(9): p. 653-8.
- 99. Geltser, B.I., et al., *Respiratory muscles dysfunction and respiratory diseases.*Ter Arkh, 2019. **91**(3): p. 93-100.
- Lista-Paz, A., et al., Effect of respiratory muscle training in asthma: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Phys Rehabil Med, 2023. 66(3): p. 101691.
- 101. Hill, A.R., *Respiratory muscle function in asthma.* J Assoc Acad Minor Phys, 1991. 2(3): p. 100-8.
- 102. Viana, A.A., et al., Can Previous Levels of Physical Activity Affect Risk Factors for Cardiorespiratory Diseases and Functional Capacity after COVID-19 Hospitalization? A Prospective Cohort Study. Biomed Res Int, 2022. 2022: p. 7854303.

- 103. Hockele, L.F., et al., Pulmonary and Functional Rehabilitation Improves Functional Capacity, Pulmonary Function and Respiratory Muscle Strength in Post COVID-19 Patients: Pilot Clinical Trial. Int J Environ Res Public Health, 2022. 19(22).
- 104. Sirayder, U., et al., Long-Term Characteristics of Severe COVID-19: Respiratory Function, Functional Capacity, and Quality of Life. Int J Environ Res Public Health, 2022. 19(10).
- Cesanelli, L., et al., *The Possible Impact of COVID-19 on Respiratory Muscles* Structure and Functions: A Literature Review. Sustainability, 2022. 14(12): p. 7446.
- 106. Silva, R.N., et al., Cardiorespiratory and skeletal muscle damage due to COVID-19: making the urgent case for rehabilitation. Expert Rev Respir Med, 2021. 15(9): p. 1107-1120.
- Ortiz, M.E., et al., *Heterogeneous expression of the SARS-Coronavirus-2* receptor ACE2 in the human respiratory tract. EBioMedicine, 2020. 60: p. 102976.
- Silva, C.C., et al., *Muscle dysfunction in the long coronavirus disease 2019 syndrome: Pathogenesis and clinical approach.* Rev Med Virol, 2022. **32**(6): p. e2355.
- 109. Yin, J., et al., Coronary microvascular dysfunction pathophysiology in COVID-19. Microcirculation, 2021. 28(7): p. e12718.
- Voicu, S., et al., Pathophysiological Processes Underlying the High Prevalence of Deep Vein Thrombosis in Critically III COVID-19 Patients. Front Physiol, 2020. 11: p. 608788.
- 111. Li, J., et al., The long-term health outcomes, pathophysiological mechanisms and multidisciplinary management of long COVID. Signal Transduct Target Ther, 2023. 8(1): p. 416.
- 112. Abodonya, A.M., et al., Inspiratory muscle training for recovered COVID-19 patients after weaning from mechanical ventilation: A pilot control clinical study. Medicine (Baltimore), 2021. 100(13): p. e25339.
- 113. Reid, W.D. and G. Dechman, *Considerations when testing and training the respiratory muscles.* Phys Ther, 1995. **75**(11): p. 971-82.

- 114. Rochester, D.F., *Respiratory muscle weakness, pattern of breathing, and CO2 retention in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.* Am Rev Respir Dis, 1991.
 143(5 Pt 1): p. 901-3.
- 115. Reid, W.D., et al., *Diaphragm injury and myofibrillar structure induced by resistive loading.* J Appl Physiol (1985), 1994. **76**(1): p. 176-84.
- 116. Simpson, J.A., J. Van Eyk, and S. Iscoe, *Respiratory muscle injury, fatigue and serum skeletal troponin I in rat.* J Physiol, 2004. **554**(Pt 3): p. 891-903.
- 117. Aliverti, A., *The respiratory muscles during exercise*. Breathe (Sheff), 2016. **12**(2): p. 165-8.
- 118. Orozco-Levi, M., et al., *Injury of the human diaphragm associated with exertion and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.* Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 2001.
 164(9): p. 1734-9.
- 119. Jaitovich, A. and E. Barreiro, Skeletal Muscle Dysfunction in Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease. What We Know and Can Do for Our Patients. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 2018. **198**(2): p. 175-186.
- 120. Powell, T. and E.M. Williams, *Effect of resistive load on the inspiratory work and power of breathing during exertion*. PLoS One, 2012. **7**(11): p. e49681.
- 121. Kim, K., J.W. Han, and Y.M. Kim, Effects of elastic band resistance exercises with breathing techniques on pulmonary function in female seniors. J Exerc Rehabil, 2019. 15(3): p. 419-423.
- 122. Owens, R.L., et al., The classical Starling resistor model often does not predict inspiratory airflow patterns in the human upper airway. Journal of Applied Physiology, 2014. **116**(8): p. 1105-1112.
- 123. Nickerson, B.G. and T.G. Keens, *Measuring ventilatory muscle endurance in humans as sustainable inspiratory pressure.* J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol, 1982. **52**(3): p. 768-72.
- 124. Laveneziana, P., et al., *ERS statement on respiratory muscle testing at rest and during exercise.* Eur Respir J, 2019. **53**(6).
- 125. Espinosa-Ramírez, M., et al., Effectiveness of Respiratory Muscles Training by Voluntary Isocapnic Hyperpnea Versus Inspiratory Threshold Loading on Intercostales and Vastus Lateralis Muscles Deoxygenation Induced by Exercise in Physically Active Adults. Biology, 2023. 12(2): p. 219.

- 126. Johnson, M.A., G.R. Sharpe, and A.K. McConnell, Maximal voluntary hyperpnoea increases blood lactate concentration during exercise. Eur J Appl Physiol, 2006. 96(5): p. 600-8.
- 127. Mills, D.E., et al., The effects of inspiratory muscle training on plasma interleukin-6 concentration during cycling exercise and a volitional mimic of the exercise hyperpnea. Journal of Applied Physiology, 2013. **115**(8): p. 1163-1172.
- 128. Klas, J.V. and J.A. Dempsey, *Voluntary versus reflex regulation of maximal exercise flow: volume loops.* Am Rev Respir Dis, 1989. **139**(1): p. 150-6.
- 129. Dominelli, P.B., et al., *Precise mimicking of exercise hyperpnea to investigate the oxygen cost of breathing.* Respir Physiol Neurobiol, 2014. **201**: p. 15-23.
- 130. Mathur, S., et al., *Delayed onset muscle soreness after inspiratory threshold loading in healthy adults.* Cardiopulm Phys Ther J, 2010. **21**(1): p. 5-12.
- 131. Koch, A.J., R. Pereira, and M. Machado, *The creatine kinase response to resistance exercise.* J Musculoskelet Neuronal Interact, 2014. **14**(1): p. 68-77.
- 132. Macgowan, N.A., et al., *Diaphragm injury in individuals with airflow obstruction*.Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 2001. **163**(7): p. 1654-9.
- 133. Marqueste, T., et al., Comparative MRI analysis of T2 changes associated with single and repeated bouts of downhill running leading to eccentric-induced muscle damage. J Appl Physiol (1985), 2008. **105**(1): p. 299-307.
- 134. Kubota, J., et al., Non-uniform changes in magnetic resonance measurements of the semitendinosus muscle following intensive eccentric exercise. Eur J Appl Physiol, 2007. **101**(6): p. 713-20.
- 135. Tuinman, P.R., et al., *Respiratory muscle ultrasonography: methodology, basic and advanced principles and clinical applications in ICU and ED patients—a narrative review.* Intensive Care Medicine, 2020. **46**(4): p. 594-605.
- Doorn, J.L.M.v., et al., *Respiratory muscle imaging by ultrasound and MRI in neuromuscular disorders.* European Respiratory Journal, 2021. 58(5): p. 2100137.
- 137. Vetrugno, L., et al., *Ultrasound Imaging for Diaphragm Dysfunction: A Narrative Literature Review.* J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth, 2019. **33**(9): p. 2525-2536.
- 138. van Doorn, J.L.M., et al., *Respiratory muscle imaging by ultrasound and MRI in neuromuscular disorders.* Eur Respir J, 2021. **58**(5).

- 139. Weiner, P., et al., The cumulative effect of long-acting bronchodilators, exercise, and inspiratory muscle training on the perception of dyspnea in patients with advanced COPD. Chest, 2000. **118**(3): p. 672-8.
- Jung, J.H. and N.S. Kim, *Relative activity of respiratory muscles during prescribed inspiratory muscle training in healthy people.* J Phys Ther Sci, 2016.
 28(3): p. 1046-9.
- 141. HajGhanbari, B., et al., Effects of respiratory muscle training on performance in athletes: a systematic review with meta-analyses. J Strength Cond Res, 2013.
 27(6): p. 1643-63.
- 142. Fernández-Lázaro, D., et al., Effects on Respiratory Pressures, Spirometry Biomarkers, and Sports Performance after Inspiratory Muscle Training in a Physically Active Population by Powerbreath(®): A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. Biology (Basel), 2022. 12(1).
- 143. Worraphan, S., et al., Effects of Inspiratory Muscle Training and Early Mobilization on Weaning of Mechanical Ventilation: A Systematic Review and Network Meta-analysis. Arch Phys Med Rehabil, 2020. 101(11): p. 2002-2014.
- 144. Gosselink, R., et al., *Impact of inspiratory muscle training in patients with COPD: what is the evidence?* Eur Respir J, 2011. **37**(2): p. 416-25.
- Caicedo-Trujillo, S., et al., *Inspiratory muscle training in patients with obesity: a systematic review and meta-analysis.* Front Med (Lausanne), 2023. **10**: p. 1284689.
- 146. Beaumont, M., et al., *Effects of inspiratory muscle training in COPD patients: A systematic review and meta-analysis.* Clin Respir J, 2018. **12**(7): p. 2178-2188.
- 147. Elkins, M. and R. Dentice, Inspiratory muscle training facilitates weaning from mechanical ventilation among patients in the intensive care unit: a systematic review. J Physiother, 2015. 61(3): p. 125-34.
- 148. Cader, S.A., et al., Inspiratory muscle training improves maximal inspiratory pressure and may assist weaning in older intubated patients: a randomised trial. J Physiother, 2010. 56(3): p. 171-7.
- 149. Martin, A.D., et al., *Inspiratory muscle strength training improves weaning outcome in failure to wean patients: a randomized trial.* Crit Care, 2011. 15(2): p. R84.
- 150. McNarry, M.A., et al., *Inspiratory muscle training enhances recovery post-COVID-19: a randomised controlled trial.* Eur Respir J, 2022. **60**(4).

- Bento, H., et al., Inspiratory Muscle Training While Hospitalized With Acute COVID-19 Respiratory Failure: A Randomized Controlled Trial. J Acute Care Phys Ther, 2023. 14(3): p. 134-142.
- 152. Enright, S.J., et al., Effect of high-intensity inspiratory muscle training on lung volumes, diaphragm thickness, and exercise capacity in subjects who are healthy. Phys Ther, 2006. 86(3): p. 345-54.
- 153. Mackała, K., et al., The Effect of Respiratory Muscle Training on the Pulmonary Function, Lung Ventilation, and Endurance Performance of Young Soccer Players. Int J Environ Res Public Health, 2019. 17(1).
- 154. Bowman, J.D. and S. Lindert, *Computational Studies of Cardiac and Skeletal Troponin.* Front Mol Biosci, 2019. **6**: p. 68.
- 155. Gresslien, T. and S. Agewall, *Troponin and exercise*. Int J Cardiol, 2016. 221: p. 609-21.
- 156. Chapman, D.W., et al., Changes in serum fast and slow skeletal troponin I concentration following maximal eccentric contractions. J Sci Med Sport, 2013.
 16(1): p. 82-5.
- 157. Chen, T.C., et al., *Large increases in plasma fast skeletal muscle troponin I after whole-body eccentric exercises.* J Sci Med Sport, 2020. **23**(8): p. 776-781.
- 158. Sorichter, S., et al., *Release of muscle proteins after downhill running in male and female subjects.* Scand J Med Sci Sports, 2001. **11**(1): p. 28-32.
- Simpson, J.A., et al., *Fast and slow skeletal troponin I in serum from patients with various skeletal muscle disorders: a pilot study.* Clin Chem, 2005. **51**(6): p. 966-72.
- 160. Vassallo, J.D., et al., *Biomarkers of drug-induced skeletal muscle injury in the rat: troponin I and myoglobin.* Toxicol Sci, 2009. **111**(2): p. 402-12.
- 161. Lee, D.S. and R.S. Vasan, *Novel markers for heart failure diagnosis and prognosis.* Curr Opin Cardiol, 2005. **20**(3): p. 201-10.
- 162. Sorichter, S., et al., *Early assessment of exercise induced skeletal muscle injury using plasma fatty acid binding protein.* Br J Sports Med, 1998. **32**(2): p. 121-4.
- Iqbal, M., et al., Biomarkers to measure respiratory muscle damage following inspiratory pressure threshold loading in healthy young men. J Appl Physiol (1985), 2023. **134**(4): p. 1038-1046.

- 164. Zarbock, A. and K. Ley, *Neutrophil adhesion and activation under flow.* Microcirculation, 2009. **16**(1): p. 31-42.
- 165. Tidball, J.G., *Mechanisms of muscle injury, repair, and regeneration.* Comprehensive physiology, 2011(4): p. 2029-2062.
- Tidball, J.G., *Inflammatory processes in muscle injury and repair.* American Journal of Physiology-Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology, 2005. 288(2): p. R345-R353.
- 167. Nishimura, K., et al., Airflow limitation or static hyperinflation: which is more closely related to dyspnea with activities of daily living in patients with COPD? Respir Res, 2011. 12(1): p. 135.
- 168. Puente-Maestu, L. and W.W. Stringer, *Hyperinflation and its management in COPD.* Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis, 2006. **1**(4): p. 381-400.
- Reid, W.D., T.J. Clarke, and A.M. Wallace, *Respiratory muscle injury: evidence to date and potential mechanisms.* Canadian journal of applied physiology, 2001. 26(4): p. 356-387.
- 170. O'Donnell, D.E. and C.M. Parker, COPD exacerbations . 3: Pathophysiology. Thorax, 2006. 61(4): p. 354-61.
- 171. Alía, I. and A. Esteban, *Weaning from mechanical ventilation*. Crit Care, 2000.4(2): p. 72-80.
- 172. Boles, J.-M., et al., *Weaning from mechanical ventilation.* European Respiratory Journal, 2007. **29**(5): p. 1033-1056.
- Lentz, S., et al., *Initial emergency department mechanical ventilation strategies* for COVID-19 hypoxemic respiratory failure and ARDS. Am J Emerg Med, 2020. 38(10): p. 2194-2202.
- 174. Tobin, M.J., F. Laghi, and A. Jubran, *Narrative review: ventilator-induced respiratory muscle weakness.* Ann Intern Med, 2010. **153**(4): p. 240-5.
- 175. Daniel Martin, A., B.K. Smith, and A. Gabrielli, Mechanical ventilation, diaphragm weakness and weaning: a rehabilitation perspective. Respir Physiol Neurobiol, 2013. 189(2): p. 377-83.
- 176. Ganguly, A., Levels of C-reactive protein, creatine kinase-muscle and aldolase A are suitable biomarkers to detect the risk factors for osteoarthritic disorders: A novel diagnostic protocol. Caspian J Intern Med, 2019. **10**(1): p. 25-35.

- 177. Martin, A.D., B.K. Smith, and A. Gabrielli, *Mechanical ventilation, diaphragm weakness and weaning: a rehabilitation perspective.* Respiratory physiology & neurobiology, 2013. **189**(2): p. 377-383.
- 178. Schefold, J.C., et al., *Muscular weakness and muscle wasting in the critically ill.* Journal of cachexia, sarcopenia and muscle, 2020. **11**(6): p. 1399-1412.
- Arruda, N.S., et al., *Effects of Inspiratory Muscle Training in Type 2 Diabetes:* A Systematic Review. Braz J Cardiovasc Surg, 2023. 38(4): p. e20220366.
- 180. Bissett, B., et al., *Respiratory dysfunction in ventilated patients: can inspiratory muscle training help?* Anaesth Intensive Care, 2012. **40**(2): p. 236-46.
- 181. Ibrahim, G.S., et al., *Invasive mechanical ventilation complications in COVID-*19 patients. 2021. 52(1).
- 182. Ramirez-Sarmiento, A., et al., Inspiratory muscle training in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: structural adaptation and physiologic outcomes. Am J Respir Crit Care Med, 2002. 166(11): p. 1491-7.
- 183. Rutchik, A., et al., *Resistive inspiratory muscle training in subjects with chronic cervical spinal cord injury.* Arch Phys Med Rehabil, 1998. **79**(3): p. 293-7.
- Shei, R.J., et al., *The role of inspiratory muscle training in the management of asthma and exercise-induced bronchoconstriction.* Phys Sportsmed, 2016.
 44(4): p. 327-334.
- 185. Decramer, M., *Response of the respiratory muscles to rehabilitation in COPD.*J Appl Physiol (1985), 2009. **107**(3): p. 971-6.
- 186. Álvarez-Herms, J., et al., Putative Role of Respiratory Muscle Training to Improve Endurance Performance in Hypoxia: A Review. Front Physiol, 2018.
 9: p. 1970.
- 187. Gosselink, R., Controlled breathing and dyspnea in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). J Rehabil Res Dev, 2003. 40(5 Suppl 2): p. 25-33.
- Richter, M.J., et al., *Effects of exercise training on pulmonary hemodynamics, functional capacity and inflammation in pulmonary hypertension.* Pulm Circ, 2017. 7(1): p. 20-37.
- 189. Frota, A.X., et al., Functional capacity and rehabilitation strategies in Covid-19 patients: current knowledge and challenges. Rev Soc Bras Med Trop, 2021. 54: p. e07892020.

- Jones, A.M. and M. Burnley, Oxygen uptake kinetics: an underappreciated determinant of exercise performance. Int J Sports Physiol Perform, 2009. 4(4): p. 524-32.
- 191. Troosters, T., et al., *Exercise training and pulmonary rehabilitation: new insights and remaining challenges.* Eur Respir Rev, 2010. **19**(115): p. 24-9.
- 192. Bahenský, P., et al., Impact of a Breathing Intervention on Engagement of Abdominal, Thoracic, and Subclavian Musculature during Exercise, a Randomized Trial. J Clin Med, 2021. 10(16).
- 193. Figueiredo, R.I.N., et al., *Inspiratory Muscle Training in COPD.* Respir Care, 2020. 65(8): p. 1189-1201.
- 194. Theofilidis, G., et al., Monitoring Exercise-Induced Muscle Fatigue and Adaptations: Making Sense of Popular or Emerging Indices and Biomarkers. Sports, 2018. 6(4): p. 153.
- Srivastava, S., et al., *Emerging role of MyomiRs as biomarkers and therapeutic targets in skeletal muscle diseases.* Am J Physiol Cell Physiol, 2021. **321**(5): p. C859-c875.
- 196. Siracusa, J., N. Koulmann, and S. Banzet, Circulating myomiRs: a new class of biomarkers to monitor skeletal muscle in physiology and medicine. J Cachexia Sarcopenia Muscle, 2018. 9(1): p. 20-27.
- 197. Sheel, A.W., et al., Sex differences in respiratory exercise physiology. Sports Med, 2004. 34(9): p. 567-79.
- 198. Dominelli, P.B. and Y. Molgat-Seon, *Sex, gender and the pulmonary physiology of exercise.* European Respiratory Review, 2022. **31**(163): p. 210074.
- 199. Sharma, G. and J. Goodwin, *Effect of aging on respiratory system physiology and immunology.* Clin Interv Aging, 2006. **1**(3): p. 253-60.